"We're spinning our wheels with no traction": Police and Transit Peace Officer Experiences with and Perceptions of Violence, Safety, and Vulnerable Persons on Transit

by

Rachel Geldart

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts

Department of Sociology University of Alberta

© Rachel Geldart, 2024

Abstract

Extant scholarly work has explored multiple aspects of transit safety and security issues. It tends to focus on increasing actual or perceived safety on public transit, including crime prevention through environmental design and increasing safety for vulnerable transit users and community members (e.g., women, people experiencing homelessness). However, much less is known about how police and peace officers perceive and experience policing public transit (on buses, light rapid transit (LRT) train cars, in stations/centres), especially in the Canadian context. To uncover these nuances, I conducted in-depth, semi-structured interviews with 11 Edmonton Police Service (EPS) police officers, 16 Edmonton transit peace officers (TPOs), one highranking City of Edmonton employee, and one outreach worker from a local social agency. Results show that police officers and TPOs experienced a dual failure in their official and unofficial policing duties. First, due to a perceived lack of authority, officers felt unable to enforce transit bylaws and could not rely on the criminal justice system to enact appropriate consequences. As such, they felt unable to provide and ensure safety on transit for the public, vulnerable people, and themselves. Second, officers believed existing social services were often inappropriate, unavailable, and inaccessible for vulnerable people, especially those who needed immediate care, which limited their options to divert individuals in crisis out of the transit system. When officers offered help to vulnerable people (e.g., transport to services, treatment resources, etc.), they received constant refusals. Both police officers and TPOs felt extremely ineffective at keeping transit safe and providing suitable alternatives to transit, fuelling feelings of powerlessness, hopelessness, and cynicism. Findings suggest the urgent and critical need for increased integration of law enforcement and social agencies to improve safety outcomes on transit and provide vulnerable people with proper care.

ii

Preface

This thesis is an original work by Rachel Geldart. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, Project Name "Challenges and Rewards of Helping Others: Experiences of Police and Peace Officers in Edmonton's Transit System," ID No. Pro00120686, June 7th, 2022.

Acknowledgements

This thesis came to fruition with the support of numerous individuals. I would like to express my thanks, gratitude, and appreciation to everyone involved.

Undertaking research with police officers and transit peace officers has been an incredibly insightful and rewarding experience. Thank you to the Edmonton Police Service and the City of Edmonton for allowing me to conduct this research and to those individuals who coordinated the project's agreements, documentation, and recruitment. To the officers who honestly shared the challenges and rewards of modern policing with me, I will always appreciate your knowledge, expertise, time, and laughs. This study would not have been possible without your valuable contributions. I hope you find it sufficiently reflects the realities of policing transit.

Thank you to my supervisor, Dr. Marta-Marika Urbanik, who saw my potential as an undergrad student and encouraged me to pursue graduate studies. You have been an incredible support over these past few years, urged me to step outside my comfort zone, and provided opportunities that helped me better understand our field. Your guidance, advice, and insight enhanced this thesis significantly and were essential to its success and completion.

Thanks are also due to my committee members, Dr. Sandra Bucerius and Dr. Kevin Haggerty, for engaging so deeply with my project. Your dedication and efforts notably strengthened this thesis.

Dr. Carolyn Greene and Dr. Katharina Maier, thank you for your ongoing support throughout this program. I have enjoyed learning and working with you on diverse research projects and publications. Your mentorship has infused me with critical skills and insights I will take with me in all my future endeavours.

And finally, I am immensely grateful for my family and friends who provided unwavering support throughout my studies and the completion of this thesis. You have always lent a listening ear when I needed it, helped me brainstorm, and encouraged me to pursue new opportunities. You were there for me during the highs and lows of coursework, project planning, and thesis writing, and I will never be able to adequately express how grateful I am for your constant love and support. Thank you.

Table of Co

Chapter One: Introduction	1
Chapter Two: Literature Review	8
Transit Officers	11
Homelessness on Transit	15
Edmonton Context	17
Chapter Three: Methodology	24
Gaining Research Access	24
Positionality	28
Ethical Considerations	31
Chapter Four: Transit Safety	33
'Lawlessness' On Transit	33
'We Had No Teeth'	40
No Enforcement, No Consequences	
'We Need to Figure Out Something, Because We'll Never Get Ahead'	
Conclusion	64
Chapter Five: Vulnerable Persons on Transit	67
'No Wonder They Would Rather Hang Out in a Transit Station'	67
'Not Having Any Solutions for Those People, It's Equally Frustrating'	
'We're Given Basically a Sliver of the Issue'	
Conclusion	108
Chapter Six: Conclusion	111
Limitations	112
Directions for Future Research	113
References	115
Appendix A: Recruitment Emails	147
Police Officer Recruitment Email	147
Transit Peace Officer Recruitment Email	148
Appendix B: Interview Schedules	150
Police Officer Interview Schedule	150
Transit Peace Officer Interview Schedule	151
Appendix C: Interview Information Sheet	154
Appendix D: Verbal Consent Form	157

Chapter One: Introduction

"State of Edmonton's LRT system frustrates, shocks riders" is one of many headlines that dominated Edmonton news outlets from 2021-2022 and continues to pervade current media headlines. Several violent attacks on transit were reported to police during this time, including but not limited to—hate-motivated threats of physical assault against Muslim women, two separate stabbing incidents, and a senior being pushed onto the LRT train tracks (Cook, 2021; Wakefield, 2021; Junker, 2022; Taniguchi, 2022). Stabbings on transit property have continued well into 2023, one instance of which was fatal, where a 52-year-old father of seven was killed at a northern LRT station (Junker, 2023; Mertz, 2023a). As a result, the Edmonton Police Service (EPS) has urged residents and transit passengers to exercise extreme caution while on the transit system and downtown Edmonton streets (Johnson, 2023a).

Transit safety issues are not unique to Edmonton. They are well documented in the literature (Easteal & Wilson, 1991, Litman, 2014; Smith & Clarke, 2000; Wachs et al., 2015) and are a growing concern in Canada (Hopper, 2023) and other countries such as the United States and England (Jenkins & Butterworth, 2022; Lydall, 2023). Many cities have recently reported increased crime on their transit system, such as robberies, assaults, stabbings, and gun violence (Cipriano, 2022; Harris, 2023; O'Brien, 2023). In addition to rising crime levels, transit workers and riders have expressed displeasure with the amount of social disorder they witness on public transportation, such as the presence of garbage, human feces/urine, blocked pathways/elevators, and open drug use (Davis & Beckstrom, 2023; Draaisma, 2023; Ewasuk, 2022; Teale, 2021). With the widespread perception that public transportation systems are unsafe, many transit passengers across Canada feel forced into finding alternative modes of transportation (Black, 2022a; Yun, 2023).

However, not everyone can choose to drive to their destination or select the more expensive taxi or ride-share option. While public transit is a vital travel resource for commuting residents and workers, it is *especially* crucial for marginalized, low-income individuals who cannot own a personal vehicle (Bureau & Glachant, 2011). Indeed, two Edmontonians stabbed on transit property in early 2023 were immigrants to Canada and were attacked during their daily commute to/from work. Access to public transportation has been shown to significantly reduce food insecurity and increase chances of obtaining employment (Baek, 2016; Lichtenwalter et al., 2006). Additionally, individuals experiencing homelessness often rely on public transit, utilizing it to access resources in/beyond the city, search for jobs and/or housing, avoid dangerous areas, or meet with loved ones (Scott et al., 2020). With growing homeless populations, limited shelter capacity and their often-unsanitary conditions, as well as other unfavourable aspects of accessing shelter spaces, many people experiencing homelessness are forced to utilize underground train stations, LRT platforms, train cars, buses, and covered bus stops for shelter and warmth, including overnight (Daly & Yeung, 2022; Gordon, 2022; The Local, 2018; Keynan et al., n.d.; Villani, 2021). Considering how Edmonton's winter temperatures consistently average below zero degrees Celsius—and can dip below negative forty with wind chill—people staying outdoors (or on a transit platform without proper heating) is especially concerning. However, the (sometimes extended) presence of these individuals on transit property has prompted health and safety concerns from transit agencies, staff, and riders, especially during the height of COVID-19 (Jaffe & Gowen, 2020; CBC News, 2020).

The most notable actors under scrutiny for these issues in Edmonton are EPS members and transit peace officers (TPOs). While acknowledging increased concerns with crime, disorder, and safety on public transit, the EPS and City of Edmonton are currently at odds as to the reason for this increase and the most appropriate response. The EPS blamed the City of Edmonton for removing Bylaw 8353's loitering clause in 2021, which City Council unanimously agreed on in response to media coverage and public outcry about police officers and TPOs forcibly removing Indigenous persons and racial minorities from transit stations (Chacon, 2021; Edmonton City Council, 2021). This bylaw previously allowed officers to displace individuals not using transit for its 'intended purpose' out of transit stations; rescinding it no longer afforded officers the power to move individuals out of the stations or issue loitering tickets. In response, the City of Edmonton transit unions posit that the scale-back of police presence on transit and staffing shortages due to COVID-19 were the problem (Krause, 2022; Konguavi, 2022). Curiously, the data these two groups have shared with the public is contradictory; police data released in 2021 documents an increase in severe crime on the LRT system compared to the city's average crime trend, while Edmonton Transit System statistics show reported incidents dropping since the spring of 2021 (Boothby, 2022). Despite their differing views, LRT safety has ignited widespread public concern and outcry across the City in recent years.

In response to public unease on transit, the City of Edmonton drafted a plan in 2022 that was intended to improve safety in the transit system, which included hiring six additional transit peace officers to manage safety incident responses. While Edmonton's mayor, Amarjeet Sohi, expressed his belief in the effectiveness of the City's safety plan, he ultimately acknowledged that crime related to the transit system stems from the lack of investment in supportive housing as well as mental health and addiction issues (Amato, 2022a). As such, Edmonton's municipal leadership appears to be recognizing the limits of law-and-order approaches in the policing of the city's transit system and those most likely to seek shelter there. Nevertheless, it remains to be

seen whether the formal recognition of the broader social issues that underpin transit problems will produce change.

Indeed, law enforcement officials disproportionately deal with society's most vulnerable (Sanders & Hannem, 2012) and are increasingly called upon to manage marginalized community members who may be street-involved (Deukmedjian, 2013), have a mental illness and/or a substance use disorder (Oriola et al., 2012; Urbanik et al., 2022), and/or have histories of physical/sexual victimization (Messing et al., 2014; Meyer, 2011). Despite the recognition of these intersecting structural vulnerabilities (Coleman & Cotton, 2012), many resources for people experiencing homelessness within the community (e.g., shelters, supervised consumption services, housing programs, job training, and mental health counselling) are neither available, accessible, nor desirable. Without meaningful collaborations across health, social, and justice systems, law enforcement officers may continue to ineffectively interact with vulnerable community members and potentially perpetuate harmful policing practices (Bucerius et al., 2022; Butler et al., 2022).

The lack of resources for marginalized community members, people experiencing homelessness, and/or people who use drugs is especially salient in the Alberta context, where the provincial United Conservative Party (UCP) cut funding for family resources, social supports, harm reduction, and housing services and continue to do so in 2024 (Greene et al. 2022; Greene et al. 2023; Siever, 2022). Among cuts to education, childcare programs, and municipal funding (Stolte, 2020; CBC News, 2020), the UCP also announced that the Assured Income for the Severely Handicapped (AISH) payment program—which many people experiencing homelessness utilize—would no longer increase with inflation and the rising cost of living (Johnson, 2019), plunging disadvantaged community members further into poverty.

The UCP's budget cuts negatively impacted several services that vulnerable Albertans rely on, such as homeless foundations, shelters, social support, food services, counselling, women's centres, and more (Hudes, 2019; Villani, 2019). In addition, the UCP recently closed three supervised consumption services (SCS) across the province, including one in Edmonton, as well as the only SCS in Lethbridge, which was the busiest in North America (Opinko, 2020; Cook & Smith, 2021; Smith, 2021; Greene et al. 2023). In response to the SCS closures, those with addiction issues are often forced to consume in public and private spaces (Greene et al. 2023; Maier et al., 2024). In Edmonton, people experiencing homelessness in Edmonton admitted LRT stations have transformed into makeshift SCS sites, not only because the space is high-visibility and they would get help more quickly in the event of an overdose, but also because it is a space where they can use drugs in relative warmth during colder temperatures (Black, 2022a).

Cuts to social programs in Alberta have made it increasingly difficult for officers to balance recovery and harm reduction efforts with the needs of the broader community, who often desire more punitive measures. Businesses and residents of affected areas have called for increased police presence and government support to combat the growing disorder in Edmonton, such as needles on the sidewalk, broken windows, and slashed tires (Baig, 2022; CBC News, 2021). When funding for shelters and other social services is limited, they often fail to address the needs of a rapidly growing homeless population and force unhoused persons to spend their time elsewhere, which can potentially exacerbate safety and disorder issues on transit (Ding et al., 2022). Further complicating matters, Alberta's conservative provincial government and Edmonton's liberal municipal government are often at ideological odds and rarely agree on a collaborative solution to these issues, often resulting in inaction (Querengesser, 2023).

The Edmonton Transit System is a critical part of keeping communities connected and productive. Vulnerable populations and those living in poverty heavily rely on public transportation as it is their sole/primary means of navigating the city and, sometimes, for survival. However, the presence of some of these individuals on transit and in LRT stations, as well as increasing crime rates on public transportation, has prompted safety concerns from the public, who are understandably confused about who is responsible for policing Edmonton's transit system. As such, this project aims to explore and understand how *both* police and peace officers experience policing transit, as well as gather their perspectives on the challenges they face, what can be done to mitigate these challenges, and what changes can improve Edmonton's transit system.

The highly interconnected nature of transit law enforcement with other systems (e.g., political bodies, welfare and social services, healthcare, etc.), necessitates using general systems theory (von Bertalanffy, 1950) to situate officers' experiences and perceptions within their broader environment. von Bertalanffy (1972) defines a 'system' as "a set of elements standing in interrelation among themselves and with the environment" (p. 417). For example, all populations, agencies, and organizations that participants interact with are subsystems under one overarching system. In his description of general systems theory, von Bertalanffy (1950, p. 148) posits that it is impossible to "sum up the behaviour of the whole from the isolated parts." As such, scholars must "take into account the relations between the various subordinated systems and the systems which are super-ordinated to them in order to understand the behaviour of the parts" (p. 148). In other words, a system behaves as a *whole*; a change in one element alters the entire system, and every element of a system depends on all the others to function properly and in tandem. Scholars in various fields, including healthcare, education, and criminology, have

utilized systems theory to situate observed phenomena within a wider social milieu (Butler et al., 2022; Cotton & Coleman, 2014; Kim et al., 2023; Valiente et al., 2020).

In Chapter Five, in conjunction with general systems theory, I utilize Sennett and Cobb's (1973) seminal work, *The Hidden Injuries of Class*, to establish and explain the emotional consequences officers may face when operating within the broader system. Sennett and Cobb (1973) argue that "class is a system for limiting freedom" and dignity across both "powerful" and "weak" groups (p. 28). Accordingly, law enforcement officers would fit into both groups, as they "must obey [the] commands" of those above them and are also "constricted within the circle of action that maintains their power" when dealing with the public (p. 28). Yet, simultaneously acting as "judge and judged, [...] individual and member of the mass" may result in the internalization of class conflict, in which "the struggle *between* men leads to struggle *within* each man" (p. 98, emphasis added).

This study fills a critical gap in how law enforcement officers experience policing transit and how they interact with those who habituate transit spaces, particularly people experiencing homelessness and people who use drugs. Much of the existing work on law enforcement interactions with vulnerable community members comes from the perspectives of the marginalized and thus misses the policing angle (except for some key exceptions; see Butler, 2022; Ratcliffe & Wight, 2022). As a western Canadian city that has been deeply impacted by increased transit violence, homelessness, and the drug toxicity crisis, Edmonton serves as a prime location to explore the intricacies of how officers conceive of their role in both policing transit and providing help to those in need.

Chapter Two: Literature Review

Public transportation is essential to any city, as it enhances resident and visitor mobility via infrastructure such as buses, subways, and light rapid transit (LRT) cars. Not only does public transit facilitate travel within and between municipalities, but it also provides a means of accessing a range of public services, recreation facilities, social activities, and employment and educational opportunities. The benefits of public transit systems are extensive and diverse; they can increase accessibility, encourage social inclusion, reduce traffic congestion, and decrease carbon emissions. Importantly, public transit also provides a cost-effective transportation option for people who do not drive, do not have a car, and/or cannot afford one (Bureau & Glachant, 2011). When access to reliable public transportation is hindered, this significantly reduces people's ability to connect to healthcare, employment/education opportunities, and social services, negatively affecting quality of life (Currie et al., 2009; Li et al., 2012; Shay et al., 2016; Stafford & Tye, 2023). As such, many countries (e.g., Canada, England, Italy, South Africa, Indonesia, Germany, the United States, India, etc.) have heavily invested in efforts to encourage patrons to utilize their public transportation systems via refurbishing transit stations, implementing innovative technology, and expanding transit routes to maximize ridership (C40 Cities Climate Leadership Group, 2021; Institute for Transportation & Development Policy, 2021; Government of Canada, 2020).

Notably, transit systems also have the potential to shape crime patterns in urban areas (Piza & Kennedy, 2003). Patterned activity within and beyond transit stations, density of use, design/architecture of stations, and the general environment transit stations are situated in can contribute to transit stations' criminogenic nature (Ceccato, 2013). Brantingham and Brantingham (1995) posit that transit stations can act as crime 'generators' and 'attractors.'

Crime generators are areas where "large numbers of people are attracted for reasons unrelated to any particular level of criminal motivation they might have or to any particular crime they might end up committing" (p. 7). Examples of crime generators in Edmonton could include the downtown core, West Edmonton Mall, or Rogers Place. These locations—transit stations included—can increase the likelihood of crime by concentrating people in specific places during specific times when certain criminal acts are made more feasible, such as theft or pickpocketing (Newton et al., 2015). Crime attractors, on the other hand, are settings that "create well-known criminal opportunities to which strongly motivated, intending criminal offenders are attracted because of the known opportunities for particular types of crime" (p. 8). Brantingham and Brantingham (1995) provide examples such as bar districts, drug markets, or large insecure parking lots in commercial areas, where offenders seek a specific location to commit their intended crime. In Edmonton, this could include unsecured transit parking locations or university campuses.

While transit centres and stations can provide a convenient *opportunity* to commit crime or be *sought out* for criminal activity, they may also be a method of transportation used to commit crimes. Research demonstrating transit's impact on crime is mixed. Measuring both above-ground and below-ground theft offences in London, UK's mass transit system, Newton and colleagues (2014) found when stations had higher levels of theft, the surrounding environment tended to have similarly high levels of theft, especially at certain stations during peak times. However, there is mixed evidence on whether the presence of a transit station/shelter in a community will lead to increased crime levels (Tay et al., 2013). Despite popular opinion, some studies did not find evidence that public transit increases crime or transfers crime from poor to affluent neighbourhoods (e.g., Billings et al., 2011; Ihlanfeldt, 2003). However, other

research demonstrates the opposite—for example, Phillips and Sandler (2015) found strong evidence determining that the closure of one transit station in Washington, D.C. reduced crime at other stations along the same route but did not affect crime rates at other stations, suggesting that transit may be utilized by people committing crimes in various locations within a city. Accordingly, it is possible and likely that there are space-based differences in the effects that transit stations have on crime.

Apart from crime statistics, which are often purported to measure the 'true' extent of crime and disorder, people's perceptions of crime and victimization can have meaningful effects on their behaviours (Urbanik et al. 2017). If people feel that transit is unsafe-irrespective of actual crime levels-they may be less inclined to use transit, consistent with Thomas and Thomas' (1928) assertion that "if a person perceives a situation as real, it is real in its consequence" (p. 572). As such, establishing riders' feelings of safety on transportation systems is a growing concern for districts and municipalities who want to promote transit use (Anchan, 2023; Fink et al., 2005; Griffin & Alhmidi, 2023; Loukaitou-Sideris et al., 2006; Waugh, 2004). A range of factors can influence whether people choose to ride transit, such as cleanliness, the behaviour of transit personnel, and feelings of comfort and safety (Lai & Chen, 2011; van Lierop et al., 2018). Indeed, people of all ages have reported feeling unsafe in subway stations while waiting for their transportation to arrive (Loukaitou-Sideris, 2012; Wiebe et al., 2015). Feeling safe on transit is especially important for socially marginalized groups, including but not limited to women and individuals identifying as LGBTQ2S+, as they often face increased amounts of verbal and/or sexual harassment and violent attacks on transit (Dunckel Graglia, 2016; Lubitow et al., 2017; Pedersen, 2020). When there is a perception that using transit is unsafe or dangerous,

people often choose alternate transportation options (Ravensbergen at al., 2020; Simons et al., 2014) or they simply avoid using public transit altogether (Ceccato et al., 2023).

Transit Officers

Personnel responsible for transit security and safety have existed in some form or another since public transportation's conception. For example, after the London Underground opened in 1863, the railway hired police officers to patrol the tracks and ensure passenger safety (Peedle, n.d.). Along with checking fare, the London Metropolitan Police were also charged with inspecting public transit vehicles. While technically this was to check vehicle safety standards, it also provided an opportunity to regulate passenger behaviour (Barker & Robbins, 1963). Pickpocketing seemed to be the most documented type of crime on transit in several jurisdictions across Europe and North America, although escalating crime occurred into the 1900s, such as vandalism, robbery, assault, and murder (Huerta, 1990). In response, several police precincts began to authorize transit systems to hire their officers or implement their own security personnel. In the United States, Pennsylvania was one of the first to authorize a transit police force in 1901, followed by New Jersey in 1904 (Huerta, 1990). Surprisingly, New York did not implement a specialized transit police department until 1953. Today, nearly all American jurisdictions have personnel tasked with policing transit and keeping people safe.

Canada's first dedicated transit police service was introduced in Vancouver in 1890 when the British Columbia Electric Railway employed watchmen to protect their depots and power plants (Metro Vancouver Transit Police, 2023). When Vancouver's SkyTrain began operating in 1985, Special Provincial Constables were appointed to the transit system—these officers did not carry firearms but could arrest rulebreakers and serve violation tickets. As the system expanded, the Special Constables found they did not have enough authority to properly respond to growing

security and safety issues. Namely, they could not enforce drug laws and were confined to transit property, so they could not assist in matters just outside of transit property (Metro Vancouver Transit Police, 2023). By 2005, many of the Special Constables transitioned into fully qualified police officers, with additional officers added in 2009 in anticipation of the 2010 Olympic Games. In 2015, Vancouver's Transit Police service expanded so significantly that they now have two separate divisions, each with its own inspector. Currently, the Vancouver Transit System is the only Canadian transit service that has a police team dedicated to it. The Toronto Transit Commission (TTC) employs Special Constables, who do not carry firearms but have the full powers of a police officer, such as the ability to enforce Acts related to mental health, liquor use, and trespassing on TTC property (Toronto Transit Commission, 2023).

In Edmonton, from 2015 to 2019, the Edmonton Police Service (EPS) had an LRT Beats team of one sergeant and eight constables who would patrol the entire LRT network. Within their first 18 months of operation, they laid 755 criminal charges and executed over 1000 outstanding warrants (Hampshire, 2016). In a media release, an EPS Inspector announced that since the team's inception, calls for service on transit decreased while warrant execution and proactive identification of offenders increased (Global News, 2018). Despite the apparent success of LRT Beats, the program ended abruptly in 2019, and there is little public information available explaining the team's dissolution. Several former LRT Beats police officers expressed similar confusion as to why the EPS ended the program, especially given the range of transit safety and security concerns they continued to encounter. Currently, the main safety personnel presence specifically dedicated to serving Edmonton's transit system are contract security officers and transit peace officers.

TPOs are employed by the City of Edmonton to patrol Edmonton Transit System (ETS) vehicles and property, including buses, LRT train cars, and transit stations/centres. According to the City's website, TPOs "help create safe environments, provide customer assistance, and promote fare compliance" (City of Edmonton, 2023). They provide 24/7 uniformed coverage on the system, and carry a baton and pepper spray, though they do not carry firearms. They can enforce municipal bylaws and some provincial acts, enforcing behaviour by issuing tickets and/or property bans for violations. Initiated in 2007, TPOs were primarily implemented to ensure patrons were paying their fares, especially on the LRT, which uses an honour-based fare collection system. However, as LRT routes expanded with the completed north-to-south Capital Line in 2010 and the northwest Metro Line extension in 2015, so did the transit peace officers' responsibilities.

Peace officers are an example of an actor within what scholars call a 'continuum of policing' (Law Commission, 2006) or 'plural policing' (Johnston, 1993), whereby public police are increasingly supplemented by a multiplicity of law enforcement agents who have their own initiatives/mandates and are controlled via separate organizations/authorities. These agents can include bylaw enforcement officers, private contracted security officers, and 'civilian police' such as neighbourhood watch programs. As Flanagan (2008) reported, "modern policing is carried out in partnership with a wide range of local agencies" (p. 7).

Several scholars attribute the pluralization of policing to the proliferation of neoliberal attitudes in government valuing deficit reduction, common features of which include public service downsizing, social program cuts, and service delivery restructuring (Clark, 2002; Crawford, 2003; Loader & Walker, 2007; van Stokkom & Terpstra, 2018). Others argue that the growth of 'mass private property' in North America has resulted in the 'privatization of public

space,' shedding light on the hiring of private security firms to police privately-owned property that relies on public access and use (e.g., shopping malls, recreation centres, grocery stores, etc.) (Shearing & Stenning, 1981). Despite the ETS being publicly owned and operated by the City of Edmonton, it functions similarly to that of 'mass private property,' especially with the implementation of proof-of-payment areas and transit peace officers (also employed by the City) who patrol the space and enforce fines for fare evasion. Several scholars have argued how bylaw enforcement officers, under the guise of managing property, ultimately function within a 'regulatory grey zone' to regulate and control people (Martino et al., 2023; Ranasinghe & Valverde, 2006; Valverde, 2005). Indeed, the increased privatization of public space significantly impacts the mobility of the public, particularly people experiencing homelessness or other marginalized persons, as they may be considered unappealing users of public space since they often "transgress the line that separates public from private" (Kohn, 2004, p. 161; see also Geldart et al., n.d.; Greene et al., 2022; Maier et al., 2024).

While official data on transit peace officer experiences during the late 2000s and early 2010s is limited, by their accounts, they mostly dealt with low-level disorder during this time, such as passengers evading fare, people sleeping on buses, and individuals intoxicated from alcohol. News articles discussing transit safety in Edmonton did not start proliferating in earnest until 2014, with the introduction of the Transit and Police Partnership (TAPP). This was a joint initiative between transit peace officers and police officers proposed to enhance public safety and security on public transportation, primarily in the northern LRT stations (CBC News, 2014; Nicholson, 2014). It consisted of four EPS constables and four TPOs who focused on high visibility patrols, crime suppression, and education in and around transit vehicles/property (Hoglund & Kachkowski, 2019). During the six-month trial period from July 2014 to January

2015, officers reported benefits of the partnership, such as increased intelligence sharing between the two organizations and improved public perception of safety. Police officers were also able to become more familiar with people who frequently used transit. However, officers also reported several drawbacks to the joint task force, namely their differences in training and experience, TPOs' lack of authority compared to police, TPOs' inability to access EPS reporting systems, and the risk of TPOs responding to high-priority EPS calls without the proper training, tools, and equipment (Hoglund & Kachkowski, 2019). Rather than continuing with the partnership, the EPS launched its LRT Beats team in July 2015.

While police officers and TPOs sometimes work together (e.g., warrant execution blitzes), joint efforts to promote safety on transit between the two organizations are infrequent and inconsistent. Oftentimes, their interactions are brief—if TPOs are trying to write a ticket to someone who refuses to identify themselves, TPOs sometimes must call the police to come identify them, as police officers have enhanced access to the Canadian Police Information Centre (CPIC). Since TPOs are not equipped to deal with altercations involving known weapons, they need to call police in those instances as well. For both officer groups, the demarcation between the two law enforcement roles is clear: TPOs manage transit's low-level social disorder and nuisance calls while police officers only step in for criminal investigations and weapons calls. Yet, despite their differing authorities, both police and transit peace officers still deal with vulnerable groups in transit spaces, such as people experiencing homelessness and people who use drugs, who often frequent and sometimes sleep in transit stations.

Homelessness on Transit

Homelessness is a widespread social concern in Canada. Over 200,000 individuals may experience homelessness in any given year, while anywhere between 25,000 and 35,000 people

may be experiencing homelessness on a single night (Strobel et al., 2021). Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, homelessness appears to be increasing in many countries—the same is true in Edmonton, where homelessness rates have more than doubled since 2019 (Homeward Trust, 2023). 3,137 people are currently homeless in Edmonton, which is the highest rate the city has recorded in over twenty years, including the economic crisis in 2008 (Homeward Trust, 2023). This number is likely an undercount, given the challenges in documenting the number of unhoused people. Homeless populations tend to proliferate in urban environments, congregating in spaces close to various social services, or what De Giorgi (2014) calls "service ghettos." Given that transit systems serve cities and their urban areas, the presence of unhoused community members is a common occurrence on transit. In a survey of US-based transit agencies, the majority perceived homelessness on transit has increased since the pandemic (Loukaitou-Sideris et al., 2020).

Beyond those who are otherwise marginalized, people experiencing homelessness, in particular, are often heavily reliant on public transportation to move around the city. Access to public transit is extremely crucial for this population, as it can be an important tool in utilizing social services, such as food banks, housing, and employment opportunities (Hui & Habib, 2016; Scott et al., 2020). Without it, people experiencing homelessness may find it difficult to obtain/maintain work, make/keep social, mental, and physical health appointments, and meet their daily needs (Brallier et al., 2019). Recognizing the importance of access to transit for many people experiencing homelessness or those at risk of experiencing homelessness, the City of Edmonton funds a program called Providing Accessible Transit Here (PATH), where eligible vulnerable persons can obtain a free monthly transit pass (City of Edmonton, 2023; The Mustard Seed, 2018).

However, mobility is not the only reason why people experiencing homelessness may use transit vehicles and spaces. Nichols and Cázares (2011) surveyed 49 people experiencing homelessness in California, finding that approximately two-thirds of respondents used overnight buses as frequent shelter options. To explain why they opted for staying on transit rather than a designated shelter location, participants expressed dissatisfaction with shelter rules and were concerned about potential shelter victimization (Nichols & Cázares, 2011; see also Keynan et al., n.d.). Just under half of unsheltered individuals in the UK reported they slept in cars, tents, or public transit (Slawson, 2018). In March 2023, Metro Rail in Los Angeles County counted about 800 people sheltering on transit on any given night, with an average of over 500 people moving to city streets when transit vehicles and stations were no longer in service (Scauzillo, 2023). Similarly, research conducted in Minnesota showed that over half of their unsheltered residents were sleeping on transit—these individuals were more likely to be men, 25-54 years old, unemployed, and low income (Wilder Research, 2019). Those sleeping on transit were more likely than other unsheltered individuals to have experienced homelessness for longer, been incarcerated, or have a mental illness or substance addiction (Wilder, 2019). Loukaitou-Sideris and colleagues (2021) found that while transit acts as a shelter for many unhoused individuals in the United States, differences in methodology, climate, service hours, and available shelter space can complicate cross-city comparisons and by extension, cross-country comparisons.

Edmonton Context

Criminological issues in Canada tend to follow broadly similar trends (with some exceptions) to those in the United States, but it would be remiss not to acknowledge the role location and climate play in how people experiencing homelessness interact with and use transit services. Winter temperatures in Edmonton are consistently below zero degrees Celsius, with extreme temperatures dipping as low as -35 and lower with windchill. People sleeping outdoors are often forced to find indoor shelter so as not to succumb to frostbite or hypothermia. While social services and shelters in Edmonton often increase capacity during emergency weather responses (Konguavi, 2021), they sometimes cannot accommodate such a large influx of people, especially given the growing homeless population (Mertz, 2021). In previous years, the City of Edmonton has allowed vulnerable people to stay in LRT stations during cold snaps in the absence of available shelter beds but has since stated, "LRT stations are not appropriate shelter space as they lack amenities such as heat, and adequate washroom facilities" (Mertz, 2022). Instead, as part of their extreme cold weather plan, the City runs overnight warming buses on nights colder than -20 degrees Celsius, routing between LRT stations/transit centres and available shelters to keep vulnerable people out of the cold. Between November 29 and December 24, 2022, ETS reported that an average of 149 riders utilized the warming buses while the extreme weather response was active (Boothby, 2023).

Despite the measures taken to direct people experiencing homelessness in Edmonton to appropriate sheltering locations and other social services, they continue to be present on transit. In recent years, Edmontonians have increasingly expressed their concern and sometimes outrage with the growing disorder on transit. Transit stations are frequently vandalized, reek of urine and feces, and are littered with needles, garbage, and graffiti, issues often blamed upon unhoused community members (Staples, 2023). In a Global News video, transit riders discussed feeling unsafe in the early morning and evening/night as images showed a destroyed water fountain in an underground transit station, the cracked glass wall of a downtown LRT entrance, and people openly using drugs and sleeping on transit property (Global News, 2022).

It is not only transit passengers who are vocalizing their negative experiences. In November 2022, Edmonton transit drivers fed up with their working conditions released several images of what they see on transit daily (Ewasuk, 2022). The pictures showed people passed out on the floor of buses and LRT stations with bags, carts, and garbage sprawled around them—one notable photo depicts a man in an LRT car lighting something with an open flame. For transit operators, blatant drug use and unruly passengers have become the norm. A veteran bus driver shared that he has been "verbally abused more times than [he] can count" and recently switched to the day shift to ensure his own safety and to "keep sane" (Ewasuk, 2022). Edmonton research has found that people experiencing homelessness *also* feel unsafe on transit, attributing safety issues to the growth of the homeless population, increased gang activity, deterioration of the 'street code,' and toxic drug supply (Parsons, 2023).

Some Edmonton residents have advocated for the need for compassion towards people experiencing homelessness in the city, highlighting the structural issues marginalized persons are facing, such as soaring rent prices, unsafe rooming houses, inaccessible mental health and addictions treatment, as well as the considerable trauma they have experienced throughout their lives (Gerein, 2022). Others urge commuters to check on people sleeping in case of a potential overdose (Dubey, 2023a). Indeed, overdose rates have skyrocketed in Alberta, with 613 people dying from opioid poisonings between January and April of 2023, an increase from the 576 deaths recorded in the first four months of 2022 (Alberta Substance Use Surveillance System, 2023). 182 people died from opioid poisoning in April 2023, the highest number of overdose deaths in one month in Alberta's history (Alberta Substance Use Surveillance System, 2023). Mental Health and Addiction Minister Dan Williams said that more needs to be done to address the opioid crisis, sharing that the United Conservative Party (UCP) has funded several harm

reduction programs such as naloxone distribution, sterile supplies, and the construction of several recovery communities across the province (Dubey, 2023b). However, Edmonton's mayor Amarjeet Sohi stated that since the Alberta government closed one of Edmonton's supervised consumption sites, more people are using drugs in transit shelters (Mosleh & Leavitt, 2022). Mayor Sohi further explained how ETS workers monitoring security cameras in the transit stations observed people seeking out and injecting in the cameras' line of sight so they could be seen and revived if they overdosed. This is consistent with what Black (2022a) discovered when speaking with vulnerable people sheltering in an LRT station.

In response to the growing presence of vulnerable people on transit, the City of Edmonton recently partnered with Bent Arrow, a non-profit focusing on supporting Indigenous people, to form the Community Outreach Transit Team (COTT). Together, transit peace officers and outreach workers engage vulnerable people on transit to support and connect them to resources related to housing, mental health, substance use, and financial assistance (City of Edmonton, 2021). Following Calgary Transit's Community Outreach Team (COT) model, Edmonton implemented its own two-year pilot program in the fall of 2021, beginning with partnerships between two peace officers and two outreach workers. Since then, COTT has been able to help a range of people, including an unhoused man whom they helped to access a detox treatment program and complete paperwork to receive Assured Income for the Severely Handicapped (AISH), and a man whom they helped with tax refund paperwork and accessing bridge housing (City of Edmonton, 2022a; Fournier, 2022).

The COTT partnership model follows in the footsteps of the Edmonton Police Service's Human-centred Engagement and Liaison Partnership (HELP) unit, which partners police officers with outreach workers—called 'Navigators'—to limit the typical 'arrest, remand, release' cycle in Edmonton's vulnerable population (Edmonton Police Service, 2019). This is an approach that scholars have advocated for (Fry et al., 2002; Lamb et al., 2002), and many police services across the world have begun partnering with mental health professionals to deal with people experiencing homelessness and those struggling with mental health and addiction issues more appropriately (Helfgott, 2016, Horspool et al., 2016; McKenna et al., 2015, Shapiro et al., 2015). Preliminary research suggests that unhoused community members in Edmonton appreciate and 'like' this initiative (Urbanik et al., n.d.).

Earlier in 2023, EPS Chief Dale McFee acknowledged that homelessness and violence on transit are distinct issues, stating "homeless people don't, by nature, punch people, stab people, [or] assault people"—rather, there is a separate criminal element present in the transit system: gang members (Antoneshyn, 2023). This claim was also echoed by unhoused community members residing in Edmonton, who believe gang presence and violence has increased in recent years (Parsons, 2023). As such, despite the implementation of HELP and COTT, transit safety issues continue to proliferate. In a submission to CBC News, Tikkala (2022) discussed his experiences on Edmonton transit, recounting an instance where he rode the LRT heading south from downtown on an evening in March. Halfway to his destination, Tikkala described a young man boarding the train—he was wearing a trench coat, holding a baseball bat, and mumbling incoherently about 'not wanting to take it anymore.' Tikkala described how fearful he and others in the train car were and how he prepared to endure a swing to the temple. In the article, he condemned the City for its seeming indifference to the growing disorder and safety concerns on transit, claiming it was letting "passengers fend for themselves as incidents pile up-documented and otherwise" (Tikkala, 2022). Other community members have similarly called for increased security measures to foster a sense of safety while riding transit, including a university student

who was bear sprayed at a bus terminal (Black, 2022b), a woman stabbed at an LRT station (Mulcahy, 2023), and an elderly man who was swarmed and assaulted on a bus (Ryan, 2023). Additionally, there have been approximately 40 attacks on transit operators in the first eight months of 2023, the most severe of which occurred in August, when a bus driver was spat on and assaulted for refusing free rides (Romero, 2023).

From 2021 to 2022, EPS statistics report dispatch calls to the transit system increased by 31.4%, with disorder and non-violent calls increasing by 37.2% and 37.6%, respectively (Riebe, 2023a). Calls related to violent crime in the transit system increased by nearly 53%, from 398 calls to 608 (Riebe, 2023a)¹. These increases are likely partly due to ending COVID-19 lockdowns, wider mobility, and downtown workers returning to the office, producing greater citizen presence on the transit system. However, most violence (70%) reported on transit was classified as 'random,' meaning the parties involved did not know one another (Antoneshyn, 2023). EPS Deputy Chief Darren Derko explained that the increase in random violent incidents has strained police resources, affecting prompt response times (Johnson, 2023a).

To better manage growing crime and disorder on transit, the UCP government urged the City of Edmonton earlier this year to transfer control of transit peace officers to the Edmonton Police Service (Huncar, 2023). While City officials said they were open to further discussion, transit union president Steve Bradshaw stated that police are needed to *support* transit peace officers, not to take over entirely. According to him, transferring TPOs to police control has been discussed several times in the past, yet has always been rejected (Huncar, 2023).

¹ Crime statistics are highly variable and dependent on citizen reporting, which are influenced by complex factors ranging from the seriousness of the incident to confidence in the criminal justice system (Baumer & Lauritsen, 2010; Carcach, 1997; Skogan, 1984).

With police officers and TPOs at odds on how to manage crime and disorder on Edmonton's transit system, it is especially pertinent to gather the perceptions of transit safety from the officers *tasked with managing it* (e.g., sworn police officers and transit peace officers) and how they experience their work. Much of the existing literature on transit safety focuses on the role environmental design can play in the prevention of crime (Dubey, 2019; Perlstein & Wachs, 1982), how public transportation influences crime patterns (if at all) (DeAngelo et al., 2019, Tay et al., 2013; Wu & Ridgeway, 2021), and the safety perceptions and experiences of transit passengers (Loukaitou-Sideris, 2014; Lubitow et al., 2020; Wiebe et al., 2015; Yavuz & Welch, 2010). While this body of work provides an important foundation, there remains a dearth of empirical research exploring transit safety issues from law enforcement actors' perspectives. Specifically, minimal research has been conducted on how police officers experience policing transit spaces (c.f., Ratcliffe & Wight, 2022). Also absent is research on transit peace officers and how they manage safety and disorder. While this research will illuminate the Edmonton context, it will also likely prove informative for other Canadian cities such as Calgary, Winnipeg, and Ottawa that are similarly increasingly opting for peace officers to patrol their transit systems (MacLean, 2023; Pringle, 2021; Thomas, 2023). As police officers and TPOs currently share the policing duties of Edmonton's transit system, I sought to collect both groups' perspectives on various transit safety and disorder issues, how they deal with these challenges, and what can be done to mitigate them.

Chapter Three: Methodology

Unlike quantitative research, qualitative research employs an inductive, open-ended approach, focusing on specific situations, people, and descriptions. It is better suited for understanding participants' perspectives and meanings, how these perspectives shape (and are shaped by) their physical, social, and cultural contexts, and what processes maintain or alter these relationships (Maxwell, 2013). Qualitative research has the advantage of generating results that are understandable, credible, and intended to improve existing practices and policies, which is my goal for this study. I utilized in-depth interviews, which aim to "explore the contextual boundaries of experience or perception, to uncover what is usually hidden from ordinary view" (Johnson & Rowlands, 2012, p. 102). As law enforcement agencies can be notoriously difficult for researchers to access (Campeau, 2016; Punch, 1993; Reiner, 2000), I was fortunate to gain rich insights into the lived experience of not only police officers, but also transit peace officers for this study. There is a considerable lack of research on law enforcement officers' in-depth perspectives of policing transit (especially in the Canadian context), so qualitative methods were most fitting for my thesis project.

Gaining Research Access

Conducting research with two separate institutions was time-consuming but highly informative. I submitted a research project proposal to the Edmonton Police Service (EPS) in March 2022. After discussions with their research team, I submitted a revised proposal in May, which was approved at the end of June. The research agreement with the City of Edmonton was drafted in August and finalized in November. I drafted two recruitment emails to prospective participants that the EPS and City of Edmonton sent out on my behalf (see Appendix A), which was further distributed by unit heads, such as sergeants and staff sergeants.

Recruitment proved to be a slow process for both police and peace officers, with only a couple of officers responding to respective initial recruitment emails. As such, most recruitment was facilitated by officers recommending others to participate. Since policing transit is only a small facet of a police officer's daily scope compared to transit peace officers, I believed police officer recruitment might prove more challenging-the LRT crosses through only a few divisions, limiting sample size as well as the possibility of police officers feeling like they had the expertise to speak on transit specifically. I found this hypothesis to be true. Once stakeholders at the City of Edmonton sent a follow-up recruitment email encouraging peace officers to participate, I completed more interviews with peace officers within two weeks than I did with police officers over three months. This large influx of peace officer participants I attribute to an interview I conducted with one peace officer who emailed his colleagues explaining his own experience of the interview, alleviating any potential concerns about participating, and encouraging them to schedule an interview if they wished. Before or after their respective interviews, many subsequent participants mentioned how they wanted to take part in the study because of the officer's email. The increase in interested participants after an 'insider' with "moral suasion" (Seidman, 2019, p. 50) encouraged them to participate—and suggested it was 'safe' to do so-is consistent with other qualitative research on potentially controversial topics or with generally closed off groups (Atkinson & Flint, 2001; Browne, 2005; Bucerius & Haggerty, 2019; Loftus, 2010). I am very appreciative of this peace officer's efforts to assist in my recruitment process.

I conducted in-depth, semi-structured interviews with 11 police officers, 16 transit peace officers (TPOs), a high-ranking City of Edmonton employee, and one outreach worker from a local social service agency. Interviews took place between November 2022 and February 2023.

While TPOs work citywide, most police participants worked in the Downtown Division, which includes a dense concentration of underground LRT stations, as well as the highest population of people experiencing homelessness relative to other locations in the city. Two police officers from other divisions that the LRT passes through also participated. Police officer participants ranged in rank from Constable to Staff Sergeant with an average of 13.5 years of experience. Patrol TPOs and Sergeants averaged 7.1 years of experience. Most police officer participants were men, with only one woman officer participating in the study. Of transit peace officers, except for two women, all participants were male. All police officer participants identified as Caucasian. For TPOs, all but three identified as Caucasian². Four interviews were conducted over Zoom due to scheduling preferences, while all others were conducted in-person, either at the participant's workplace or at a coffee shop.

Interviews ranged from 50 minutes to approximately two and a half hours. Participants were not compensated for their time as interviews took place during work hours. Interviews with police officers averaged one hour and thirteen minutes, while peace officer interviews averaged one hour and twenty-three minutes. Interview questions started quite broadly, with participants detailing why they wanted to join their respective professions and outlining what an average day on the job looked like for them. I then asked questions related specifically to Edmonton's transit and the LRT, such as the types of safety and disorder issues they have experienced in transit stations, challenges in policing transit, and how they perceived the other group's role in transit policing (see Appendix B).

² For ease of reporting demographics, I have included the outreach worker and high-ranking City of Edmonton employee with the TPO group.

All interviews were audio recorded and initially transcribed verbatim (excluding personally identifying information) using Otter.ai, an online transcription service. I listened to each recording and meticulously corrected each transcript as needed, ensuring its accuracy to the audio. This allowed me to 're-live' the interviews and immerse myself in the data. To analyze the data, I followed Braun and Clarke's (2012) thematic analysis guide, beginning with phase one: immersion in the data. Braun and Clarke (2012) recommend reading and rereading any textual data gathered and listening to audio recordings to become intimately familiar with the data—at this point, the researcher will start to notice things relevant to their research question. As I listened to the transcripts and read through them, I made frequent notes in a separate file, documenting concepts that were occurring frequently in the interviews as well as my thoughts on how the concepts may connect. This smoothly transitioned into phase two: generating initial codes. While some codes were descriptive and stayed "close to content of the data and to the participants' meaning" (e.g., Transit is Unsafe), others were more interpretive and reflected my own understanding of the participants' meaning (e.g., Constrained Helping) (Braun & Clarke, 2012, p. 61).

As I coded, I was already thinking ahead to the patterns I repeatedly encountered in the data, yet the third phase of generating themes is only the *start* of the analysis process. There were multiple times when I thought an interesting concept would be vital to my study, only to be proven wrong once I coded later interviews. When I completed coding, one broad theme emerged in almost every interview, with multiple codes fitting within this theme. After a productive meeting with my supervisor, we split the single theme into two, which comprise my two findings chapters. This process constituted phase four: reviewing potential themes, where "developing themes are reviewed in relation to the coded data and entire data set" (p. 65). Phases

five and six—defining themes and producing the report, respectively—occurred simultaneously. The two themes had many moving parts, and I found that my writing process benefitted from being able to analyze and refine the themes as I wrote. As Braun and Clarke (2022) aptly put it: "analytic refinement involves writing" (p. 108).

Jerolmack and Khan (2014) posit that researchers can often fall prey to what they call *attitudinal fallacy*, the error of inferring behaviour patterns from verbal accounts—or in other words, participants may not *actually* do what they *say* they do. To mitigate drawing conclusions that may not be reflective of officers' situated behaviour, I tried to supplement, corroborate, and triangulate interview data by attending two ride-alongs—one with a patrol TPO and the other with the Community Outreach Transit Team (COTT), which consists of a TPO and outreach worker. While attending two ride-alongs does not allow for the kinds of rich observation that more extensive ethnographic observation would (Bucerius, 2021), it did allow me to witness firsthand some of the daily challenges described during interviews. I wrote memos immediately after each ride-along, documenting what was said and done from memory, noting things that I thought were particularly interesting in light of what I heard in interviews. These memos were then coded and analyzed according to the abovementioned steps.

Positionality

Reflexivity can be an essential tool to improve the quality, rigor, and validity of research and increase understanding of research participants. According to Finlay (2012), a reflexive interviewer is critical of "the process, context, and outcomes of research and interrogates the construction of knowledge" (p. 317). My previous experiences with police and my own personal characteristics have—either consciously or unconsciously—impacted how this research project was developed and how the data were collected and analyzed. As such, it is important to situate

myself within this context and acknowledge how this project and my findings may have been impacted.

During my undergraduate degree in Criminology, I completed a four-month field placement with the Edmonton Police Service. This included shadowing members of the Community Crime Management Team (CCMT), touring social services in Edmonton's downtown core, and going for ride-alongs and walk-alongs with patrol and beat officers. During this placement, I had many informal conversations with police officers about the job and other subjects. I mentioned my placement experience when I contacted the EPS about entering into a research agreement, which I believe assuaged any potential concerns they may have had about my intentions behind this study.

Based on my prior experience with the EPS, it is impossible to say that I have initiated this study completely unbiased. However, I made every effort to let participants guide the interview to reduce my own biases. I frequently found myself probing for more information when they brought up an idea or concept I had not previously considered. Just as often, there were times I skipped ahead in the questionnaire because they had brought up something I already intended to ask them. While participants would sometimes bring up ideas or political viewpoints that I disagreed with, I am cognizant that this project is about how police and peace officers *themselves* perceive and experience policing transit—*their* opinions and perspectives form the basis of the research project, not my own. However, as Johnson & Rowlands (2012) posit, there is no single truth to be found from any one dataset; each researcher draws on their own knowledge to construct meaning from the data. As such, my resulting findings are only one interpretation of the collected data.

It is also important to note that I am a white, twenty-three-year-old woman who conducted interviews with predominantly white, older men as part of my Master's thesis. Since I was interviewing officers about their occupation, the interview took on the dynamic of a conversation between a teacher (the participant) and a student (the interviewer). I believe my status as a young female graduate student benefitted data collection, as I would often be able to play up the 'student' role, such as pretending not to know what something was so they would elaborate in their own words (Gurney, 1985). Research is inherently gendered, which is especially prominent when women conduct research in traditionally male-dominated fields (Beaulieu, 2023; Bucerius & Urbanik, 2019; Campeau, 2016; Chiswell & Wheeler, 2016; Horn, 1997; Urbanik & Bucerius, 2024). Throughout the interview process, I found myself gaining what Finlay (2012) calls a methodological self-consciousness, a facet of strategic reflexivity involving critical self-reflections on how to approach research. I was constantly aware of my own presentation when meeting participants, such as how I styled my hair, jewellery, and clothes—I wanted to seem approachable yet professional, but not too professional to the point where I no longer looked like a student. This is likely a gendered facet of research as well.

Almost all participants self-identified as Caucasian, and I believe if I was not also Caucasian, officer willingness to participate in my study and responses to my questions may have been different (Marks, 2004; Vera Sanchez & Portillos, 2021; Yankey, 2022). Many officers discussed public attitudes towards law enforcement becoming increasingly negative, often naming George Floyd's murder and the resulting Black Lives Matter movement as the driving force. It is possible that when faced with a researcher who was Black, Indigenous, or a person of colour, officers may have chosen to say nothing—it is also possible they might have felt a need to elaborate on their answer so as not to appear callous. It is equally possible that the officers

would have given the same answer to another researcher as they did to me. Additionally, some officers were very open when discussing their interactions with vulnerable persons on transit, many of which are Indigenous. Regarding the Indigenous homeless population in Edmonton, one officer claimed: "*I didn't do that* [referring to colonialism]. *Maybe my ancestors had something to do with it. But what am I going to do about that?*" (Ben, TPO). It was said in a tone that invited commiseration from someone who could understand his position. Had I not been Caucasian, there is the possibility that Ben would have chosen different wording or tone, or not shared this sentiment with me at all. While race/ethnicity is a tricky subject to broach with police, I believe that being Caucasian allowed the topic of race to be a non-issue, one that could be discussed without fear of judgement, potentially assuaging officers' concerns and encouraging candid conversation.

Ethical Considerations

Ensuring confidentiality and anonymity of research participants' identities and responses is of utmost importance when conducting research (Stiles & Petrila, 2011). It is especially crucial in research involving police officers, who may be distrustful of the researcher's intentions behind the collection of their demographic information and perspectives on sensitive topics (e.g., interactions with people experiencing homelessness) (Nix et al., 2019). As such, I took appropriate measures to inform officers of how their data would be stored, who would have access to it (myself and my supervisor), and the anonymization process their data would undergo before dissemination.

Prior to scheduling an interview, I provided prospective participants with an information sheet (see Appendix C) detailing what the interview would be about, that participation was voluntary, their ability to withdraw their information without penalty, steps I would take to

ensure confidentiality, as well as risks and advantages to taking part of the study. Before every interview, I would ask if they had any questions about the project or the interview process before we began. Most participants did not have any questions, but the few that did usually asked about what the research was for and its intentions, and/or wanted assurance that their responses would be anonymous. I believe my assurance of anonymity elicited more forthcoming and/or more honest responses. I utilized verbal consent forms (see Appendix D) so participants would not need to sign their names or record their participation, minimizing risks to them. This process ensured informed consent.

To further guarantee participants' confidentiality and privacy, all records (including transcripts, memos, field notes, etc.) are anonymized. All participant names are pseudonyms. In some instances, I have changed key characteristics to protect participants' identity. All interview data is stored on a personal password-protected laptop. Any physical copies of the data are kept in a locked desk drawer in my home office. This study received approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board in June 2022 (Pro00120686).

Chapter Four: Transit Safety

With social disorder and safety concerns growing in Edmonton's public transit system, police officers and TPOs were increasingly called upon to govern and protect transit spaces. However, as I discuss throughout this chapter, officers did not believe this to be an easy task. They had to manage changing bylaws and enforcement capability, negative public scrutiny, and the perceived inability to enact proper consequences for people causing safety issues on transit. Using von Bertalanffy's (1950) systems theory, I explore how officers felt overwhelmingly unsupported by their respective organizations and the criminal justice system and, as a result, experienced profound powerlessness, hopelessness, and frustration over being unable to provide a safe transit experience.

'Lawlessness' On Transit

As outlined in the Introduction, throughout 2022 and into 2023, local news media nearuniformly characterized Edmonton's transit system as dirty, dangerous, and bordering on unusable. Police and transit peace officers had differing perspectives on how law enforcement has been portrayed in Edmonton media, yet almost all participants agreed with the media's assertion that the transit system had rapidly declined in recent years. For example, one officer shared:

It [safety/disorder issues] really is [are] a daily thing. I think over the last few years, more and more people are starting to realize that like, look, there's a serious issue here. Because some people—if they are a daily transit user—they are seeing issues every single day. Even if they're on transit for maybe 30 minutes of their day, [for] that 30 minutes, they might be surrounded by things that make them very uncomfortable. It's for sure a concern, like the level of violence we're seeing over the last few years, it feels like it's increasing. [...] Just people are a lot more on edge. The violence, the amount of weapons people are carrying on them, that's increased. (Samuel, TPO) Other officers stated that the downtown core's deterioration was most striking to officers who had been away from frontline duty for a while. Indeed, returning to a situation after being away for some time can provide important insight into stark changes and/or comparisons between the past and present. Ben put it this way:

The violence is just– (pause; sigh). It's wild. We have officers that had been off longer term, like a couple of years due to injuries, and they come back and they're like, "This is a different job entirely." (Ben, TPO)

Ben's assertion that officers who were away returned to a "different job" was echoed by Jim,

who was away from frontline police work in the downtown core for several years. After

returning in 2022, he expressed disbelief at how drastically the milieu changed:

When I came back after a few years, I couldn't get over the level of crime. Like, it was a daily thing to have somebody stabbed significantly in the LRT. It was a daily thing to be pulling guns and shotguns and handguns off people that were on the LRT platform. The criminality, the open-air drug use from the people that are just—you know, fentanyl really knocks people out, and just the amount of people down there. Just lawlessness, really. (Jim, Police Officer)

From officers' perspectives, the purported increased presence of weapons, violence, and drug use

significantly degraded safety on transit. According to them, safety has declined so dramatically

over the past several years that they believe transit is unsafe for the public to use:

Violence has been through the roof. We've had, like—I've had friends that have been assaulted this year. Like I've had people that have—from trying to punch you or spit on you, to try and pull knives on you, bear spray you. All kinds of ridiculous stuff happens. And like, more so—the scarier thing is, you kind of expect that going into our job. But it's very, very common for the average citizen to be victimized of some variety on transit. Like, probably it's one a day of some kind of variety of violent crime, whether that's like you'll see a lot with people who have no fixed address. [...] Random violence is—I think that's probably the scariest thing. It's just like completely unprovoked. Just someone trying to get by a hallway that's full of like, 30 people smoking meth. And if someone says something the wrong way, they'll get at best punched out. At worse, like, threatened with a weapon or something to that capacity. (Patrick, TPO) Several officers vehemently stated they would not want their loved ones taking transit because

they knew the risks of using it and did not want their family subjected to crime or violence:

I wouldn't let my wife use the LRT system. And that's not because I think it's necessarily that she's going to get mugged; it's because I know she could be, right? And the fact that I'm saying that as a cop is pretty shitty, but it is what it is. (Ryan, Police Officer)

My daughter, I would never allow her to walk through transit, take the transit system downtown. Never. And that's real advice I would give her because you don't know what can happen. (David, Police Officer)

A lot of bad things happen on transit, Rachel. A lot of bad things. My wife says to me, "Hey, we're gonna go to Winspear for an event." I'm like, "Okay, what day? Because I'm driving you. And I'm gonna walk you to the door." (Theo, TPO)

For context, the Winspear Centre is a concert hall that is easily accessible from the underground

pedway connected to the Churchill LRT station. Rather than choosing the convenient and cost-

effective transit option, Theo would rather drive his family downtown to ensure their safety. This

sentiment was common among participants. For example, one TPO expressed that he would like

to take transit, but felt he could not because of the increase in violence:

Before, if we had someone bear spray someone, that was the talk of the office. Now like, anything happens on shift like, from bear sprays to guns. I'm hearing guns more than we heard bear spray back in the day. That's how common it is. Machetes. [...] I work for transit and I don't get on a train. My girlfriend doesn't get on a train and her sister doesn't get on a train. And I'd love to get on a train. I used to live downtown, and every time I needed to come in to work, I would drive from Government Centre to here and park \$18 a day rather than getting on a train. [...] There's been TPOs that were almost robbed after work going on a bus going home. (Damian, TPO)

Officers' responses and reactions to the increased violence they were reporting extended

beyond moral panic (Cohen, 1972). Rather than simply buying into popular public discourse about increased violence on transit, my participants saw and experienced this violence themselves and were genuinely fearful for not only their own safety, but that of their loved ones

and the general public.

Police officers also revealed that they did not feel safe using Edmonton's transit system:

Someone posted a guy smoking meth beside a kid on the bus, or the LRT [...]. I find the system is so broken right now. Like, I—honestly, I would never take the LRT right now. There is no way. (Randall, Police Officer)

I felt unsafe, myself [in the underground pedway]. I was in civilian attire, but like, I'm the only one here that's going somewhere [using the transit for 'appropriate' reasons]. Everyone else is [unhoused community members are] lined up, and they've got their stuff strewn everywhere and there's a guy yelling at the wall. I'm like "Ah! I don't feel safe here!" (David, Police Officer)

I wouldn't go to the transit centre unless I had a uniform on. [...] They're horrible places. They're scary. Like, I can understand the normal citizens having a fear of being there, because there's incidences all over, and assaults, and robberies, and just crime. (Thomas, Police Officer)

Sierra-Arévalo (2021) attributes police officers' heightened awareness of potentially

violent interactions with community members to the *danger imperative*, a policing vulnerability (Bartkowiak-Théron & Asquith, 2012) frame produced by police culture which "emphasizes violence and the need to provide for officer safety" (p. 71). When officers operate within this mindset, they "participate in and reproduce the cultural reality of work than can devolve into violence at any moment" (p. 76). Despite being highly skilled and well-trained, the police officers quoted above felt highly unsafe in Edmonton's transit system and did whatever they could to avoid using transit. This is a perplexing finding, especially considering the average of 18.5 years of experience between the three of them, including extensive work in EPS' Patrol, Beats, Disruption Unit, and High-Risk Encampment Teams.

David and Thomas mentioned the importance of the police uniform when entering transit spaces and highlighted how they felt unsafe without it. However, some officers characterized the transit system as dangerous even when they were uniformed:

I wouldn't go out on the [transit] pedway, because if I'm by myself and I lose radio contact and I try to arrest somebody, it doesn't go very—well, it could go fine, but they

could have four friends around the corner. They could spray me with bear spray, then I'm really screwed. (Ryan, Police Officer)

To Ryan, wearing the uniform was not enough to protect himself from potentially violent individuals intending to inflict harm. Despite acknowledging that the hypothetical interaction on the pedway could present no issues, he viewed the situation through the danger imperative and quickly devolved into an explanation of how the situation might end in bodily harm. Ryan's solution was to avoid walking through underground transit pedways alone while on patrol, a strategy that many transit passengers are likely unable to utilize. Indeed, despite the inability to do the same, one TPO admitted he regularly tells riders *not* to use transit:

You get a lot from regular people too—they're like "Man, what's happening? It's not a safe place. Transit's not a safe place." And I'll just straight up say, "You're right. It's not. I recommend not using transit." I say that so often. And it's kind of wild. You know, I'm a transit peace officer, and I can't recommend to anybody to use transit, because I don't feel that it's safe. (Wyatt, TPO)

When reflecting about safety on transit, officers were not only concerned with the safety of what they refer to as 'destination riders,' such as fare-paying citizens on their way to work or school. Officers were also keenly aware of and differentiated between the groups that often perpetrated violence against others and those that usually fall victim to this violence. As one police officer explained:

There are people out there victims in those situations, but there are also predatory people that are down there. Like, it's—I think there's a misconception that it's all one type of group down there. (Jim, Police Officer)

Damian further illuminated:

There's vulnerable people who are homeless, and then there's people that prey on these homeless people. And we're talking about gang members and stuff like that. But sometimes they both get grouped in the same thing, because they're both homeless, or houseless, I should say. But, in reality, a lot of elders that are on the street, like seniors, they're also victimized by the same people that we're kicking out of stations that are rocking gang colours, that are like involved in everything you see on the news, right? Often a lot of the homeless people or the houseless people, like the vulnerable community members that we're dealing with, they're also scared of the same people. (Damian, TPO)

Many officers drew such distinctions during interviews, differentiating 'true' vulnerable people (such as unhoused people or people who use substances) from those who may also be unhoused, but were affiliated with gangs, carried weapons for the primary purpose of harming others³, and were willing/able to commit violence against the 'true' vulnerable population and general public. This is consistent with other studies conducted in Alberta, where researchers found that unhoused community members sometimes fear each other due to their gang involvement or their unpredictable behaviour from consuming potent drugs (Greene et al., 2023; Parsons, 2023). It is the latter group that officers felt the most powerless against in preserving their own safety and that of the public:

[TPOs] have been career endingly hurt during lockups, like people lost fingers, there's people that have been knocked out cold and they're still off on concussions to this day, like it was years ago. [...] There are people that are within the population we deal with that fall under a lot of public scrutiny, but are also incredibly, incredibly violent people that have like, tons of conditions. Like, they're very, very prone to using weapons and they have no issue causing harm to us. So like, that's scary too, because it's like, do I want to end my career at 20-something [years old] over locking up a transit centre? Absolutely not. (Patrick, TPO)

A lot of the people that we were arresting had weapons on them. And that was pretty much a red flag for me going, "I'm dealing with these people, and I have baton and OC [pepper] spray." And then there was a few incidents with transit peace officers involving knives, and then I started to go, "Is it worth my safety at this point?" (Cameron, Police Officer, former TPO)

These are vulnerable people, we have to understand their circumstances and allow some of their behaviours because of mental health issues, past trauma, generational trauma, we have to be cognizant, and like aware of that, and be more respectful to that. I understand that. But it's also—well, then you have the citizens, your taxpaying citizens [housed community members] who want to use these things [transit] who are now

³ I made this distinction as it is likely that many vulnerable people are carrying weapons for self-defence purposes (such as bear spray or knives), which some officers did acknowledge (e.g., "*Everyone in the city centre core has a knife for protection, we understand that, understandably so.*" –Jim, Police Officer).

becoming the victims of something that you are allowing to happen. (Thomas, Police Officer)

Several officers like Thomas were cognizant that many people experiencing homelessness were likely dealing with significant trauma—including intergenerational trauma (see Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, 2015)—and/or untreated mental health conditions that led to their homelessness or developed because of it. However, officers were also conscious of the potential threat this group posed to the 'true' vulnerable population, the public, and themselves—a threat they felt could not effectively neutralize with their current tools and authoritative powers. As Charles succinctly explained:

The violence that we're facing on transit is crazy. And as a peace officer group, we're not equipped to deal with it. We don't have the training. We don't have the weaponry. We don't have the authority. (Charles, High-Ranking City Employee)

Despite both organizations being responsible for ensuring safety on transit, the City (which is responsible for transit officers) and the EPS are two separate institutions with different mandates and goals. With these diverse actors and mandates come distinct challenges—consistent with the challenges TPOs face, Quinton described the difficulties police officers also encounter when providing safety on the transit system despite their increased training, weaponry, and authority:

In reality, they [TPOs] have a different mandate than us [police officers]. You know, they're there to make sure people pay their fare. Can they really like, stop a gunman in transit, though? No. That's where we would come in. But they're there right away, so they would be the first ones to see that happen, and then we're playing catch up trying to find the gunman. So there's always that disconnect. (Quinton, Police Officer)

From the officers' perspective, transit safety has declined over the past several years, evidenced by the increased presence of weapons and resulting violent altercations, as well as the proliferation of drug use in the stations. Participants shared it has become so dangerous that *both* police officers and TPOs reported feeling unsafe on transit property, especially in underground LRT stations. While police and TPOs differentiated between who was perpetrating violence and who was often victimized within the vulnerable groups that frequented transit, both law enforcement groups still faced significant challenges in providing safety to the general public and those who were being victimized. I will explore these challenges in the following sections.

'We Had No Teeth'

Police officers and TPOs listed several reasons as to why the transit system had become a more volatile environment, including but not limited to: increased drug use, more potent drug supply, a growing homeless population, and lack of police presence in 'problem areas'. While many of these are broader and concerning social issues that have and continue to proliferate in downtown Edmonton—especially post COVID-19—and bled into the transit system, certain COVID-19 aftereffects (such as reduced foot traffic in the stations, free transit fare, and stations being used as sanctioned shelter locations) are specific to transit spaces.

Notably, officers expressed frustrations with Edmonton's City Council, a group of elected councillors who make decisions impacting the bylaw authorities afforded to police officers and TPOs. In 2021, in response to media coverage on and public outcry about police officers and TPOs forcibly removing racial minorities from transit stations, City Council unanimously voted to repeal the 'Loitering' clause of Bylaw 8353 (Edmonton City Council, 2021). This decision eliminated officers' ability to remove anyone from transit property that was there longer than it would have taken to wait for a bus or train. Eleven months later, Council introduced Bylaw 19782, which added the 'Inappropriate Behaviour' clause (Riebe, 2022). This amendment allowed officers to remove individuals from transit property if they exhibited behaviour interfering with the comfort of transit passengers, as well as any behaviour that could cause

40

damage to transit property, such as visibly using a controlled substance (City of Edmonton, 2022b).

Officers spoke about the removal of the loitering clause, outlining three ways the change negatively affected their ability to provide safety on transit. They believed that they:

- 1) Could not remove safety threats from transit property.
- 2) Had their 'lawful authority' in transit spaces revoked.
- 3) No longer had the ability to patrol transit proactively.

Officers also discussed the implementation of the inappropriate behaviour clause and how little it rectified, blaming Council's decisions for growing safety and disorder issues on transit.

Officers frequently brought up the 'loitering bylaw' and 'inappropriate behaviour bylaw,'

often without prompting. While some police officers did discuss the removal of the loitering

clause, it was overwhelmingly transit peace officers who discussed the change and felt the most

disempowered by it:

Our ability to engage people down there lawfully was almost pulled away. And members just—I don't know if it was they were upset with how things were handled, and they just stopped doing it [policing transit]. (Jim, Police Officer)

They [the City] got rid of the loitering bylaw, so it's no longer illegal for them to be hanging out there [in the transit stations]. We had no teeth. We couldn't do anything with these people, so it was very frustrating. Then we were getting a lot of backlash from the paying customers being like, "Why aren't you doing something about this? Why aren't you kicking these people out?" I go, "I can't." "What do you mean, you can't?" I said, "I have no authority to kick these people out just because they're there in the station hanging out. I don't have a bylaw or a provincial offense that I can go speak to them." [...] Whenever the City removed the loitering bylaw was when this really started to kick off. Yeah, the City encouraged people to be in the train stations and inadvertently caused this mess for sure. (Gregory, TPO)

Gregory's statement highlights the extent to which the bylaw removal affected TPOs' perceptions

of what they could and could not do; without the loitering clause, TPOs felt like they did not

have the lawful authority to even *speak* to certain individuals on transit let alone remove them from transit property. This nuance is especially salient considering the current social events at the time, such as the heightened public criticism and outrage against law enforcement after police officers murdered George Floyd (Reny & Newman, 2021; The New York Times, 2020).

Participants—EPS officers and TPOs—spoke about how the removal of the loitering clause essentially *also* removed their ability to be lawfully placed in the transit system. Without the assurance of their legal authority in transit spaces, they believed they could be subject to negative repercussions, such as termination of their employment or contempt from the public:

Before, there was a loitering bylaw. For some stupid reason the City got rid of that, which is dumb, because I need to legally, like lawfully be placed to talk to people. If somebody's just walking by, and I know that they're probably doing something wrong, I can't talk to him. I mean, if I ended up getting in a fight with him, I could get, you know, lose my job or whatever, right? So they gotta be doing something that I can talk to them for. (Bill, TPO)

When we [police officers] go in [to the transit station], we have no protection legally. So I stop somebody, now I'm being called a racist. (Ryan, Police Officer)

Managing the public's perception of law enforcement was a major component of officers' concern about the need to be lawfully placed on transit property. They were hyperaware of how their interactions with marginalized and/or racialized members of the public could be misconstrued as racial profiling and become front page news, jeopardizing the reputation of both the officer and their respective law enforcement organization. This is consistent with research conducted by Newell (2019), who found police officers' primary worry regarding "bystander video stem[s] from fears about visibility and exposure, the misrepresentation or misinterpretation of their conduct, and physical interference with their daily work" (p. 71). Bradford and Quinton (2014) also established that perceptions and experiences of public support (or lack thereof) affected police officers' conceptions of their own authority and self-legitimacy. To navigate that

pressure while working in transit spaces, one participant explained to me that the ability to clarify why he is dealing with someone is an effective tool when interacting with concerned citizens: "*I always say like, I just need to be prepared to articulate myself and have that conversation*" (Francis, Police Officer). Without the loitering clause, however, officers no longer had a bylaw they could use to articulate their actions to the public. They felt hung out to dry with no legal protection when trying to engage potentially or highly problematic individuals on transit property, which they believed further damaged the public's perception of law enforcement.

Additionally, as Oliver pointed out, focusing on the need to be lawfully placed in transit spaces can hinder how officers interact in the transit system, thus creating an even larger safety issue:

The biggest challenge, I think, is not being able to fully enforce what we need to do. We always have to think, and we have to do mental gymnastics to get to a part where we can feel comfortable and lawfully placed as a peace officer. It's always mental gymnastics. Always. Like, oh, do I have this? Do I have this? Do I have this? Do I have this? [...] Now, mind you, that's a good thing, because it puts us in check. But it also does create safety issues, because now you're not necessarily thinking about safety. Now you're thinking about, "Oh my goodness, am I lawfully placed here?" (Oliver, TPO)

Vincent and Wyatt further explained why the removal of the loitering clause affected how transit

peace officers could successfully do their job:

Taking away loitering has definitely taken some teeth away in regards to our ability to effectively keep stations clear, because now we have to wait for them to commit another offence. (Vincent, TPO)

It was really a useful tool because we could be proactive. So we could go out and when we're doing proactive patrols, we see people loitering, we'd move them along the way before they had time to camp out, before they had time to lay out all of their belongings, their sleeping bags, and their shopping carts, and their personal belongings and all their bags and set up. (Wyatt, TPO)

The problem of not being able to be proactive in the stations, as Wyatt and Alicia explained, is

that loitering can lead to greater issues:

Somebody's in an area. It's okay, it's fine if he's just in the area. Okay, but now what's gonna happen? There's another person that's gonna be attracted, now the pipes come out, and now more people—"All right, you've got drugs there, we'll go hang out." And then now gang members come in wearing their red. And like, there's lots of problems that happen when you allow people to be stagnant in stations. (Wyatt, TPO)

I've had one coworker kind of give me shit for talking to someone who was literally just sitting there not doing anything wrong. And like, I get that. However, you get that person sitting there doing nothing wrong. Next thing you know, their friend comes up and they start sitting with them. And then another friend comes and the next thing you know, you've got like 10 people there. And now everyone's doing drugs, and then their shit's everywhere. And I'd like to think yeah, people could just sit there quietly and nothing but no. (Alicia, TPO)

Another participant provided additional insight:

You don't want to cause harm to people and kick them out into the cold and things like that. But then you also don't want what seems like minor disorder behavior to escalate into more major disorder behavior, and then into like—someone getting victimized is a crime too, right? So it's kind of like, you'd utilize these bylaws to make sure people were following the rules while they're in that space, so people would feel safe. (Henry, Police Officer)

From July 2021 to June 2022, officers did not have the power to enforce the loitering clause nor the inappropriate behaviour clause. As Henry stated, officers used to be able to enforce proper behaviour by utilizing the bylaws, thus promoting feelings of safety in transit spaces. Without the loitering clause, officers felt powerless in their ability to provide safety and comfort on transit. However, even when the inappropriate behaviour clause was implemented, *seemingly* restoring officers' power to remove people from the station, many officers—especially TPOs—felt that the new clause did not re-instate the authorities they had before the loitering clause was removed:

Inappropriate behavior, it's almost a lie. Well, not almost. It is a straight up lie. What the City Council says they're using it for versus what it's actually used for isn't true. It's like, "We can't have people hanging out on transit and doing things that they're not supposed to do." Completely untrue. [...] The bylaw says no one may use transit for any purpose

other than using transit. The first thing we have is we got an email saying, "Sheltering on transit is considered a viable use of transit," so like, it was all lip service. It was no actual change towards anything. [...] It's like, you passed a bylaw and you just basically lied about what it is. What have you accomplished? Actually making transit safer? Absolutely nothing is the answer. (Patrick, TPO)

They [the City] gave us [the] inappropriate behavior [bylaw]. So that in itself created another dilemma, because now (sighs) if they're just laying in the corner to sleep, leave them alone, they're not bothering anybody—that was the idea. "Just leave them alone. They're not bothering—" "Okay. Sure. We'll do that." Again, broken windows—one person leads to another person. Walk by, they're fine. Two minutes later, you leave. They're smoking. They're overdosing. Oh my gosh, and it just became unending. (Theo, TPO)

The inappropriate behaviour clause also did not rectify officers' difficulties in feeling lawfully

placed:

So inappropriate behavior, we have to articulate why it's inappropriate. So a bunch of people just laying on benches, could or could not be considered inappropriate behavior, right? So like, we need more than that. So when the public calls in and complains, and we get dispatched—so not only they complain, but we also get dispatched to go and deal with this. It's like, okay, well, what do you want us to deal with? Do you want us just check to see that they're alive? Because sometimes that's basically what we have grounds for, without having to like, articulate, articulate, articulate, stretch, and try to make it work, right? So yeah, that part's frustrating. (Wyatt, TPO)

As a result of the City's seemingly poor choices regarding transit bylaws, police and peace officers felt they did not have the appropriate authority or tools to provide safety on transit. As such, many officers expressed overwhelming frustration with the municipal government's approach (or lack thereof) in dealing with the issues they were tasked to—but could not necessarily effectively—police. They held the perception that the City was simply letting transit stations, buses, and LRTs continue to decline rather than meaningfully utilizing officers to give patrons a sense of safety:

I think they [the City] refuse[s] to acknowledge what's actually going on on the transit system. Like the fact that they keep blatantly lying, saying, "Transit's safe, we want it to be a delightful time," you know, blah, blah. It's like, when I'm on the internet and I see that no one likes transit, it's unsafe, you got to open your eyes and see it's dangerous for your employees, and it's dangerous to your citizens. But I feel like they're just in denial. Kind of how it seems, anyways. (Alicia, TPO)

I think our City Council is just hoping that it goes away. When these things pop up, it's like, "Well, it's no big deal. And we're doing this, we're-" They'll throw their fluff on it in saying what they are doing, which isn't changing much, and just hope it goes away. [...] I just I think the City's embarrassed by what they've done is not working, and they don't want to admit what they've done has not worked. So, they're like, "Well, that's just an isolated incident, and what we're doing is going to work. Trust us." Right? Trust your government (laughs sarcastically). (Thomas, Police Officer)

It seems to me like they [City officials] are actively saying they [the transit stations] are safe when they're not. Because otherwise, they would have done something if they believed that they were unsafe (pause). At least one would hope. (Quinton, Police Officer)

Almost every officer I interviewed expressed how little faith they had in the City to resolve the

issues they believed the City itself caused. This sentiment was especially prevalent among TPOs,

as they felt beholden to City directives in a way EPS members did not. Officers did not feel

heard by the City, yet still felt obligated to follow their commands despite the belief that City's

directives would not meaningfully improve transit safety or the lives of vulnerable community

members:

Nobody asks us! Nobody talks to us. Nobody asks us like, what's your perspective? They [the City] just tell[s] us what to do and we go, "Okay. Yes, sir." We don't get the opportunity to be like, "That's probably not going to work." And so we'll begrudgingly do something that we've been directed to do for six months, and then they go, "Well how come this isn't working?" Well, because you didn't ask us if it was gonna work or not, you dummies. Could have told you within the first 30 seconds, that's a stupid idea. Would've given you 15 reasons why. You would have been like, "Oh, okay, that makes sense. Maybe we should relook at this." But instead, they just tell us what to do. And they just expect it to work, and when it doesn't work, we're the ones that get shit on for not making it work. (Gregory, TPO)

I've talked to city councillors about this [encampment 'clean-ups'] in the past—it puts everybody in a terrible position. [...] What are we doing at the end of the day? We're displacing someone for maybe a few minutes or a few hours, we're taking all their celestial possessions. It may not be important to your eye, but a shopping cart filled with X, Y, and Z might be important to them. [...] It doesn't work well at all. It makes the City look like shit, and it makes us look like shit. (Colin, Police Officer) Officers believed that some City's directives, such as displacing individuals from encampments like Colin mentioned, would not solve underlying issues associated with homelessness (Beaulieu, 2023; Urbanik et al. 2023). Rather, it would push individuals out of an established community space and force them to find shelter elsewhere, such as in transit centres, stations, and pedways. Efforts such as this by law enforcement actors have been argued to deter crime and social disorder as well as improve marginalized people's quality of life by encouraging them to find housing options and access social services (Johnsen et al., 2014; Johnson et al., 2010; Katz et al., 2001). Several researchers, however, have criticized this notion, instead determining that 'anti-homeless' legislation and practices have increased social inequality and made the lives of people experiencing homelessness more difficult (Manning, 2010; Robinson, 2019; Stuart, 2014a, 2014b).

Gregory and Colin, among many other police officers and TPOs, expressed frustration with the City when they were directed to act in a way they thought was neither effective in improving community safety nor beneficial to the lives of marginalized persons. When officers—especially senior officers—disagree with decisions made by upper management or no longer feel like they can make a difference, they do not feel valued by their organization and are more likely to leave the profession (Charman & Bennett, 2022; Lynch & Tuckey, 2008; Parsons et al., 2011). Police officer retention and strength has been steadily dropping in several jurisdictions, including the UK, the United States, and Canada (Home Office, 2020; Police Executive Research Forum, 2019; Statistics Canada, 2023), similarly evidenced by the difficulty the EPS and City of Edmonton are experiencing in hiring new police and peace officers (Male, 2023; Riebe, 2023b). By their own accounts, police officers and TPOs were struggling with the impacts of understaffing, which may have severe implications on crime and community safety in Edmonton (Mello, 2019) and could further increase strain on law enforcement actors to provide effective safety measures.

When the City removed the loitering clause from one of its key bylaws, police and TPOs faced three distinct challenges. Not only did they feel they could not provide safety because they could not remove individuals they deemed a threat from transit property, but they also did not feel lawfully placed on the transit system, which affected their ability to patrol proactively and further presented safety issues for the public and themselves. When the bylaw was amended with the inappropriate behaviour clause, officers—especially TPOs—believed it did little to mitigate the challenges they were experiencing while policing transit, further degrading the officers' confidence in their governing body. The impact of how officers experienced and dealt with these challenges will be further explored in the next section.

No Enforcement, No Consequences

While transit peace officers were dealing with the ramifications of the City changing their bylaw authorities, the Edmonton Police Service was dealing with similar aftereffects of intense scrutiny in the media. A few months prior to the loitering clause removal, EPS came under fire for escorting members of the vulnerable community out of an underground transit station in thirty-below weather. The incident was captured on video, posted to Facebook, and widely shared by news outlets and across social media. The video sparked outrage against EPS, with commenters on the original post calling the police officers' actions "disgraceful," "shameful," "disgusting," and "heartbreaking" (Bear Claw Beaver Hills House, 2021). While the police officers pointed these individuals in the direction of proper sheltering locations, an EPS spokesperson stated that they "should have done a better job" at connecting citizens to the

48

available social services and agencies (Jeffrey, 2021). Many police officers brought this incident up when discussing the challenges of policing transit and the LRT, often discussing how public backlash related to the incident and the resulting negative perceptions of police contributed to police officers' reluctance to enforce certain behaviour on the system. One participant admitted:

I know a lot of people, especially when all that media stuff came down, police are hesitant to go down [into the LRT] and deal with people. It's all—I mean, I can't tell you stats if there was less cops in the LRT stations after that. But I can tell you that there was a huge backlash where now police are like, "Well, it doesn't matter how much good we do, or what we're doing, we're still getting shit on," for lack of a better word. So, your willingness to go down and put yourself in that situation was a little bit less than maybe it used to be. (Randall, Police Officer)

Even though officers understood how dangerous the transit system had become and knew their presence was necessary to improve safety, they viewed transit as an inherently risky space to police. While the increased violence on transit was of concern to almost every officer I interviewed, it was not the threat of physical harm that made them reluctant to "*put* [themselves] *in that situation.*" Rather, it was the risk of being filmed and misrepresented in the media that fuelled their hesitation to police transit (Newell, 2019). Not only that, but after the media incident in 2021, police officers felt they would not be supported by EPS if their actions spurred more public backlash. For example, Quinton revealed his disappointment with how EPS handled the media incident and cited this as his reason for why he and other officers no longer wanted to enforce proper behaviour on transit:

They're [EPS is] like, "We can do better," and it's like no, no, no, no. Why didn't you say in the media that our members were supposed to do this because this is what Council has set up? It's like they didn't want to get involved in the messy game of the politics that the media was portraying, so they just backpedalled and threw their own members under the bus. So, what that created—I don't know if you've heard of this one—no one wants to police the LRT system, because that is one of many incidences where Council and our own chain of command does not back police for doing their job. It is literally the train, no one wants to be near it. I can go down there and spend an entire day and I could do a lot of good work. But my chances of getting into a fight are so high and then becoming a *YouTube sensation and it being misrepresented makes me not want to go down there.* (Quinton, Police Officer)

Jim further explained how officers did not feel supported by their own organization and how the resulting lack of enforcement/presence in the stations likely contributed to the decline in the transit system:

If you don't feel supported internally, I think it's very dangerous [because] they're [police officers are] gonna pull back. Like that's why I think the LRT—people [officers] stopped enforcing down there because they didn't feel they were gonna get support. So, they just said, "Well, we're not doing it then." And then look what happened, right? (Jim, Police Officer)

In addition, peace officers were also dealing with opposition from the public, exacerbated by the incident with the police. Indeed, when police services are subject to heavy criticism in the media, it is not only the perpetrating police service that faces backlash—many other law enforcement agencies can be affected (Silverstein, 2021; Zaru & Simpson, 2020). From the TPOs' perspective, it also impacted how City Council directed them, since in the officers' view, Council is inclined to make decisions based on current public opinion. Ben expressed that during this time, he felt caught between varying authorities who all had different ideas on how to enforce proper behaviour on transit:

You have three different factions, some of which are in the same organization, that are saying very different things about the same problem. Council tells me to do one thing. Technically, they're still my boss. The mayor wants me to do this. My manager says, "Don't do this." My other supervisor says, "Yeah, sure, fine, whatever, I don't care." EPS is like, "Ah, we don't know what's happening." So that's the most challenging part currently, is being stuck in the middle of that. (Ben, TPO)

Oliver and Ben further explained how TPOs' ability to enforce bylaws was not a static expectation—rather, it was a dynamic power that was afforded to them seemingly at the whim of management/the City:

We're just trying to keep up with like, different narratives by 'both sides of the political spectrum' but like, we're just trying to keep up with what's being told to us. Because some

days: "Hammer them!" Next day is, "Don't bother touching anybody!" It's kind of like going with the flow. (Oliver, TPO)

When COVID happened, they [the City] made transit free. Management had no idea what the hell was going on, they changed the bus routes and the frequency of all this stuff. And we were told not to enforce anything, basically. We didn't enforce anything! (Ben, TPO)

To illustrate, when the City collaborated with Edmonton Transit to open transit centres as a

temporary shelter option for the homeless population during extreme weather conditions, officers

believed this decision influenced how marginalized groups viewed transit stations, thus making

their ability to enforce proper behaviour on transit even more difficult:

I think the City may have made a mistake when they said, "Let's use the transit systems as shelters." Maybe they didn't have another option or no other resources at the time, but I think that ultimately, that created an opportunity for social disorder to move into the transit systems even more than it was already there and grow. Now folks that are there don't want to leave. And they don't want to go to a shelter, and they don't want to go anywhere else. They want to stay there, but they can't. And so then you've got that bit of a fight trying to get them out. Not physical, but just sort of social, "Hey, buddy, you gotta move, gotta move, gotta move," because normal folks want to feel safe when they're walking through those halls. (David, Police Officer)

They were [the City was] opening up the stations and LRT stations for when it was really cold. Like a year ago, couple years ago, they would open it up. And it was like, okay, on the surface, this looks really great, right? People were like, "Oh, this is so nice. They're gonna have a place to get out of the cold and this we should be doing more of, not having peace officers kick them out," and all this stuff. And the reason why they opened it is to relieve some of the overfilling of the shelters, right? But meanwhile, the shelters were now becoming unused, because they get searched at the shelters, they have to hand in their beers, they have to hand in their personal belongings, and all that kind of stuff. But we weren't searching people because we're not allowed to search people coming into the stations. They get wind that, "Oh, man, things are really good over at the LRT," so they go to the LRT. And they're—not allowed, but they do their drinking, and they do their smoking because it's not constant supervision. Nobody takes their stuff, so it's a better environment for them. So, we're creating a better environment for crime to happen on transit, rather than pushing it the other way. (Wyatt, TPO)

Like Wyatt described, there are several reasons why people experiencing homelessness may not

wish to utilize shelter services, including fear of robbery, stigma, verbal/physical/sexual

violence, law enforcement presence, as well as stringent shelter rules (e.g., hours of operation,

separation from partners/pets, the shelter's religious affiliations, etc.) (Keynan et al., n.d.; Donley & Wright, 2012; Herring, 2021; Kim, 2020; Larsen et al., 2004; Paat et al., 2021). Due to limited shelter capacity, fear of contracting the COVID-19 virus, and lack of information available to people experiencing homelessness, accessing shelters was also an increased challenge during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic (Crouzet et al., 2022; de Paula et al., 2020). Recent research from Edmonton demonstrates how all these reasons limited people's shelter access (Urbanik et al., n.d.). Since the City of Edmonton allowed unsheltered individuals to use transit spaces one winter in the absence of available shelter beds, many officers perceived that people experiencing homelessness quickly understood they were no longer receiving tickets for loitering, which may have indicated to them that sheltering on transit property was "*a better environment*" than designated shelters. One TPO illuminated his belief on how these factors interacted to increase the resistance vulnerable people displayed when given orders to move along:

We used to be able to go into a station and there'd be people hanging out, and they knew that we were coming to deal with them, and they were most likely going to get a ticket for loitering. [...] They'd see us coming and go, "We're leaving," and then they'd take off. But as the City changed its stance on where people can stay when it's cold outside or when the weather is inclement, the people that we were interacting with started to understand that that was changing. And they'd go, "Oh, well now I'm not getting kicked out for just being here. So now I can be here." (Gregory, TPO)

At the same time, the City and the EPS Police Chief directed TPOs and police, respectively, to stop ticketing certain individuals in the station, not only removing a portion of their enforcement power but also *dis*empowering them to enforce more broadly:

They [the City] started changing things, like they started sending out emails saying that we're not supposed to ticket homeless people for fare evasion. And that was crazy. Like, that totally flipped everything upside down for us. Because like, so you want us to continue to write tickets for other people, but when we see a homeless person who's also breaking the law in the exact same way that these other people are breaking the law, we're not supposed to write them a ticket? [...] So, there's a lot of officers that are like, "That is crazy, I'm just not going to write fare evasion tickets at all anymore." (Wyatt, TPO)

Our Chief and our, you know, executive level has recognized that we can't cite or give tickets to drug users to solve their problems. We can't imprison drug addicts because that's not going to solve their problem. (Ryan, Police Officer)

As Ryan alluded to, EPS Chief McFee has long been vocal about his assertion that police officers cannot arrest their way out of homelessness and the opioid crisis (Huddart, 2017; Legislative Assembly of Alberta, 2022). In an Alberta study on SCS access, Urbanik and colleagues (2022) examined how unhoused people and people who use drugs perceive and experience interactions with Edmonton police officers. The consensus among participants was that police officers were focusing their efforts on large-scale drug trafficking rather than charging individuals for carrying personal amounts of drugs or for consuming drugs in public spaces. One participant from this study even echoed Ryan's account by saying: "You don't see too many guys getting busted. [...] The new police chief here apparently is not about putting people in jail, he's about fixing their problems. Whatever their addictions are, or whatever" (Urbanik et al., 2022, p. 6). This study also found that police officers in Edmonton could also facilitate and encourage safer drug use practices (Urbanik et al. 2022).

Chief McFee's messaging has clearly made its way to the unhoused population, including people who use drugs. While the position to reduce drug enforcement may have benefits for the vulnerable community, such as decreased police harassment, less risk of rushed/dangerous drug consumption, and increased uptake of SCS services (Collins et al., 2019; Cooper et al., 2005, Greene et al., 2022; McNeil et al., 2014; Urbanik et al., 2022), it severely limited what police and peace officers could do to keep transit stations clear. With police officers not feeling supported internally by EPS and their resulting lack of presence/enforcement in transit stations, combined

with the City's decision to open transit as a *de facto* shelter and direct TPOs to stop ticketing marginalized groups, neither police nor peace officers felt supported to enforce appropriate behaviour on the transit system. This further contributed to the degradation of safety in transit stations, because, as a result, they were unable to enact meaningful *consequences* for people causing safety and disorder issues. Damian and Alicia illuminated:

They said if they didn't have a house, we were not allowed to give out tickets. There was no enforcement, so there was no consequences. So, if someone was harassing someone, all they had to say was say, "Hey, I'm homeless." Because there was no consequences, right? Just like, for two years. (Damian, TPO)

All of a sudden, we're being told, "Don't issue fines," so we're not doing that anymore. And then there's no consequences for actions, and it's just spiraled. (Alicia, TPO)

Despite their frustrations over being told not to issue tickets to the vulnerable population, TPOs

admitted that they felt writing tickets no longer provided meaningful consequences anyway, as

their efforts were not met with support from the broader criminal justice system:

The problem is there's no consequence for what they're doing. Like you write a ticket to somebody, and it'll get quashed by the Crown, because it's like, well, they're homeless, or, you know, they have this or that. It's like, well, what are we supposed to do? (Bill, TPO)

For a while, they [vulnerable people] saw us and they didn't care. They're like, "What are you gonna do? Are you gonna arrest me?" Maybe. Probably not. Am I gonna give you a ticket? Maybe, but like, are you gonna pay it? No. Are you gonna go to jail because you didn't pay it? No. So it's like, what consequence is there? (Liam, TPO)

I guess that's the challenge—what do you do? Tickets don't do anything. We write people tickets because—I don't even know why. I don't even know why we write people tickets. It doesn't make sense. These tickets don't go anywhere. [...] From my understanding, these tickets don't even make it to court most of the time. [...] I just hear rumors of some police sergeant who said, "If you think your trespass tickets are going anywhere, you're fucked." You know, they're not even really pursuing criminal charges that intensely anymore is what it seems like, because the police are tired and don't lay charges because they don't go anywhere. So, it's kind of the same for us, we write these people tickets. What happens to the tickets? No idea. (Brett, TPO)

Brett believed that police officers were not laying charges on vulnerable people—in a sense, he was correct. Two participants explained how Edmonton police officers are not currently charging anyone found with personal amounts of drugs on them:

The courts in Alberta don't even really punish drug users, to be frank, for purely drug use. So it's not really worth the time to charge somebody for possessing drugs. Trafficking is a different story. Just using is—there's enough studies, even if the law hasn't caught up with it. I've never charged somebody for possessing fentanyl or meth without it being for trafficking. (Ryan, Police Officer)

We've lost our four-one possession charge in terms of any kind of simple drug possession. So we can arrest, but we're not going to charge. And at the same time, jail is not an opportunity for these folks to—and they're not going to even see jail time on that. Issuing tickets for these things, these offenses are not going to pay it. So we just keep spiralling down. And if some sort of intervention isn't made at some point, we're just gonna go over the curve we're gonna start tipping and tipping and tipping. (Colin, Police Officer)

Indeed, to reduce drug poisoning and fatal overdoses, Edmonton's Community and Public Services committee voted unanimously to develop a decriminalization strategy to lobby the federal government for an exemption (Amato, 2022b). While this is not a formal policy for police officers, they have been practicing leniency and non-intervention during interactions with people who use drugs (e.g., not charging for public drug use, not confiscating personal amounts of drugs) for several years (Urbanik et al., 2022). However, the Calgary Police Chief, speaking on behalf of Alberta Police Chiefs, warned against making the change without additional support

from social and harm reduction services, fearing it would only lead to increased social disorder and thus create more work for law enforcement officers (Smith, 2023).

From participants' perspective, the Chief's fears have been realized. Officers spoke candidly about how they believed the removal of any consequences for using illicit drugs in public spaces—such as the unofficial decriminalization of personal amounts of drugscontributed to the widespread perception among vulnerable people that open drug use on transit

was now acceptable:

If you have enough [drugs] on you that would be considered personal use, you're not getting charged with drug offenses anymore so there's no consequences that way. And the users have figured that out, to the point where they're just now openly using narcotics wherever they are. [...] I remember this pretty vividly; a couple of years ago, my partner and I went into Central LRT [station], and there's a guy right in front of us. He looks at us while he's smoking from his glass pipe, and my partner goes, "Could you maybe put that away and get out?" And he goes, "Why?" So (scoffs) like, it's just like, what are you supposed to say to that? I was flabbergasted. I'm like, "Because you can't smoke drugs in an LRT station, get the fuck out." (Gregory, TPO)

I've seen needles in arms, spoons being lit right on the train, sitting right beside kids, all the time. It is all the time. And their number one excuse is that they thought it was legal. It's this cycle that has been created. So they'll go, they'll get high, they'll trip out, and they might attack someone, or they'll hurt themselves, or they'll cause a scene. (Quinton, Police Officer)

Oliver offered a more nuanced perspective, expressing empathy for vulnerable people, yet

simultaneously further illuminating potential safety concerns of open drug use on transit:

Some people [are] like, "Well, where are they gonna use? Where are they supposed to use? Why is it wrong?" It's like, yes, I understand. But [...] it's not the act of them doing it, it's the repercussions of them doing it. So it's how it affects them. Because people typically when they get assaulted just randomly by somebody, it's because that person is under the influence of drugs, and they're having some kind of episode [e.g., psychosis]. (Oliver, TPO)

For many officers, the lack of consequences for drug use on transit presented a real safety concern. Not only were people consuming drugs in confined spaces and forcing other transit passengers to breathe second-hand vapours and/or smoke, but officers were also concerned about the effects of the drugs on the user themselves, and how they might be triggered to commit (often unprovoked) violence against others. Without the ability to charge people for personal drug use, both police officers and TPOs felt unable to provide any consequences and thus also felt powerless to provide a sense of safety to transit passengers.

It is important to note that both police and peace officers were not unsympathetic when speaking about vulnerable people who use drugs. Almost all of them acknowledged and understood that many of them-if not all-likely had some form of trauma that underpinned their substance misuse. However, officers were caught in a difficult position where they had to balance moral obligations with their economic obligation (Loader & White, 2018), essentially forced to choose between compassion and their law enforcement duties. They also could not use their enforcement capabilities to provide 'coercive care' (Johnsen & Fitzpatrick, 2010) or practice what Stuart (2016) dubbed 'therapeutic policing,' where police use their enforcement powers to incentivize vulnerable persons to self-reform. While more punitive tactics towards marginalized persons in efforts to improve their lives are argued to be ineffective (Beckerman & Fontana, 2019; Huang et al., 2011; Stuart, 2014a, 2016), without enforcement powers and the ability to provide people with consequences for inappropriate and/or dangerous behaviour, officers felt they could do little else than merely (and temporarily) displace marginalized persons from transit spaces. I will further examine officers' perspectives on displacement as a tactic in dealing with marginalized populations in Chapter Five.

However, it was not only people who use drugs who officers felt were escaping proper consequences for their behaviour and creating a safety issue on the transit system. In the officers' view, there were no proper consequences they could give to *anyone* who committed crimes on transit, including those involved in high-level organized criminal activity:

The vulnerable people know, "Oh, this cop's gonna bug me for half an hour, he's gonna slip me a useless piece of paper that I'm just going to ignore. And in six weeks, I'll have to deal with it again when a cop runs my name and gives me another piece of paper. Eventually maybe I'll have to go to jail, I'll see the Justice of the Peace. And then he'll let me out." But then there's no consequences for that. (Thomas, Police Officer) We [police and peace officers] can finish a blitz and like, nobody's gone to jail. You know, we've executed 25 warrants. That sounds really impressive until you realize that every single one of them walked away with a long sheet of paper in their backpack and got to carry on with their day. (Ian, TPO)

Furthermore, even when people were arrested, charged, and sent to jail (usually for violent

offences), officers felt frustration that the criminal justice system did not provide any meaningful

safety improvements on transit:

You can go bear spray a random person, you can go and bear spray a whole train full of people, and probably kick a baby. And, yeah, you get arrested, certainly, you get charged with a whole bunch of stuff. But if you meet certain conditions, you'll be out in under a week. Like, probably even before that. [...] They'll like, straight up laugh in the face of it. Like, "Okay, you got me, haha, I'll see you in a day." They know that there are no consequences to anything they do. (Patrick, TPO)

Basically, people that are released with clear intentions to reoffend, they're given nowhere else to go, no access to proper resources. The resources they're given, they don't want to take—and they're not forced to take those resources. They go to transit. And then they'll attack people, or attack each other, or hurt themselves, which causes a safety issue. That's the number one thing that I see, [...] it's just being released. And that's where they go. It happens all the time, and that is a problem. (Quinton, Police Officer)

We have a revolving door justice system where people are not held accountable. And I don't know, if someone needs help, help them. But like, how does it make sense if we let someone out [of custody] and a random person going to school or work is getting victimized? Like, that doesn't make you feel right when you come into work. Because, so to speak, this is our house, and we can't keep the guests safe. (Damian, TPO)

At every step of the criminal justice process—charging, arresting, holding, sentencing, and/or incarceration—officers felt like they were being let down and that their efforts to keep transit safe were futile. Indeed, the overwhelming need for police officer and TPO presence on transit "indicates that other means of control have failed" and that the "symbolic aspects of the wider institutions of law itself are failing" (Ericson, 1982, p. 11). Such conceptions from police and TPOs contradicts Shmatko's (2023) participants' conceptions of idyllic Western policing and the belief that Canadian police do not have to deal with frustrations such as lack of authority, public

respect, funding, as well as gaps in infrastructure. While officers did not discuss needing to fix their own police vehicles or wear old/worn out uniforms as Ukrainian police officers did (Shmatko, 2023), they similarly felt like their governing body and surrounding system infrastructure did not provide sufficient trust in or support to officers to carry out their policing duties accurately and effectively.

Transit peace officers were especially frustrated and annoyed with the failures of the broader criminal justice system. Without the system's role of providing consequences for people causing safety concerns on transit, officers were left dealing with the compounded "*trickle off effects*" of police officers' inability to intervene, waiting for the cycle to begin again:

I think police are doing the best that they can with what they can do, right? Like they're trying to deal with like, you know, like the big drug situations, the gang situations, the weapons. But again, if you take it to the courts and the courts don't really do anything about it, well, their work's kind of wasted. So, then we're obviously getting like the trickle off effects of the drugs, the violence, the gangs, the weapons, which we can't really do much about other than arrest them and hold them for police to come kind of seize that stuff. (Alicia, TPO)

Under von Bertalanffy's (1968) systems theory, it is important to consider all elements of a system and their relationships with each other. Causal relationships are more likely to be circular since effects may act upon the causes retroactively through feedback loops, which can reinforce existing processes. As Alicia described, police attempted to manage the "*big drug situations, the gang situations, the weapons*" and brought evidence to courts, but when the courts did not "*do anything about it*," those that the police officers arrested returned to the transit system, and the cycle began once more. The same circular reasoning can be applied to officers' perceived inability to enforce proper behaviour on transit. Participants believed that negative public scrutiny spurred City Council to revoke the loitering clause, but without the lawful authority to remove potentially problematic individuals from the station or proactively patrol transit, officers

felt the public were increasingly unhappy with their inaction, which fuelled another amendment that still did little to affect officers' ability to enforce—a repeating cycle.

Overwhelmingly, police and peace officers felt they could not improve transit safety or even assuage the public's concerns about safety on transit. Due to perceived lack of support from their respective organizations, police and transit peace officers felt they could not enforce proper safety regulations and appropriate behaviour on Edmonton's transit system. This long period when officers felt unable to enforce led to officers' belief that unhoused vulnerable people no longer cared about the consequences that could incur from their behaviour on transit, either from using drugs or committing any type of crime. Even in the cases where officers were able to enforce behaviour on transit by charging an individual, they believed this person would not face any meaningful or lasting consequences from the broader criminal justice system—if they were held longer than a few days, they likely would not face punishment for very long. The criminal justice system, broadly, can be conceived as one element of von Bertalanffy's (1950) conception of a system. It is inextricably linked to and affects the actions of the public, law enforcement, politicians, healthcare officials, and social services, and the actions of these elements, in turn, affect the criminal justice system. As such, it is impossible to determine a single factor as the sole cause of officers' difficulties in providing safety on transit. According to police officers and TPOs, it is the interaction and communication—or, more accurately, the lack of interaction/communication-between these elements that has resulted in an unsafe transit system. Officers desperately wanted to provide safety to Edmonton's transit riders, but despite their best efforts, they felt that without the proper support or capabilities to enforce behaviour and Alberta's "revolving door justice system" not providing meaningful consequences, they were unable to provide a safe experience on transit.

60

'We Need to Figure Out Something, Because We'll Never Get Ahead'

I ended every interview by asking each officer what they thought could be done to improve safety on transit. The most common answers among both officer groups were the implementation of Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) principles (such as making transit centres and stations undesirable places to hang out in), implementing turnstiles, and increasing law enforcement presence and consistency on the system. However, many officers added that while these tactics would likely prevent crime and improve safety on transit, they would do little to address the root cause of *why* so many individuals choose transit stations to sleep in, hang out in, and/or use drugs. One police officer illuminated:

It would work, but is it helping anything? It would help that transit system, it would sure clean it up. That person who's committing that inappropriate behaviour, is that helping them? I doubt it. You'd just be displacing it. The transit system would be clean, safe, but then where are you putting that problem then? Somewhere else. There's no police solution to it, I don't think. I think it's a societal problem. And I don't know. I don't know what we do. (Thomas, Police Officer)

When asked what he thought could be done to make transit safer, one officer replied:

Make drug use illegal again. So that—but then—ah, frick, it's just so loaded. Because you come up with stuff like that, and then you're like, okay, well, that's not going to be effective unless the police arrest. Police aren't going to arrest unless there's convictions. And if someone doesn't care about going to jail, then whatever. (Wyatt, TPO)

Like Wyatt, when participants *did* provide a concrete answer to how transit safety could be improved upon, many did not think it would be realistic nor feasible due to limitations in funding, transit infrastructure, and the current direction of the criminal justice system, resulting in a profound sense of hopelessness. For example, after describing how turnstiles could improve safety on transit, one officer added, "*But I mean, we can't even get* [LRT transit station/centre] *doors locked at night, so maybe I'm asking for too much*" (Ben). As several TPOs illustrated:

I've had 10 years to think about this, because obviously this is top of mind for all of us at this moment. More so now, but we're always talking about, "What can we do better?

How can things be more effective? How can we stop having to come back to the same LRT station for the same problem every night, all night?" We're super frustrated. We want answers. But, you know, it's beyond our scope. It's beyond our budget. That's always what we hear. But even you know, even with an unlimited budget, I don't know what you could do. I have no answers. It's tough. (Vincent, TPO)

I really don't know what would make things safe because you can literally stab someone and almost get like, a slap on the wrist for it, so I don't know. I don't know how to combat these things. (Alicia, TPO)

It's gotten to a point where I shake my head and I go, 'I don't know how we're gonna get out of this.' There's not enough of us, and there's not enough peace officers for transit to do anything about it. Plus, our authorities can only go so far. And then with the criminal justice system being a little too lax with things—I don't think that more punishment is needed, but we need to figure out something, because we'll never get ahead. (Gregory. TPO)

Recognizing the limitations of societal structures and the pitfalls in their current methods and

practices when dealing with vulnerable people on transit, officers instead described an alternate

way forward that prioritized social supports in the community. Officers admitted that in some

cases, law enforcement and criminal justice intervention were not the answer to transit's safety

concerns and growing disorder:

I don't necessarily feel that punishing people that have no house and don't have the ability—I don't think punitiveness is necessarily what is required. From all of this social stuff, I think it has been brought up that it shouldn't be the police dealing with them, and I agree. (Jim, Police Officer)

What needs to happen, I feel is, at every level, we need to recognize that at the root of everything we're experiencing, like the person going around spraying bear spray at people, that's a person that's unwell, that's a person who, for whatever reason, their conditions won't allow them to live life in any other way. They're compelled to go around and bear spray people for whatever reason, right? So, I think the focus needs to shift from holding people accountable, towards treating it as essentially a public health concern or public health crisis, or emergency. I think things will change. (Samuel, TPO)

Other officers held the perspective that a combination of efforts from multiple stakeholders

within the community, including law enforcement, was the best way to balance safety with

compassionate recovery efforts:

It needs to be more like, enforcement focused and more COTT focused. The houselessness in Edmonton is an issue. [...] People need to be held accountable. It's like, "Okay, if I do anything stupid on transit, then yeah, I'm gonna get a ticket. But if I want the help, the option exists." [...] To make transit a safer place, I think we need to have a mixture of both enforcement and COTT. (Damian, TPO)

It will be a very holistic, large approach, probably multiple agencies and resources going down there [on transit], and it has to be sustained. That's probably one of the biggest things, we can't just go down there in a fleeting passing moment. It has to be long, sustained, and not just police, it's peace officers, it's outreach program, having those components. (Colin, Police Officer)

As the above quotes exemplify, not all officers are strictly committed to law and punishment approaches to dealing with vulnerable people in the community. Indeed, many of them recognize that the population they frequently deal with does not and should not necessitate a call to law enforcement. Rather, they acknowledge that underlying trauma is causing unhoused vulnerable people to act a certain way, and officers want those traumas to be addressed appropriately.

Scholars across the world, including the US, Canada, and the UK, are increasingly drawing attention to collaboration efforts between policing and public health that have the potential to prevent violence (Bucerius et al., 2022; Christmas & Srivastava, 2019; Shepherd & Sumner, 2017). Several police precincts are partnering with organizations within the community to provide outreach, intervention, and treatment to unhoused vulnerable people to limit their contact with police—a notable example is Seattle's public safety initiative, Let Everyone Advance with Dignity (LEAD) (Beckett, 2016). LEAD's harm reduction principles and commitment to limit the 'policeability' of marginalized groups allow complaints from residents and businesses to be diverted away from 911 to community case managers. Once police officers recognized LEAD's effectiveness (e.g., responding to fewer calls for the same people), they were more willing to support the program, engage in direct outreach, and encourage citizens to direct complaints to LEAD case managers rather than law enforcement (Stuart & Beckett, 2021). Not

63

only did police officers see the same people less, but they also saw vulnerable people within their community actively improving while working with LEAD. However, in Edmonton, without the components that Damian and Colin described, such as outreach services working in tandem with law enforcement and social supports available within the community for vulnerable people to be referred to, police and transit peace officers are left to ineffectually deal with the issue alone:

We are responding to the end result of intergenerational trauma, mental health crises, opioid crises, all this stuff. So yes, [peace officers aren't] going to solve [Joe]'s lifelong problems, but it might help you get to your destination safer. And maybe we can get [Joe] to the [shelter]. Maybe not. That's it. (Ben, TPO)

When asked how safety could be improved on transit, many officers recognized that traditional methods of ensuring safety might work in the short term but would not solve the underlying *cause* of transit's current safety and disorder issues. While some officers felt there was no feasible solution to the issue or did not believe law enforcement had a place in managing vulnerable people at all, others suggested a collaborative effort from both law enforcement bodies and community outreach programs. Unable to effect change within the system they were operating within from their law enforcement element, police and peace officers felt that their current methods of providing transit safety were not working and desperately wished for a more appropriate way of dealing with vulnerable people on transit.

Conclusion

Nearly every officer I spoke to believed that, over the past several years, violence, disorder, and safety issues have increased significantly on Edmonton's transit system. Not only did police officers and TPOs believe using transit was unsafe for the general public, but they also thought it was incredibly dangerous for vulnerable people frequenting the station *and* themselves. Officers attributed the increase of unsafe conditions to a variety of reasons, but one they spoke about extensively was the City's removal of the loitering clause in Bylaw 8353. Without the loitering clause, police officers and TPOs dealt with two issues: 1) they no longer felt they were lawfully placed in the transit system, and 2) it hindered their ability to be proactive in transit spaces. For eleven months, officers felt powerless to rectify safety and disorder issues that were caused on transit, and thus problems proliferated. Even when Bylaw 8353 was amended with the inappropriate behaviour clause, officers—especially TPOs—did not believe their previous powers had been restored. Additionally, their main issues with the loitering clause removal were not rectified. As such, the officers had little faith in the City to provide them with adequate direction and allow them to deal with safety issues on transit.

While officers were dealing with changing bylaws, they were also facing intense negative attention from the media. After EPS issued a statement declaring their police members could have done a better job of connecting unhoused vulnerable people to community services, police officers felt unsupported by their management and were not enforcing proper behaviour on the transit system as actively as they were previously. Facing backlash from the media and public, both police and TPOs were directed by their respective managements to stop ticketing unhoused vulnerable people, disempowering them to enforce proper behaviour on transit. Their inability to enforce was further exacerbated by the City allowing transit stations to be used as temporary shelter locations, and officers' perceptions that vulnerable people's attitude towards transit's function was changing.

Since officers were *not* enforcing proper behaviour on transit for a period, they felt there were no meaningful consequences for the people causing safety and disorder issues. From the officers' perspective, they could not issue consequences through tickets because not only were

65

officers discouraged from utilizing them, but the tickets were also ineffective measures, as vulnerable people would neither pay them nor attend court dates. Additionally, since police officers were no longer charging people who use drugs for drug possession or use, neither police nor peace officers could provide consequences other than removing them from transit property. People who committed violence against others were most likely to be dealt with by the criminal justice system, but officers expressed frustration that they were simply being released after a short amount of time with clear intentions to re-offend. Without the other facets of the criminal justice system (such as prosecutors, courts, jail) *supporting* the officers' frontline efforts, police officers and TPOs felt unable to provide safety for both the general public and the vulnerable population who frequented transit stations.

Officers were so frustrated and downtrodden by the culmination of these elements that they did not see a feasible way of rectifying these issues alone, necessitating a systems theory approach to situating officer experiences and perceptions within their wider environment. They believed more support from the community and social services would provide vulnerable people with the opportunity to address the root causes that triggered actions constituting safety and disorder issues for transit riders. However, as I explore in the next chapter, officers faced significant challenges attempting to help vulnerable people off transit.

Chapter Five: Vulnerable Persons on Transit

With officers' efforts to promote safety on transit for passengers and limit violence between marginalized people seemingly failing, they felt their role shifting from 'rabble managers' to 'recovery managers' (Stuart, 2014a). They were increasingly tasked with helping vulnerable people with 'recovery' efforts, such as transporting people to homeless shelters and offering information about various resources, including housing services and mental health and addition support. However, officers often felt that their efforts had little impact. As one TPO explained to me, "It's almost come to a point where sometimes it feels like Edmonton Transit and the Edmonton Police Service are tasked with managing—if not trying to solve—homelessness, with infrastructure and resources that were meant for public transportation" (Ian). As I will discuss throughout this chapter, this task was often one that officers believed to be near impossible. This chapter explores officers' understanding, compassion, and desire to help vulnerable people who frequent transit. It deploys Sennett and Cobb's (1973) conception of injured dignity to illustrate their frustration and hopelessness due to their ineffectiveness, compounded by the lack of appropriate and available social support within the community system for those they were attempting to help.

'No Wonder They Would Rather Hang Out in a Transit Centre'

Chapter Four outlined the range of circumstances that combined and interacted to transform the public transit system into a *de facto* holding space for marginalized groups, such as transit stations becoming sanctioned temporary shelters and the lengthy period where, due to the lack of enforcement and consequences, vulnerable people's perceptions toward transit's function changed. As described, officers believed this shift created an opportunity for disorder and danger to proliferate, with little they could do to prevent it. As such, officers wanted to help 'true' vulnerable people by providing them options *other than* transit, as they deemed transit stations as inappropriate spaces for vulnerable people to shelter and congregate in. However, officers acknowledged that existing shelter locations were *also* undesirable areas for vulnerable people to hang out in and/or simply inaccessible. A COTT outreach worker revealed:

There's not a lot of necessarily great places for people to go. And they may get banned from there. Because of that, it's understandable that people go hang out in the [transit] station. Because like, where else are they going? (Taylor, Outreach Worker)

A police officer elaborated:

I feel like the City just doesn't have the appropriate spaces for homeless people to use, like, during the day and to be warm and to feel safe themselves. [...] You talk to a lot of the vulnerable people, and lots of them don't really want to go to these shelter type places, because they have experienced problems themselves, it's dirty or unclean, or they don't like the people, or they feel unsafe themselves, right? So, they just want to be left alone in the transit centre. And like, can you blame them? (Henry, Police Officer)

Acknowledging that vulnerable people had nowhere better to go placed officers in a tough

predicament, because they felt their role was inadequate to implement meaningful solutions for

Edmonton's most marginalized community members:

There's no appropriate place for anyone to go in the city to shelter during the winter, which is incredibly frustrating, because then it rolls down to us. And like, we're not equipped to deal with that. (Patrick, TPO)

When you say police the transit system, essentially what you mean is police the homeless, at least in the city of Edmonton. So the biggest problem with policing the homeless is that there's inadequate resources out there to really get them out of the transit system. There's not enough beds, there's not enough social workers, there's not enough well-paid or well-educated social workers. (Ian, TPO)

Police officers and TPOs understood and empathized with vulnerable people's reluctance to use

alternate sheltering services because they knew there were few—if any—better options than

transit. Many described the range of safety concerns unhoused community members have about

existing Edmonton shelters:

They don't want the shelters because there's a lot of theft, lot of assaults that happen at the shelters. So, I understand vulnerable people's attitudes towards those. They'd rather be in a tent away from there or wherever, at a transit centre, rather than at the shelter because they're fairly dangerous places. (Thomas, Police Officer)

People don't want to go to homeless shelters that exist. That's why their occupancy rate is so low. It's because they go there, and the first thing that happens is they get threatened to be stabbed, or they're stabbed, or they're blackmailed by gang members, or their stuff is stolen. They just don't want to go there. It's not safe. The homeless shelters aren't safe. So, the transit [stations] opened up and those aren't safe. It's cyclical. (Quinton, Police Officer)

There needs to be better options [...] because I would say 8 out of 10 people when I say "Hey, do you want to go to the [local shelter]?" would be like, "No, I get assaulted. I've been sexually assaulted there." (Bill, TPO)

One of Edmonton's local shelters is a non-profit Christian social agency that began as a soup kitchen and has since grown into an organization offering clothes, meals, emergency shelter, and faith-based addiction recovery programs. As I mentioned in Chapter Four, scholars have documented a range of barriers that vulnerable people experience when trying to access shelters, such as shelter hours, location, and rules, as well as safety and victimization concerns (Keynan et al., n.d.; Donley & Wright, 2012; Ha et al., 2015). Not only did officers acknowledge many of these concerns, but they also discussed other pertinent reasons why people may not utilize shelter spaces. For example, one TPO described the Edmonton shelter's religious principles and its similarities to residential schools, acknowledging that this was likely a disincentive for many LGBTQ2S+ and/or Indigenous vulnerable people attempting to use the shelter:

There needs to be a more appropriate place for these people to go that isn't the [local shelter], that isn't this like gross slum full of people that don't like gay people, for example. This is a rumor that gets told to us, but if you're a gay male and you're physical with another person, you'll get shit from the shelter workers there because it's a very Catholic organization. Which is hilarious in a dark humour kind of way, because residential schools? Rigidly Catholic. Basically, a huge symbol of colonialism. And then we go, and the only appropriate place for us to put people all day is into a Catholic shelter that doesn't like gay people? Or even worse, trans people? There's been times I've heard cops that have dropped trans people off at the shelter and, "Yeah, we'll give them a

bed," and if they go into the next room like, "Okay, we're gonna pray for you. Like, pray the trans away." It's like, this is the place where people can go in the city? Oh wow, no wonder they would rather hang out in a transit centre. (Patrick, TPO)

Like elsewhere in Canada, Indigenous people are overrepresented in Edmonton's homeless population (Anderson & Collins, 2014; Homeless Hub, 2022). Over half of the homeless population in Edmonton identifies as Indigenous (Homeless Hub, 2022) and approximately 1-3% identifies as LGBTQ2S+ and/or gender-diverse (e.g., non-binary) (Homeless Hub, 2022; Homeward Trust, 2023). As such, Patrick's observation is especially concerning. LGBTQ2S+ youth and adults can face several challenges when accessing shelters, such as insensitive and/or ignorant staff, harassment and violence, and sex-based shelter segregation (which may cause transgender or gender nonconforming people to go without shelter) (Abramovich, 2012, 2017; Ecker et al., 2019; Romero et al., 2020; Spicer, 2010). Additionally, in recent years, jails and prisons in Canada have been described as "new residential schools" (Macdonald, 2016), as they function as an arm of the settler colonial state with intentions to assimilate, segregate, and manage Indigenous people rather than treat them with respect (Chartrand, 2019; Maynard, 2017; Monture-Angus, 1999; Nichols, 2017; but see Tetrault, 2022). Staying at homeless shelters may be similarly reminiscent of the trauma experienced by Indigenous people at residential schools, especially given how shelters often extend beyond providing necessities through the regulation of clients' behaviour and 'disciplining' (e.g., shelter bans) them into productive members of society (Carroll, 2010).

In addition to potential resistance to accessing available shelters, people experiencing homelessness may also find harm reduction services similarly undesirable. Under the guise of minimizing risk to people who use drugs, supervised consumption sites can act as a spatial regulator to conceal and/or exclude "urban undesirables" from public spaces (Feldman, 2001, p.

74). Scholars are increasingly drawing attention to the various forms of governmentality people who use drugs are often subjected to within supervised consumption sites, illuminating how they are surveyed, socially controlled, and 'responsibilized' for their drug use (Fischer et al., 2004; Greene et al., 2022; McLean, 2011; Pereira et al., 2020). Not only can law enforcement presence within/near sites deter individuals from accessing supervised consumption services (Bardwell et al., 2019; Urbanik et al., 2022), but also so can the site's policies and operational practices (e.g., operating hours, wait times, site layout, lack of staff assistance, method of drug consumption, bans, etc.) (Bardwell et al., 2021; Mema et al., 2019; Small et al., 2011; van der Poel, 2003). As such, many people may not wish to consume drugs in these spaces, instead forced to use in alternative—and perhaps riskier—locations such as public washrooms, parks, alleyways, or transit stations (Bardwell et al., 2021; Foreman-Mackey et al., 2019; Maier et al., 2024; McNeil et al., 2015; Geldart et al., in press). Yet, if vulnerable persons are continually excluded from shelters, harm reduction services, and transit property, where *can* they be?

As exemplified by participants, this was a question that plagued the minds of police officers and TPOs. Kammersgaard (2019) and Scher (2020) both advocate for a form of harm reduction policing that emphasizes connecting with and building meaningful rapport with the vulnerable community. Indeed, in an Alberta study, marginalized persons appreciated and desired park security guards, as they acted primarily in a harm reduction capacity and provided a sense of safety for participants, were respectful when checking up on them, and enforced rules fairly (Maier et al., 2024). As noted above, several police and TPOs displayed real compassion for and deep insight into the challenges LGBTQ2S+ and Indigenous vulnerable people experience on the street, illustrated by Patrick's understanding of past colonial practices and its link to the current operation of social structures (e.g., the local shelter's religious affiliation). While officers'

understanding of vulnerable people's situations, backgrounds, and reluctance to use the current services available to them motivated officers' *desire* to help—and perhaps improved relationship building (Greer et al., 2018)—it did little to rectify the lack of appropriate shelter/hang out spaces for unhoused individuals.

In another display of deep knowledge of many vulnerable people's realities, Damian, a COTT peace officer, explained why vulnerable people may opt to stay in the transit centres as opposed to designated shelter locations:

If someone says that they're staying at a shelter—like [the local shelter], or [another shelter], or any of those—in terms of housing and priority, they go to the bottom of the list because they are staying at a shelter. So, a lot of people told us that that's why they stay in transit, because then they can say no to that question, that they're staying outside. So, if you're staying outside or a tent for housing, you're prioritized. If you're staying at a shelter, you're considered, "Okay, you're relying on the shelters," so a lot of people go to transit. And that's what we found out. I don't know if that's verifiable, but that's what we found out from talking to a lot of people. (Damian, TPO)

Beliefs that people staying outdoors are prioritized for housing over those who opt for shelters is consistent with research with unhoused community members in Edmonton and other Canadian cities (Keynan et al., n.d.; Kohut & Patterson, 2022). Whether or not this is true in practice is irrelevant—if multiple people have provided this same reasoning to Damian and other officers, it is their belief and subsequent reality that staying overnight on transit rather than utilizing proper shelter spaces prioritizes them on affordable housing waitlists (Thomas & Thomas, 1928). Indeed, people experiencing homelessness may choose to stay outside so they can prove to social service staff that they are 'service-worthy' (Marvasti, 2002) and truly in need of housing. This may be a form of resistance vulnerable people employ against dirty and dangerous sheltering options and a strategy they feel they must deploy to navigate the social welfare system successfully (Gowan, 2010; Snow & Anderson, 1993). However, others stay outside because they simply prefer it to shelters, for various reasons.

Despite officers' perception that violence has increased on transit and that passengers and vulnerable people face an incredible amount of risk by using it, transit vehicles and stations continue to be a refuge for many unhoused community members. While officers still believe that stations are inappropriate places to congregate, they understand that many vulnerable people have little to no other desirable sheltering options. Drawing upon interactions and conversations with unhoused people, officers characterized Edmonton homeless shelters as unclean, dangerous, and unwelcoming, especially to Indigenous people and LGTBQ2S+ community members. Additionally, they admitted vulnerable people may be using transit as a shelter space to 'prove to' social agencies that they are 'staying outside,' thus prioritizing themselves on affordable housing waitlists. However, this puts police officers and TPOs in a tough situation, as they are tasked with—along with providing safety—ensuring stations are clear and accessible for transit passengers, while simultaneously knowing vulnerable people have nowhere else to go. These nuances will be explored further in the following sections.

'Not Having Any Solutions for Those People, It's Equally Frustrating'

Without proper shelter locations for vulnerable people to stay in, transit centres have become *de facto* shelter spaces for marginalized groups. Police officers and TPOs alike have many interactions with unhoused community members in and around transit locations, sometimes offering them the opportunity to receive help, whether it be addiction services (Urbanik et al., 2022), physical and mental health services, or connecting them with other agents of help (e.g., HELP/COTT) (Butler et al., 2022). While officers *wanted* to help—for many, this

was the *primary* reason they wanted to join law enforcement—they found that providing help to marginalized people on transit was more complex than they initially thought.

Officers described three main reasons why they felt unable to enact meaningful solutions for the vulnerable community in Edmonton. First, there was an overwhelming perception among both police and peace officers that vulnerable people *did not want* help. Second, if they did want help, officers believed it was incredibly difficult for vulnerable people to *access* proper social services and resources. Third, of those who were able to access services, officers felt the current social system's structure made it *nearly impossible for them to succeed*. Left to deal with marginalized groups on transit in the face of those challenges, with little they could do to mitigate them, almost every officer I spoke to expressed deep-rooted feelings of exhaustion, frustration, and powerlessness. These feelings extended *beyond* their ability to do their jobs—such as enforcing rules and providing safety/security on transit—towards *generally being unable to help those they felt truly needed it*.

Despite officers offering their help or the help of external services, they believed there was little chance that vulnerable people would seize the opportunity or even want it:

The problem is you can't help somebody if they don't want the help. Like if you say, "Hey, you want to get off the street?" they might say yeah, just because they think that's what you want to hear. But they don't. (Bill, TPO)

At the end of the day, if you say, "Is there anybody you wanna talk to?" and they tell you to go pound sand, then we don't have a lawful authority to hold them anymore. They're their own person, right? Like, they have the same rights as everybody else does. If you want to leave, you can. You know, we try and offer them—but they're pretty hardened homeless people too, right? Like, some of these people have been on the streets for a long, long period of time. [...] I don't know, if a person chooses not to participate, that is a choice. (Jim, Police Officer)

The bigger question, I suppose, is like—what we're striving to do for a person—like they got to want help in the first place. If they don't want it, how do we get it to them? (David, Police Officer)

For many officers, the answer to David's question could be answered with EPS's Human-centred Engagement and Liaison Partnership (HELP) unit or the City's Community Outreach Transit Team (COTT). These units are partnerships between law enforcement and mental health professionals that can connect vulnerable people on the streets to social resources. The main difference between the two units, besides the differing law enforcement partner, is that COTT is specific to the Edmonton Transit System, while HELP works city-wide. Scholars have long discussed the need for such enforcement-mental health partnerships (Finn & Sullivan, 1989; Deane et al., 1999; Lamb et al., 2002), as they can benefit both police officers (e.g., increased sensitivity to people in crisis situations; more information sharing between agencies; greater confidence and trust between police and social agencies) (Callender et al., 2021; Costigan et al., 2022; Horspool et al., 2016) and vulnerable people (e.g., reduced contact with criminal justice system; decreased stigma; greater access to mental health professionals/services) (Dyer et al., 2015; Kane et al., 2018; Reveruzzi & Pilling, 2016; Watson et al., 2010). While some participants expressed frustration over HELP's effectiveness (e.g., Colin (Police Officer) explained, "They are helping people, it just takes so much to help one person."), other EPS members have seen vulnerable community members be successfully housed via the HELP unit (Beaulieu, 2023).

For David, Edmonton's HELP unit and COTT might be a perfect way of getting help to people who may otherwise not be able to access it. However, an outreach worker similarly reported feeling that COTT could not help people—in whatever way they needed, whether it be addictions counselling or information about housing—unless they truly wanted it:

Sometimes you have somebody who kind of has to be ready. I mean, and it makes sense on paper that, you know, we should be able to help them, and actually we could, but they have to WANT to be helped, right? And everybody thinks that everybody wants help. But they may not that day. Or they may not be ready for a year. And it totally looks like—and *it's true, they could use our help* (laughs). *But, you know, the interest has to be there.* (Taylor, Outreach Worker)

Many participants felt powerless to help those they believed truly needed it, because they perceived that they either did not want the help or were not ready in that moment. Despite their own frustrations, some officers recognized why this was the case:

A lot of the issues on transit are just individual people who have substance use problems or addictions and stuff. It just goes back, again, to I don't know why they don't want help, or that they just don't think they can get the help, because whatever. Yeah, I can't imagine it's easy to stop doing meth if they've been doing meth for years. (Brett, TPO)

Another TPO elaborated:

If you get close enough to any people, you talk to them, you hear their stories, they're horrible. They're incredibly terrible. But then on the same note too, there's no recourse for them. We can offer harm reduction and addiction treatment all we want on the streets, but in reality, like, good luck. Getting someone who is in active addiction, like, percentage wise, maybe 10% will want to try and maybe 80% of that 10% will fail, just because trying to beat opioid addiction is insane. [...] It's incredibly difficult. And there's no push in any direction. And you just like, go and we offer—for safe consumption sites, for example, offering information on those treatments. Yes, it's a good thing to do, and we should do it. But like, it can't just end there. Because it seems like this face level, "Look, we're trying to give people these options, " but [...] it's like giving someone the choice to jump into lava. It's like, "We're giving you the option, why don't you want to take it?" Right? Cause it makes no sense. Why would you, if you're someone who's gone through all that, like the only way you can deal with the pain and all you've dealt with, the mental issues you have, is substance abuse? And then go, "Oh, yeah, I really, really, really want to go and make myself throw up for three weeks and maybe even die from the medical side effects of detoxing. Yeah, that sounds like a great idea. Thanks." And that's the way that a lot of them look at it, like, "Why the hell would I want to do that? That literally makes no sense." Which is fair. I wouldn't voluntarily go put myself through that. (Patrick, TPO)

Officers expressed their understanding of the hardships people who use drugs face when battling

addiction; they were also aware of how people's extended time on the streets may preclude them

from wanting to access housing programs:

There is a good chunk of people that said, "Hey, I don't want to go live in a house. I've been homeless for 10 years, and I choose to be homeless." We've heard that a lot. "I choose to stay in a tent." We've heard, "I can't live in an apartment because I've been homeless for 20 years of my life, and I'm so used to sleeping outside with sounds and traffic construction and stuff, when I go into an apartment building, and it's quiet, I go crazy." And there's that. So, there's a lot of factors that play into it. (Damian, TPO)

The perception that clients did not want help was significantly frustrating to officers attempting to help the vulnerable community. However, refusing help from police officers and TPOs may not necessarily indicate a lack of desire to receive mental health/addiction treatment or access housing services. In an Albertan study, Kohut and Patterson (2022) revealed that despite wanting to secure a private dwelling, several unhoused individuals found the prospect of transitioning from an outdoor lifestyle surrounded by their community to living alone indoors both extremely overwhelming and profoundly isolating. For those who had obtained housing in the past, mitigating social isolation by inviting friends over or returning to the streets (and leaving their accommodations unattended for long periods) fuelled conflicts with landlords (Kohut & Patterson, 2022) and may have contributed to their eventual eviction. Additionally, people experiencing homelessness may be unaware of or not understand eligibility requirements for housing programs, leading them to self-disqualify themselves and not apply, either because they anticipate they will be unsuccessful or because they feel undeserving (Kohut & Patterson, 2022; Parker & Albrecht, 2012). Alberta's rental market prices are likely also a significant barrier for people who would like their own place but would not be able to afford rent and necessities on their current government-assisted income (Anderson-Baron & Collins, 2019). Like Damian mentioned above, there are "a lot of factors that play into it."

My data reveal that when people *did* want help, officers reported that services within the community were extremely difficult for them to access, thus presenting an additional barrier to their ability to enact solutions. For example, Vincent and David described how social services'

operating hours were often inconvenient and ultimately incompatible with the goal of helping

vulnerable people on the streets:

You need to have the person cooperative, and you need to have that external agency ready to accept them. That's usually another hurdle. We usually deal with people in the middle of the night who are dealing with this, those agencies are never open in the middle of night. [...] People that COTT deal with that are setting, you know—it's government business hours, unfortunately, right? We're dealing with like Service Canada, we're dealing with Alberta Health Services, daytime business hours, third party addictions counselling type people. Not 24/7 emergency. (Vincent, TPO)

If you're a social agency, and you're trying to support these folks, you should be supporting them when they need to be supported, not when your operating hours are. I think that's honestly why the cops started doing all that social support in the first place because we're the only ones working 24/7. [...] If these social agencies actually streamlined their work and were in a position to address those issues as they popped up, not when their operating hours are, I think that would improve policing the city of Edmonton and improve the services that these vulnerable folks need, at all hours of the night. [...] It just seems like it's inefficient. They're not solving the problem. We all have to agree on that. (David, Police Officer)

In addition to inconvenient service hours, officers also lamented how the welfare system, as it

operates currently, is riddled with inefficiencies, and actively works against helping vulnerable

people better themselves, presenting yet another access barrier:

Over the years, you find out that the quality of the entire system, or the way it's set up is just—there's just too many hoops, essentially. The hoops that somebody has to jump through, are I feel too numerous, there are too many. It's like a Mount Everest type of task for somebody to navigate on their own, right? And so even when we have somebody that says, "Look, I messed up, I need help, like, my mental health is shot, I can't get off the drugs. I've been on the streets for years." And even when they come to us, and they say, "Look, can we do something about this? Like, I'm ready. I'm ready for a change," we're kind of stuck there. And we say "Yeah, we'd love to, but—" The wait for housing, for example, is like nine months. To get into detox treatment for somebody to get off drugs is, again, it could be a two month wait. Just the system's ability to provide the very basic necessities, like personal safety, and just a little bit of healthcare. It's—where we are now, it's very difficult. It's very tough. (Samuel, TPO)

I've been able to see just how difficult it is for getting that process started. If you have absolutely nothing in your life, just the clothes on your back, you don't have a driver's license, a passport, a birth certificate, none of that stuff? To get ID, not impossible, but it

takes a while. It's not as simple as just like, showing up, "Hey, this is who I am, can you get me these documents?" It takes weeks, sometimes months. So again, to get a job you need ID. To get a place, you need the job to be able to pay for it. You know, there's other services, assistances like AISH [Assured Income for the Severely Handicapped] and Alberta Works and some other ways to get income. But that being said, the first step is to get ID for a lot of people. And if that takes weeks or months, that means you're on the streets for weeks and months while you're still waiting. And every night you spend in the shelter or on the streets is, you know, I can't even imagine how awful that is. (Liam, TPO)

To illustrate further, Damian provided several examples of the daily challenges COTT clients

face when attempting to access the social welfare system in Edmonton:

Alberta Works—let's talk about the wait times. You call them on the phone—I can guarantee you right now, I can call them right now, and the wait time would be over 90 minutes. [...] Every time we call Alberta Works, they would say, "Hey, press two for emergency transportation," so you press that option. And then someone picks up after 90 minutes and they're like, "Hey, you pressed the wrong option, you have to go back and press this," so now you're waiting another—I literally waited on the phone once for four and a half hours. And the third person tried to transfer me. At that point, I said, "No, you're gonna help me," because I have this person in the back of the car with me, they want to leave Edmonton. They were dropped off here. They were brought here from BC [British Columbia] to deal with a warrant. They're trying to get their life together in BC. We pick them up, we transport them here, we fly them out, and then after they deal with the warrant, you drop them off at an Edmonton transit centre with an ETS ticket? What is that going to do for that person that's from BC? They're now homeless in the streets of Edmonton when they were trying to figure it out in BC. So, you call BC Services, "Hey, we have a guy here that's on your social assistance, and he's stuck here. Alberta Works won't pay for it, they're saying he's with you guys." And they're like, "Yeah, we'll pay for him. He just has to come into an office and pick up a check to go for a bus ride." I'm like, "Yeah, but where is your office?" "Well, it's in BC." So, he's in Edmonton. How does he get there in the first place? Those are some of the things—or you can—let's use a name, Joe. Just a random name. So, Joe goes bottle picking, spends the entire night, picks up a bag of bottles and has money to prepay a phone for like 90 minutes. Now Joe calls Alberta Works, and he's on hold for 90 minutes. And right before that, his minutes dried up just being on hold. And then when you pick up—or let's say even if you pick up in an hour—which is very unlikely—when you pick up in that hour, Joe has 30 minutes, and talking to a worker on the phone takes way more than 30 minutes, so now the call drops. Now you can't get a hold of him. So now because of that, Joe wasted 90 minutes on you, his minutes, now his housing team to the Homeward Trust, when they have a housing team available and they want to meet with Joe, they can't meet with him because they can't get a hold of him because he doesn't have any more minutes. And they don't know where Joe hangs out. So those are—it's like almost a domino effect. The wait times are

just—it's not—like I always say this: it's not designed to help people. Like, it's not. (Damian, TPO)

Samuel, Liam, and Damian illuminated the multitude of challenges vulnerable people experience (and by extension, police officers and TPOs) when attempting to access social services in Edmonton, detailing long waiting times for affordable housing, detox treatment, or even obtaining a piece of identification (which is needed to access services). For decades, scholars have documented clients' dissatisfaction with how long it takes to access social services (Farabee et al., 1998; Moroz et al., 2020; Neale et al., 2008; van der Boor & White, 2020). However, it is not only wait-times and long waiting lists to access programs that causes frustration. Wusinich and colleagues (2019) reported the onerous process unhoused individuals must navigate to obtain and maintain required documents, and how that can prevent service access. Identifications cards can be frequently lost or stolen (Campbell et al., 2015), and it can be extremely difficult for vulnerable people to access the original copies of their birth certificates or high school diplomas. For example, when a service provider did not accept one unhoused individual's documents since they were copies rather than originals, they stated: "I was so infuriated with that experience that I have not gone back" (Wusinich et al., 2019, p. 4). Delays in receiving documents were also reported to be extremely frustrating for unhoused community members, as were the periods they continued to spend on the street waiting for service providers to reach out to them (Wusinich et al., 2019).

Police officers and TPOs were *similarly frustrated* by the waiting times and delays vulnerable people experienced when trying to access social services. Officers were often in situations where they were interacting with people in crisis who needed *immediate* care. To the consternation of many officers, they felt immediate intervention was not available for vulnerable

people. As one TPO explained, "Only a handful of [social agencies] have the mandate to take

immediate action, which is what most people need in that moment" (Ian). Colin added:

These lists have waiting lists and when that person is in a crisis of the here and now, it's triaging that event in its immediacy. But it's really hard to get somebody into someplace or in a bed or get some help, or whatever that may look like—psychological or psychiatric help—NOW. I would say it's almost zero. (Colin, Police Officer)

Even COTT members, whose role on transit is designed to help vulnerable people find suitable

alternatives to spending time on transit, were frustrated by how difficult it was for one of their

clients to access detox despite their intervention:

Elijah (TPO): It was like, oh, five, FIVE days for one of our clients. Five days. And we took him with us. And he got denied four times in a row. And the fifth day, he finally got accepted for detox.
Taylor (OW): But I mean, they need to triage as they see fit as well, because they're limited.
E: True, very true.
T: But it is bad that if somebody's actually ready for detox and treatment, it's HARD to get in (laughs). So that's not good.

Detox, as Quinones (2021) observes, is an extremely important service for unhoused

people who use drugs, especially in the new era of increased drug toxicity. It is a space people can detox from drugs and then spend time recovering before accessing further services, such as mental health and housing services. However, when vulnerable people experienced barriers to accessing detox and other services within the community, officers felt an increased burden on their helping duties, especially since they had little—if any—alternatives to dealing with vulnerable people. As such, police and peace officers felt unable to provide meaningful help to these marginalized groups and expressed intense feelings of powerlessness and hopelessness. To illustrate, two officers discussed the dearth of options available to them when they deal with clients who were unable/unwilling to access the shelter:

I'll bring Joe to a shelter because he's drunk and pissed himself and he needs a pair of pants and somewhere to sleep. "No, no, we won't take Joe, he's too violent." "What do I

do with Joe?" "I don't know, not my problem." Literally those words. So now Joe rides in the back of my car for a couple of hours till I can prop him up at Tim Hortons with a coffee. Because there's NO other option for him. (David, Police Officer)

I had one guy, I found him [in a transit station]. He was laying there inside, and I said, "I'll take you to the [local shelter]." He goes, "No, I either get assaulted there or people steal my stuff." I said, "Well, where do you sleep?" [...] He said, "To be honest, I sleep in the sewer." He'll go down and sleep in the fucking tunnel. He says, "It's not that bad. But at least I'm alone, and I'm out of the wind and stuff." And I'm like, "Really? [...] When's the last time you ate?" And he goes, "I don't know." [...] Me and my partner took him to McDonald's and bought him a coffee and a McGriddle. We sat with him for about half an hour talking to him. He's one of those guys that took meth, and he ended up losing his house, his wife, his kid, everything, just because he got hooked on drugs. (Bill, TPO)

As David and Bill exemplify, police and peace officers had to employ creative strategies in the face of vulnerable individuals being unable to access or refusing the resources officers presented (Beaulieu, 2023). While both officers felt extremely useless in the moment, Wood and colleagues (2021) suggest law enforcement's effectiveness may be best assessed under what they term 'principled encounters,' where officers act "within the confines of what they are able to control in the limited scope of the encounter" (p. 40). The principles of these encounters include "providing procedurally just treatment, reducing harm, supporting self-determination, ensuring safety, and redirecting people to appropriate mental health services whenever possible" (p. 40). David and Bill reported following these principles as best they could: they tried to redirect both individuals to appropriate social services, and when they could not, instead treated them with dignity, respect, and concern. To illustrate, David let Joe ride in his warm police car rather than leaving him to fend for himself on a city sidewalk while intoxicated, and Bill and his partner paid for the man's breakfast, using the opportunity to listen to his situation and learn more about his background. However, as Wood and colleagues (2021) imparted, "the full impact of [officers'] efforts is contingent on the capacity of the mental health system to do its job" (p. 40). Officers did what they could to help vulnerable individuals—and by Wood et al.'s (2021) definition of

'principled encounters,' they were effective-but they were still frustrated by their inability to

assist when the social welfare system would not 'step up' and 'do its job.'

Two TPOs further explained how when resources for vulnerable people are limited, it

also limits their ability to provide help:

We do our best, but there's not a whole lot that can help them aside from the [local shelter staff] will come and give you a sandwich. Even though like, you know, we have people that we want to help because they want to help themselves and they're a good candidate, we can't. We don't really have the resources available to us. So, it's tough. (Katelyn, TPO)

If someone needs help, we love to call the [local shelter], because then we don't have to transport them. We don't have to call police. We don't have to call paramedics. They can come and do what they were designed to do, which is help people. Give them socks, give them shoes, transport them to the [shelter], yada, yada. But I don't see them anymore. We used to call them all the time, the van, like their ambulance-looking thing, or just a van would come. I honestly don't remember the last time I called them, the last time I've seen them. Like, it's like they just don't exist anymore for that option. [...] We're trying to use other services that's not policing, so that we can look like we don't hate people. But sometimes, we just don't have resources or options. And who's gonna listen? Nobody. (Oliver, TPO)

Despite some vulnerable community members expressing a want and need for the officers' help,

with limited and difficult-to-access resources and services, officers could not abide by these

requests, leading to their hopelessness and frustration:

I talked about people who they're in a bad way, and they want the assistance, they want to change their life. They don't want to do the things they're doing every single day. But then again, not having any solutions for those people, either, it's equally frustrating, it's equally painful. (Samuel, TPO)

Katelyn, Oliver, and Samuel were among many who expressed similar frustration with their inability to improve the lives of vulnerable people who frequented transit. Their desire to help is reminiscent of Stuart's (2016) descriptions of how police officers in Skid Row wanted to 'help' vulnerable people and would do so by directing them to social resources they deemed appropriate (e.g., mega shelters). However, there is one major differences from the Skid Row police officers to that of the TPOs' accounts. Many of the officers policing Skid Row believed resources, services, and treatments were all readily available to the people residing in the neighbourhood. As such, they would often be frustrated by the residents' lack of motivation to improve their own quality of life. While some participants did share this sentiment (which I explore at the end of this section), many recognized the dearth of resources and services readily available for vulnerable people in Edmonton and empathized with the range of barriers they experienced when trying to access them. Like the TPOs stated above, they knew people who truly wanted the officers' assistance. Unfortunately, officers were swiftly confronted with the reality that vulnerable people wanting "to help themselves" and "change their life" was simply not enough to warrant receiving proper care and attention, no matter how desperately the officers wished to facilitate their recovery. Further exacerbating these challenges, even when individuals did want help and were able to access social resources, officers outlined several barriers to vulnerable people's continued *engagement with and success* within these services and programs, including mental health challenges and structural/spatial barriers.

Many people experiencing homelessness struggle with some form of mental illness (Breakey et al., 1989; Fazel et al., 2008), such as depression, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), or bipolar disorder (Creech et al., 2015; Perlman et al., 2014), and often the cooccurrence of these illnesses. In addition to potential substance issues, many officers found expecting individuals dealing with mental health challenges to comply and conform to everyday social norms—such as attending social service appointments—was futile and frankly, ridiculous:

Once you get into some of the more like mental health, or drug addiction, you're not there's wait times. You have to attend appointments. You have to be somewhat punctual. The housing list is long, and that's a long wait. And I mean, like 80%, at least—that's an old stat, so probably more by now—of our homeless population have mental health issues. How can I expect them to attend appointments? (Ben, TPO)

It's hard to keep an appointment with a drug addict. It's hard to keep an appointment with somebody who doesn't have a phone, or a house, or a reasonable way of keeping track of, you know, their sleep schedule, the time of day, what day it is, what month it is. Especially somebody that—and that's just somebody that maybe has an addiction to drugs, let alone somebody that is schizophrenic or has a learning disability, compounded with homelessness and drug addiction, trying to set up a plan, and multiple appointments, for—it almost becomes a game of odds. [...] The more steps you need to take, the more appointments you need them to keep, the more phone calls or access to email that you need them to have, the lower the chances are that that service is going to be effective. But so many services revolve around that, that it's just, you know, it's mind-numbing to me. (Ian, TPO)

Even Elijah felt like there was little COTT could do for people with severe mental health

challenges and believed that this was a significant barrier to the type of help they could offer that

would ultimately be successful:

Even if they did want help, how? How? I can't take you to a doctor's appointment if you're going to be screaming at a lady because you think that she murdered your baby. Or we can't take you to view an apartment because you're going to strip down in the hallway and say that demons are chasing you. So, like the extreme psychosis, where they're incredibly mentally unstable, but just not violent—they have violent tendencies, sure, but they're not going to punch you for no reason. But they're the ones in the corner that are mumbling to themselves, and screaming and whatever that freaks people out. [...] I can't go over to Joe and be like, "Joe, do you have your ID? Okay, this is what we're going to do to get your ID, this is what we're going to do to help you with your detox. And then we can start looking at doing some walkthroughs for some places, so you can eventually pay some rent and get a job." No. You can't have that conversation with them. Because it's like, "Hey, Joe, how are you?" and he's like, "Demons are stealing my batteries!" It's stuff like that, where it's like, "Okay, Joe, like, are you okay? Do you want some food? When's the last time you had some water?" That's when we defer to helping them be a little bit more comfortable, because there's really not a whole lot else we can do for them. That would be, I would say, our number one challenge. (Elijah, TPO)

People experiencing homelessness who also struggle with mental illness often face

several barriers to receiving treatment. Some believe they can solve their mental health problems

on their own and/or self-medicate via substance use (Kim et al., 2007), although this is also

potentially influenced by the fear of stigmatization by service providers and subsequent social

rejection (West et al., 2011). Many vulnerable people with mental health conditions also have unique health needs requiring a range of various resources, but without integrated service provision, care can be disconnected and result in the individual being passed between organizations with no meaningful treatment (Adams et al., 2022), or what Seim (2017) terms 'burden shuffling' (p. 452). Continued frustration with social services' ineffectiveness may cause them to reject utilizing mental health resources, which can directly affect later opportunities to access treatment and/or obtain employment (Poremski et al., 2014; Youn et al., 2019). Additionally, echoing Ian's point, Adams and colleagues (2022) spoke to many vulnerable people with mental health challenges who detailed how the increased uptake of online social service provision during and after the COVID-19 pandemic excluded them from accessing services, as several of them did not have access to a phone, computer, or wi-fi. Others expressed they did not have the literacy to successfully navigate rapidly developing technology (Adams et al., 2022) nor the inclination to learn (Le Dantec & Edwards, 2008; McGrail et al., 2018).

Apart from mental health challenges as a barrier to success, one police officer offered an alternate perspective on how accessing certain services is not necessarily indicative of continued success in that program. He described how the physical location of rehabilitation services could be another success barrier for people who use drugs:

Talk to anybody on the street, ask them where rehab is. It's right beside the drug dealers. It makes no sense. They put the rehabilitation centre for drug use in the spot where the homeless shelters are, where the drug dealers are selling to the vulnerable. It's crazy, it makes no sense. These people will be trying to rehabilitate themselves, and they'll go out for a smoke in the smoke pit, and they're watching people smoke meth. How hard is that? (Quinton, Police Officer)

Despite being essentially—but unofficially—tasked with helping the vulnerable community, many officers felt like they were continually failing. Many vulnerable people they spoke to did not want their help, and even if they did, services were either unavailable, difficult to access, or imposed substantial barriers to successful treatment. Still, officers attempted to help, only for the cycle to begin again. Several officers discussed how frustrating and utterly *draining* every day became when they had few other options available to them to help vulnerable people away find alternate services to transit, especially when people did not want help in the first place:

People refusing help, happens a lot. Especially in our industry, in our section on transit, with marginalized people, homeless people. There is a big stigma for being a rat in like a jail culture or homeless culture, because if you complain, typically what they say is, if they complain, they're gonna get it back later. So, they don't want to ever complain. There's victims, but there's never complaints. So, it's hard when we try and go there, and we're trying to offer our assistance. And okay, that's your right to refuse it. It just—it's hard to motivate yourself to keep going when you just keep getting shot down. Of like, why are we trying? (Vincent, TPO)

When we go to the [local shelter], it's like—here, there's the shelter bus, and we pick them up at Churchill and bring them to the [shelter] and they go, "I don't really want to stay at the [shelter]," and they 're just off into the wilderness again. What was the point of that? Why did we spend all this money doing this if it wasn't going to do anything? But you can't force people to do what they don't want to do. We live in a free society where people are allowed to do basically whatever they want, as long as it's not, you know, harming or impeding other people. And so you can't force people to go to the shelters. You can't force people into mental institutions. You can't force people to go to hospital. You can't force people to do anything. (Gregory, TPO)

The crummy part is, we can only do so much as a police service. And so we can bring Joe to a social agency. But it's up to Joe and that social agency to see if what they offer is good enough for Joe to stay there. Or, you know, because of Joe's mental health and drug dependencies, he might just end up right back at the transit centre where I saw him yesterday. And so, it's a challenge, when you see the same folks over and over again, that you're trying to help, that are just not sticking to the help that you're offering, or the help that they're being offered just isn't enough for them to convince them to stay with that program. (David, Police Officer)

Seeing the same people every day and receiving constant refusals of their offered help reinforced officers' *injured dignity* (Sennett & Cobb, 1973). Sennett and Cobb (1973) define dignity as "moving toward a position in which [one] deals with the world in some controlled, emotionally restrained way" (p. 22). According to officers, it was impossible to 'move toward' anything, as each day became a monotonous routine of carrying out the same tasks without any meaningful

outcomes—yet another circular chain (von Bertalanffy, 1968). Even when officers continued to offer help, attempting to "take responsibility for [...] a limit on their freedom," they "lost a conviction of their dignity," touched by "a powerlessness embedded in the self" (p. 37). After all, as Sennett and Cobb attest, feelings are one's own problem, an indication that coping mechanisms have failed; even though officers were clearly aware that disconnects within the social system and the limitations that imposed upon them were among the many reasons for their frustrations, they felt "existentially responsible for the feelings" that the restrictions on their freedom to help created (p. 95). In other words, police officers and TPOs felt inherently "responsible for a situation [they] never made" (p. 103), a stance further entrenched by the system's reliance on law enforcement to essentially manage homelessness without support from other elements within the system. Injured dignity, in this way, explains officers' feelings of frustration, futility, and cynicism.

These feelings are consistent with current research on police officers' front-line experiences of compassion fatigue (Miller, 2022; Ondrejková & Halamová, 2022; Papazoglou et al., 2019; Turgoose et al., 2017). Coined by Figley (1995), compassion fatigue is the 'cost of caring,' or a direct result of helping people who have experienced significant trauma, such as people experiencing homelessness and/or people who use drugs (Padgett & Struening, 1992; Sagram et al., 2021). Compassion fatigue can also be a consequence of compounded frustration from the inability to help or relieve people's suffering, which has been documented in other helping professionals (e.g., doctors, nurses) (Back et al., 2014; Ma et al., 2022; Papazoglou et al., 2018; Pérez-García et al., 2021), and is clearly evident in my data. Compassion fatigue can also manifest as burnout, anxiety, and/or depression (Bride et al., 2007; Davies et al., 2023). Emotion management is critical to successful police work—Daus and Brown (2012) found that emotional

capacity when dealing with the public influenced police officers' perceptions of their own effectiveness. Moreover, police officers often adjust their own behaviour to give vulnerable people more attention, comfort, and empathy, interactions that are time consuming and mentally taxing (Soares & Pinto da Costa, 2019). When officers experience compassion fatigue, this emotion work can be significantly impaired. Indeed, one TPO admitted that after several attempts to offer resources and services to unhoused people who use drugs and getting rebuffed every time, he stopped offering:

It's not that they're [social services are] not available. It's just, at least with the people that we're speaking with, there's a very, very small population of people that actually want to go through with it. You almost get to a point, at least myself, where I've kind of stopped. So I mean, there's definitely a point where we're missing the mark out of frustration. [...] I'm like, "Do you want to talk to somebody about getting clean or-?" "No." "Okay." You can't help somebody that doesn't want the help. And so, if I'm being honest, I think personally, I've become frustrated with just the amount of apathy that people have for their own sobriety and change. A lot of them seem not only content with, but to enjoy living from stairwell to stairwell, tent to tent, just living a transient lifestyle that kind of revolves around drug use. (Ian, TPO)

The logic Ian provides in the above excerpt perfectly exemplifies Sennett and Cobb's (1973) main argument of how the emotional element of class cloaks the system's role in perpetuating inequality. According to Sennett and Cobb (1973), "power is legitimized and maintained [...] by a subtle and delicate balance" (p. 89). Many participants resented the social system for failing vulnerable people, and by proxy, also failing law enforcement officers. However, the system was too large and complex for officers to hold any one element accountable for their frustration, so instead, officers may turn on those who are deemed responsible by wider society. In this case, Ian turned his frustration on unhoused people who use drugs, who are often 'responsibilized' for their living situations, health, and safety (Coburn, 2010; Fraser, 2004; Urbanik et al., 2023). Ian levelled "all the accusations of weakness and [his own] inability to command respect that [...] authority figures implicitly level against [him]" onto vulnerable people, blaming them for his

frustration over not being able to help, because he perceived they enjoyed their current lifestyle. This legitimizes the system's power, which is "like a cloak of secrecy over the origins of one's anxiety" (p. 90), and this *logic of discontent,* in turn, "leads people to turn on each other rather than on the 'system'" (p. 173). As people battle each other for respect, "the class system of authority and judgment-making goes itself into hiding," leaving the system unchallenged (p. 150).

Ian's apathy towards offering unhoused people who use drugs resources other than transit is especially concerning, given he has been a transit peace officer for just a few years. What is perhaps more troubling is the fact that he is not alone. Several officers who had a handful of years on the job-police and peace officers alike-expressed greater disillusionment, demoralization, and frustration about interacting with vulnerable people in downtown Edmonton than officers with more experience. This difference was quite stark with police officers, yet less distinct with transit peace officers, likely because TPOs with more experience are still working on the street, patrolling the transit centres/stations and interacting with vulnerable people regularly. As police officers gain more experience, they typically move into senior positions or specialized units that limit their interactions with vulnerable community members, and in doing so "the guilt and uneasiness about being in a higher position, and causing someone pain, can be stilled" (Sennett & Cobb, 1973, p. 204). Transit peace officers, conversely, have little opportunity to eventually 'get off the street' as their career progresses, which could be a contributing factor to their intense exhaustion and frustration with policing the transit system. However, as Sennett and Cobb (1973) argue, how "people try to keep free of the emotional grip of the social structure, unintentionally, systematically, in aggregate keeps the class order going" (p. 258). Officers moving from one set of circumstances to another, such as officers moving off

the street, leaves situations and existing system structures intact. Officers' injured dignity thus maintains the system's legitimacy despite its inability to serve the needs of all citizens (Sennett & Cobb, 1973).

Despite transit spaces being prime locations to interact with vulnerable people and offer resources/services, most of the police officers and TPOs I spoke to believed that many vulnerable people did not want their help. While some officers understood this sentiment, such as recognizing the difficulty in detoxing from long-time drug use or the eeriness of a quiet apartment after becoming accustomed to sleeping outside for several years, this attitude nonetheless frustrated them.

In the seemingly uncommon cases when people *did* want the officers' help, many officers described several barriers vulnerable people experienced when trying to access these services. Access barriers included the social services' operating hours, long wait times (for housing, detox, mental health treatment, etc.), and the lack of services that have the capacity and resources to take immediate action for people in crisis. In the *increasingly* rare case that people *did* want help and *could* access the services they needed, officers believed additional barriers existed that affected a vulnerable person's success within those services. For many of the vulnerable people they interacted with, officers perceived that their mental health was not at a level to partake or be continually successful with many offered services. Additionally, using emails and phone calls to make appointments with a population of people who may not have reliable access to either significantly decreased the likelihood of successful treatment. Police and transit peace officers were left to deal with the increasing amounts of people on transit by offering resources and referring them to services where they could, but getting constant refusals only served to fuel feelings of defeat, cynicism, and futility.

'We're Given Basically a Sliver of the Issue'

Not all officers believed that attempting to help vulnerable people on Edmonton's transit system was not worth the effort. As Sennett and Cobb (1973) assert, an officer "is not converted into a simple, self-absorbed economic individual on the job, because human sensitivity is not a thing [one] can leave at home" (p. 102). Indeed, some officers expressed wanting *to do more to*

help vulnerable people, yet felt they could not do so given their current role in the 'care system':

A lot of us want to see them do better so we don't have to deal with them constantly. Like, I don't want to know you by name and know that you're going to hurt me. Like I'd rather you do better so I don't have to see you again, so I don't have to deal with you for these negative reasons. (Oliver, TPO)

Despite often being the first point of contact when dealing with people experiencing

homelessness, substance misuse, or mental health crises on transit, TPOs felt their role was not

appropriately integrated with social and health services:

Even though we are in contact with folks who need this sort of help, who need this sort of assistance—every day we interact with them, we talk to them, we know who they are, we know essentially what they need and what they're looking for—overall, no one has said, "Look, you as peace officers are going to be part of the larger umbrella of enacting solutions for people." Right now, whatever policies we have, whatever direction we've been given, we're given basically a sliver of the issue, and that's safety on transit. "Essentially, you're there to address immediate concerns in the moment, but outside of that, don't worry about this big picture. Don't concern yourself with that," is kind of more or less the messaging we get. (Samuel, TPO)

Police officers also felt their current role was not suitable to properly deal with the proliferation

of unhoused vulnerable people, both in downtown Edmonton and transit locations:

Not all drug addicts are criminals. And not all folks with mental health [issues] are criminals. So why do we treat them like that? Because that's the social response we have. That's the only response we have at 3 a.m., is for a cop like me to come and arrest you because you're yelling at the sky because you're high. You're not attacking anybody—if you're doing that, I have to deal with you. But that's the only response we have. (David, Police Officer)

Where's the police's response [on transit]? Realistically, we can't put everybody in jail. But we need to figure it out. And it costs money—a large amount of money on the front end. Without some of these supports in place, we're gonna continue to spiral in the way we are, and I just think that's super challenging for us. (Colin, Police Officer)

Despite being essentially tasked with helping vulnerable people find better options than transit and being the first point of contact to provide them with resources, police officers and TPOs are not *formally* part of Edmonton's care system. This system includes various organizations involved with the care and treatment of our most marginalized, such as physical and mental health clinics, housing programs, shelters, harm reduction services (e.g., supervised consumption sites), program centres (e.g., job training), and addiction recovery facilities (Miler et al., 2021; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019). Actors within this system include doctors, nurses, mental health professionals, social/outreach workers, case managers, and service staff (Hauff & Secor-Turner, 2014; Henwood et al., 2013; Qian & Hauser, 2022). The care actor label likely also informally extends to librarians and security officers (Anderson et al., 2012; Kammersgaard, 2021; Maier et al., 2024; Geldart et al., in press), as vulnerable people often utilize the services available in the spaces in which they work.

Indeed, police officers and TPOs alike were in frequent contact with people experiencing homelessness and were often the ones attempting to connect them with these care services, yet they did not have the resources to properly do so. One TPO explained that when dealing with someone during a mental health crisis, "*Sure, we have the back of our car, but that's about it to place someone. We don't have any kind of infrastructure for that*" (Vincent). To provide someone with the help they need, officers must rely on community supports, which, as discussed earlier, can be limited, and do not guarantee the person in crisis will *actually* receive needed treatment.

My data also reveal that while the EPS and the City have their respective HELP and COTT units—collaborative teams that bridge law enforcement into the care system—many patrol officers do not have the same 'helping resources' extended to them. Elijah, a COTT officer, explained, "*COTT's good, because we actually have the resources, the vehicle, the time to do what it takes to actually help somebody*." Another COTT team member continued to explain their ability to navigate social/housing programs their clients could partake in, and how they could arrange appointments while also facilitating transportation to those appointments—activities patrol officers would not have the resources nor time to accomplish. Damian further illuminated:

When you start a shift and you have 15 calls on the board, every call, like, you don't have the time to be like, "Okay, how can I help you?" Like our patrol team doesn't have an hour or hour and a half to just talk to them. We [COTT] usually talk[s] to people for months before they even do any sort of work with us. (Damian, TPO)

While the TPOs assigned to COTT felt they had the time to offer their help and believed they were an effective element of Edmonton's care system, patrol officers differed in their experiences; due to the nature of their patrol duties, transit peace officers were disconnected from the system of care. Indeed, the role of patrol officers is often to reproduce order by "employ[ing] a system of rules and authoritative commands to transform troublesome, fragile situations back into a normal or efficient state" (Ericson, 1984, p. 7). As such, many of them had to rely on COTT in the absence of other appropriate options available to them. Unfortunately, some of the TPOs I interviewed did not believe COTT was a reliable resource, nor readily available to officers while on patrol:

My experience with COTT is not the best, just because whenever I need them, they're not there. So, I mean, I know they're trying to get more units out and stuff, but that's basically my thing with COTT is, I don't really have much use for them, because they never really

help me with my problems (laughs). It's a little selfish of me, it's like, "Well, you guys are never here for me." (Wyatt, TPO)

I've probably offered it [COTT] to hundreds of people. Here's the thing, too, is COTT is more recently—they're working throughout the night. [...] They were originally just 8 to 4 Monday to Friday. And we're the night team, so obviously we ask people if they want COTT and they say, "Yeah," we're just like, "K, well, you're shit out of luck. They're not working." I guess I'd say maybe like 15 or 20% of them would say yes. 90% of those 15 to 20%, it's been during the nighttime, so they can't do anything. (Brett, TPO)

While I did not interview any police officers that were a part of the EPS' HELP unit, I spoke to many police officers who had utilized the unit while on patrol. Most characterized HELP as a useful resource, as the unit could essentially take over the call and provide an outreach worker who could deal with vulnerable people with mental health challenges. HELP was not always available, but most officers found them to be generally reliable when they were called, a stark contrast to peace officers' perceptions of COTT.

While their mandates are similar, it would be a disservice to compare HELP's effectiveness and availability to COTT's. The HELP and COTT units were technically launched in 2021 (COTT 10 months after HELP). However, HELP was already operating in 2020, had partnered with 15 organizations, and rolled out with 8 vehicles, 8 police officers, and 10 navigators (Junker, 2021). COTT, on the other hand, was only initially resourced with 2 vehicles, 2 transit peace officers and 2 outreach workers (Lachacz, 2021). Despite having funding for seven TPO-outreach worker partnerships, a high-ranking City employee explained they were having trouble finding and hiring outreach workers for COTT. At the time of our interview in January 2023, he told me they had only recently hired a third outreach worker. By mid-February, a fourth team started to patrol LRT stations. As such, it is likely that TPOs were more frustrated with COTT than police officers were with HELP because there were only two COTT teams available for the city's entire transit system. However, the City has made efforts to increase

COTT's presence on transit. As of August 2023, they boast seven operating transit teams with near 24/7 coverage from 6 a.m. to 2 a.m. and are piloting an information booth in Churchill station on Tuesday and Thursday mornings to provide consistent resources (CTV News, 2023). It is possible these changes will improve COTT's availability and provide patrol officers a reliable resource to call upon COTT when interacting with vulnerable people on transit.

However, unlike HELP and COTT officers, patrol officers remain disconnected from Edmonton's care system. Due to this disconnect, many felt unable *to do more than displace* vulnerable people from congregating in transit spaces, shuffling them from one area to the next:

Definitely, the most frustrating thing is [...] the nonstop similar type calls, where we're not effective in how we deal with it. We can break it up at the moment, but then it just continues five minutes later somewhere else. [...] Transit peace officers are not effective in our current role with our current tools, because all we're doing is displacing the problem. (Vincent, TPO)

Many officers illuminated how the intrinsic structure of public transit exacerbated issues related to displacing vulnerable people. Edmonton has 25 transit hubs, 18 LRT stations, and an active fleet of over 1000 buses and 94 train cars. At the time of data collection, there were approximately 100 TPOs on staff who were responsible for responding to all nuisance and disorder calls on transit across the city. Additionally, downtown's underground LRT stations are only a few blocks apart and have multiple different entrance points. So, even when TPOs can *"break it up at the moment,"* it is easy for someone to find a different spot within the station to hang out, or simply walk to the next station and hang out there once patrol TPOs leave to deal with the next call. As one TPO explained: *"Although maybe I'm 'helping people'—with sneer quotes on that—you go one station over, and it's a different story"* (Ben, TPO). Oliver added:

It just seems like we can't keep up. We can't cover it. You and I can walk down to Churchill station, I'll clear it out, we'll come back up, we'll come back down in 20 *minutes again, and it'll be right back full, and it'll be just as bad as it was before.* (Oliver, TPO)

During data collection, I was able to confirm Oliver's claims. In mid-February of 2023, I walked with a TPO patrol team throughout Churchill station and took detailed notes on my observations immediately afterwards. My fieldnotes inform the section below. The Churchill LRT station is one of Edmonton's larger subway platforms, with several underground pedways connecting to various downtown locations, such as the Royal Alberta Museum, Law Courts, and City Centre Mall. The TPOs were determined to show me how busy the hallways could get and how they dealt with the crowds, but they were shocked at how few people were in the stations at the time. We only encountered five vulnerable people dispersed throughout the station, three of whom were in a group and left when the peace officers rounded the corner. We returned to the TPOs' office building as they lamented how dead the station was, regaling me with a story about a call they received earlier that morning—a group of people were sitting in one of the pedways, and when a TPO patrol team went to move them along, it turned into a knife fight. They brought this story up multiple times—I think they were disappointed that I could not witness precisely how dangerous and violent they believed transit had become. About twenty minutes later, a highranking City employee came into the office. He told the TPOs that he had been walking through the pedways in Churchill, and they were full of people. He consequently asked the TPOs to "hammer them out." Less than a minute later, we were back in the elevator and returning to Churchill station.

Between two long, winding hallways connecting the concourse to City Centre Mall is a large alcove. When we came through earlier, one man was sitting against the wall, surrounded by several \$10 and \$20 bills. It now held a small crowd of people. The man initially sitting there

alone had put away the money as the TPOs had asked earlier, but he had not left like he promised. Once the TPOs approached and announced to everyone that they had to leave, a few people scattered without comment. One man with a bike attempted to ride away, but one of the TPOs caught up and told him he could not ride deeper into the station, pointing him to the stairwell that would bring him outside. Meanwhile, the other TPO was negotiating with a young man putting up a verbal fight, shouting that he was an Indigenous Elder. He left shortly after.

Two women had blankets spread out on the floor and were carrying their belongings with a handheld cart. They made friendly conversation with the TPO as they gathered their things, told him they were going to the library, and left. The last remaining person was the man who had been sitting there originally. As one of the TPOs told him that he could not sit there anymore and urged him to find somewhere else to go, the other TPO, who was watching from afar with me, explained that they could not let people stay in the station because otherwise they would find a different spot to hang out in. The TPO also expressed the futility in it: "*At least this way, they'll go outside, walk around, and wake up a bit before coming back in a different entrance.*"

Despite that alcove being mostly clear when we walked through it the first time, our return to a crowd of people shows how quickly the situation on transit can change in a matter of minutes. This also exemplifies how fast the peace officers' work is *undone*, a process that the TPOs are clearly very aware of and frustrated by.

Surprisingly, it was not only the TPOs that spoke to the challenges of not having a more appropriate response in dealing with vulnerable people on transit. Police officers—despite their expanded authorities compared to TPOs—felt they could not do much more than shuffle people around because they had virtually no other options. Ryan and Colin explained: At the end of the day, in downtown Edmonton as a cop, my job is dealing with the homeless population. [...] Realistically, what's the [solution] for them? Probably not anything I can do. So, it's just taking them out of one area that they're using drugs in, or trying to get them into housing here, but then having it not work. It's realistically just kind of moving people from one place to the other. (Ryan, Police Officer)

Where do we put these folks that are drug addicted, have some mental health concerns? What do we do with them? That's the biggest challenge. Is an LRT tunnel, or platform concourse, is that an area that we want them to hang in? They're vulnerable folk, they're being victimized by other criminals, and then potentially they could be victimizing other 'normal' citizens. Is that the best place for them? [...] Where do they go? What do we do? How much outreach can we offer? Jail's not a spot for them. They can't be in the LRTs. So, if we go down there, we're just displacing it temporarily, and they're going to come back. Where do I put these folk? That's the biggest challenge. And where are the peace officers? How do they deal with it? And it trickles down from there. (Colin, Police Officer)

Law enforcement's role in displacing people experiencing homelessness from 'prime space' to 'marginal space' (Davis, 2006) has received an abundance of scholarly discussion. Exclusionary policing practices gained popularity with the advent of Kelling and Wilson's (1982) 'broken windows' theory, which proposed the idea that law enforcement's targeting of minor disorder could prevent the escalation of more serious crime. This more aggressive form of policing, which includes writing tickets, arresting individuals, stopping and frisking, and issuing 'move along' orders, was implemented in several American cities, such as New York, Chicago, and Los Angeles (Bratton, 2015; Dozier, 2019; Skogan, 2006). These practices eventually migrated to Canadian cities, including Toronto, Vancouver (Huey, 2001; O'Grady et al., 2011), and Edmonton (Scherer et al., 2020).

Some scholars argue 'broken windows' theory and resulting policing practices are necessary to reduce crime and are beneficial for the community (Skogan, 2008; Wilson & Kelling, 2017), although O'Brien and colleagues (2019) state that support for the theory is

exaggerated. Others have discredited the approach, arguing that more aggressive police tactics do not reduce crime (Harcourt & Ludwig, 2006), destabilize neighbourhoods (Haldipur, 2020), and increase punitive surveillance and control of vulnerable people (Kohler-Hausmann, 2018). Such practices disproportionately and negatively impact racial and homeless communities, create financial burdens on the criminal justice system due to increased punishment and incarceration, and erode public trust in law enforcement (David & Mitchell, 2021; Kamalu & Onyeozili, 2018). Additionally, law enforcement officers enforcing 'move along' orders may actually serve to *prolong* displacement and perpetuate homelessness among vulnerable and marginalized groups (Darrah-Okike et al., 2018; Herring et al., 2020).

However, displacement tactics used by law enforcement agents are not always intended as a form of punishment. In LA's Skid Row, police officers explained their more aggressive policing style (e.g., destroying tents/property, forcing people off sidewalks) as their way of 'helping' people, as they believed it incentivized vulnerable people to access services (Stuart, 2016). Like staff in drug treatment courts (Kaye, 2019), law enforcement officers may view their interactions with vulnerable individuals as "opportunities for rehabilitation" (Hora & Stalcup, 2008, p. 745).

As evidenced in my data, police officers and TPOs often offered services and resources to members of the vulnerable community, both to remove them from locations they deemed inappropriate (e.g., transit) *and* to improve their current situation (e.g., providing the opportunity for food, shelter, etc.). For law enforcement officers, these two goals are often inextricably linked. Officers sometimes must become 'demand negotiators' (Huey, 2007), where they respond to contradictory demands from competing groups (e.g., residents, politicians, social service agencies) who simultaneously want the police to displace vulnerable people from certain spaces,

limit their contact with such groups, and build relationships with them to provide support (Herring, 2019; Huey, 2007; Zakimi et al., 2022). Even people who frequently encounter police characterize police behaviour as contradictory, with officers constantly observing their communities but never being available when there is an actual emergency (Berardi, 2018; Prowse et al., 2020; Urbanik, 2017).

Officers are also subject to changing laws (e.g., marijuana legalization) and informal practices that have become organizational norms, such as the instances I discussed in Chapter Four, where TPOs were directed to stop ticketing people experiencing homelessness, or police officers were told not to lay charges for drug use or personal drug possession. Doing so could result in reprimand. Yet, without the ability to deal with them via the criminal justice system, and/or provide vulnerable people with help (e.g., refusals, lack of service availability), they reported displacement was the only tactic available. Officers reported having to use discretion to either: a) force members of the vulnerable community out of transit spaces, or b) let them stay, which would potentially invite increased social disorder and/or jeopardize everyone's safety on transit.

Being confronted with such decisions could increase the likelihood of officers experiencing *moral compromise*, where they are forced to follow orders contradicting their own values, or *moral distress*, when officers are prevented from doing what they believe is morally 'right' (Blumberg et al., 2018; Loyens, 2014). By taking the whole system into account (von Bertalanffy, 1950), officers saw "beyond the institutional demands" and put "the institutional obligations against a set of humane values, and that is what makes the problem" (Sennett & Cobb, 1973, p. 209). Constantly dealing with the moral implications of their decisions may increase officers' feelings of guilt, shame, and burnout (Miller, 2000) and is associated with higher levels of compassion fatigue (Maiden et al., 2011; Stancel et al., 2019).

Participants were no strangers to these feelings and experiences when dealing with vulnerable people on transit. My data reveal resorting to displacement as a tactic *only exacerbated* police and peace officers' frustration, hopelessness, and despair. In discussions of how to help vulnerable people off transit, many officers did not have any solutions:

I don't see an end to it. I don't think it'll ever stop having like the vulnerable population being there [on transit]. So it's always going to be—you're always going to need police or you're always going to need transit security or peace officers there. Because I don't think it'll ever discourage them from not being there. So, I think that's the most difficult part is, is there an end to this at all? I don't see it. (Thomas, Police Officer)

I wish something could be implemented because we're spinning our wheels with no traction, and constantly dealing with the same people all day every day. That's why we are constantly just going up, and we already know who we're dealing with. "Oh, you're overdosing again? Didn't you learn your—last time you almost died." "Oh, you're robbing someone again. Didn't you learn your [lesson] last time? You got charged for that." And now here he is again. So, it's very frustrating. We're not effective. We don't have a magical plan. I don't know what we could do differently. It sounds very depressing, doesn't it? (laughs) I don't have any good answers for us. (Vincent, TPO)

Despite having an average of 22 years policing experience between them, Thomas and Vincent could not provide any solutions for law enforcement's efficacy when dealing with vulnerable people, nor for how to encourage vulnerable people to help themselves within Edmonton's current reality of failing social infrastructure. In Sennett and Cobb's (1973) words, they could not "solve the riddle of [their] own survival when others suffer" (p. 205).

Notably, even though they have differing mandates, authorities, and duties, *both* police and transit peace officers had a bleak outlook on how they could implement meaningful solutions for vulnerable people on transit. They expressed similar levels of frustration, hopelessness, and futility. This finding necessitates looking at the wider system, suggesting that the underlying reason for their feelings of ineffectiveness specifically regarding helping vulnerable community members is due to *external* factors (e.g., refusal of resources, lack of social service availability in the community, etc.) rather than their differing authority and power. While some TPOs expressed desire for the ability to utilize the Mental Health Act (which would enable them to non-criminally arrest an individual they believe is in a mental health crisis and force them to seek treatment), many police officers, who *have* Mental Health Act powers, explained that hospital wait times "*are hours and hours and hours and hours*" long, which "*takes away* [their] *resources to do other things*" (Jim, Police Officer). One TPO added:

I've heard stories of a [COTT] client that we used to work with where constables have arrested her on the Mental Health Act, taken [her] to the hospital, said to doctors, "She doesn't leave this hospital until she talks to someone, so she can get proper medication and the help that she needs." This is a constable doing this, and this is going over and above what a constable is required to do. And the next day she was talked to, and the doctor's like, "You want mental health help?" And she was just like, "No." And then he's like, "Okay," signs the paper, and then she leaves. So there's no consistency and follow up when it comes to mental health here in the province from my experience. (Elijah)

The lack of "*consistency and follow up*" for people seeking mental health resources and treatment was a significant frustration for police officers and TPOs. They were often stuck between two realities: wanting to help people—and knowing their intervention was necessary for the safety and comfort of vulnerable people—while also recognizing their efforts and the surrounding social system were completely ineffective. DiMario (2022) describes this type of regulation as *palliative governance*, which emerges in "contexts of failure, crisis, and emergency, where prevailing approaches to governance are recognized as inadequate and dysfunctional by a segment of officials and the public, but resource and policy constraints do not allow alternatives to be fully pursued" (p. 865). Agents exercise "compassion and care in relation to a suffering subject," whom "the state is neither willing to let die nor willing (or able) to fully care for" (p. 866). With their constant helping efforts resulting in failures, police officers and TPOs could only

"maintain bare life amid constraint," endlessly responding to "other failed forms of governing poverty and suffering" and leaving vulnerable people in perpetual limbo (p. 867; emphasis added).

To combat their continual failures, a subset of officers proposed a controversial solution to improve Edmonton's present reality—compulsory treatment for vulnerable people in mental health and/or addiction crisis:

Instead of letting them [unhoused vulnerable people] function on the street—which is the current program—and try and get by as best as they could, but we—sometimes against their will—move these folks to a facility, let's call it a Happy Wellness Centre, where we actually focus on their addictions. We actually focus on their mental health, and give them appropriate medication if that's required, give them counselling, give them some meaning to their life, if that's job training, if that's, I don't know, esteem training, whatever it might be, so that they can feel good about themselves, and step out of those doors and be meaningful members of society. What WE consider society. How would that look? I think that would look pretty good. (David, Police Officer)

Taylor (OW): This one COT team in Calgary were commenting that there may be some statute where you can—if you get them to agree to it—we can hold them for two weeks based on a mental health or an addiction detox. [...] Elijah (TPO): Let's say [in] that scenario, we ended up legally detaining that person and keeping them for detox, and they're forced to go through detox, they agree with [it]. It's not just we put them in detox and forget about them. It's: you're in detox, we're following up every other day, setting up appointments, getting things going, being ready for when you legally leave detox. Okay, now we have A, B, C, and D that we got to do. And let's set you up for success, because we don't want to arrest you in three months for the same thing to put you in detox again, because now we're doing the exact same thing just in a different way.

Compulsory mental health and addiction treatment has garnered much attention in Alberta with

the United Conservative Party's (UCP) recent announcement of the Compassionate Intervention

Act. This Act, which would be the first of its kind in Canada if passed, would give police officers

(and family members/guardians) the ability to 'refer' vulnerable people into involuntary

treatment if they pose a risk to themselves or others (Tran, 2023). Mental Health and Addictions

Minister Dan Williams framed the implementation of such a policy as a more compassionate way of dealing with people in crisis, arguing placing them into mandated treatment facilities would be a more humane and caring option instead of letting them "stay there [on the street] and suffer" (Mertz, 2023b). However, law experts and harm reduction advocates have criticized the Act, arguing that it not only violates the Canadian Charter rights of life, liberty and personal freedoms, but also decreases drug tolerance, which can increase risk of fatal and non-fatal overdose (Tran, 2023), mirroring concerns that others have raised (Ledberg & Reitan, 2022; Rafful et al., 2018; Vo et al., 2021, Wild et al., 2001). Others have argued that if the individual neither wants nor is motivated to take part in treatment, compulsory treatment may be ineffective (Simpson et al., 1997; Tran, 2023; Werb et al., 2016).

Officers who discussed compulsory treatment as a solution for dealing with vulnerable people in Edmonton understood the risk of violating people's rights and did not take it in haste. In the face of increasing powerlessness and failure in their law enforcement role, however, they could not conceive of an alternative that would appropriately address the needs of people requiring help (see also Xavier et al., 2023). What is perhaps key in the above quotes is the officers' emphasis not on *forcing* people into treatment, but on placing them into a system that would *provide* them with wraparound support, including addiction treatment, health services (e.g., medication), mental health counselling, job/self-esteem training, and housing programs. The officers' focuses were *not* on the treatment's compulsoriness, but rather on the care system's *integration*. They acknowledged vulnerable peoples' challenges and sought to rectify them by imagining a facility that had accessible and available resources and services in one convenient location. Officers believed such a facility—and their role in facilitating uptake—would mitigate harmful impacts on vulnerable people while also reducing burdens on the criminal justice system

and its actors. It could achieve this via providing vulnerable people the opportunity to receive *successful* and robust treatment *initially* rather than fragmented care that may only serve to perpetuate distrust in the system, entrench stigmatization, and prolong unhoused persons' displacement (Cowan & Morgan, 2009; Herring, 2020; Sturman & Matheson, 2020).

Officers' fantasies of a facility that caters to vulnerable people's needs speaks to their desperation and need for the integration of law enforcement activities with health and social services. To be clear, they did not wish to be the primary care actor within this system. Ryan, in reference to mental health calls, clearly stated: "I don't think I should be responding to it as the only one responding to it" (Police Officer). Rather, many officers recognized how their actions were interconnected with other aspects of the care system. They wished all services within the care system-including law enforcement-would communicate and collaborate to develop improved, streamlined, and immediately available services that would facilitate easier access for vulnerable people, and allow officers to fulfill their role by connecting them to the resources they need (see also Marsden et al., 2020). Their proposal of such services extends beyond 'coercive care' to implore for consideration of the system as a whole (von Bertalanffy, 1968), advocating for non-punitive inter-agency collaboration that Baillergeau (2014) argues takes "recovery further than the mere reduction or control of symptoms, and towards supporting homeless people to regain control of their lives [...] as bearers of both duties and rights, worthy of being admitted" (p. 368, emphasis in original).

My data clearly illustrate that some officers believe they are ineffective *because* they feel they have been left to deal with this issue alone, with little support from social services. One police officer lamented: "*We seem to often be the only ones coming to the table to navigate this,* with subtle inputs from Alberta Health Services, or fire, or mental health" (Colin). As Ian said in the beginning of the chapter:

It's almost come to a point where sometimes it feels like Edmonton Transit and the Edmonton Police Service are tasked with managing—if not trying to solve homelessness, with infrastructure and resources that were meant for public transportation. You know, the stations are not shelters, they're subway stations. The buses are not warming shelters, they are buses. [...] The biggest issues that I see with transit are that we're trying to deal with these big societal issues of mental health and addiction and trauma, and at the end of the day, we're a public transit system. (Ian, TPO)

A public transit system and the actors that serve it, as several police officers and TPOs have asserted throughout this chapter, cannot sufficiently tackle the growing homelessness and overdose crisis alone. Participants described their inability to solve the root issues unhoused vulnerable people may be dealing with, such as mental health or addiction issues, without the support of services within the community. However, as the *24/7 unofficial component* of the care system, police and TPOs were often the ones transporting vulnerable people to the services that *could* help people deal with those root issues. When these services were not readily accepting nor accessible, this spurred officers' frustration, as their presence/potential was not being maximized and their helping role could not be fulfilled. These findings suggest that prolonged frustration regarding officers' inability to successfully complete some policing duties, especially in relation to people experiencing homeless or people who use drugs, may contribute to the adoption of and promote more conservative methods of dealing with vulnerable people (Christie et al., 1996), which could serve to undermine their goal of helping them and ensuring their well-being (Fitzpatrick & Jones, 2005; Morales et al., 2020; Robinson, 2019).

Despite some officers' abject desire to help people off transit, they felt limited in what their law enforcement role could achieve as they are not an official actor within the care system. EPS and the City's respective HELP and COTT units *are* an aspect of the formalized care system, but they do not account for most patrol officers' perceptions and experiences. Additionally, these units are busy with their own caseloads, and their schedules may not permit them to be a reliable resource for patrol teams responding to various calls. As such, patrol officers *remain outside the official realm of the care system*—with few other options, they felt they could only temporarily displace people from transit spaces. Using displacement to deal with unhoused vulnerable people was not only an unhelpful—and potentially harmful—tactic for marginalized groups, but also for officers, who were frustrated by performing monotonous tasks every shift with no meaningful impact. Officers reported being overwhelmingly unsupported by the social services in Edmonton. Even though officers were perfectly placed to be part of the care system, they felt their presence and potential was being wasted, spuring intense feelings of powerlessness, frustration, and hopelessness. They desperately wished for improved integration of organizations, as they believed it would provide better care for vulnerable people and increase the usefulness of *their* role within the care system and the care system's reach and effectiveness, ultimately *meaningfully* helping our most vulnerable.

Conclusion

Over the past several years, Edmonton transit stations have transformed into a *de facto* shelter space for unhoused and otherwise vulnerable community members. My data reveal police and peace officers did not blame vulnerable people for opting to stay on transit, as they acknowledged shelter locations were less desirable.

Many officers felt unable to provide or implement solutions for Edmonton's most marginalized, whether facilitating their access to housing programs or mental health and addiction treatment. They reported three significant challenges:

108

- 1) Officers felt that when they offered help and/or treatment resources, many vulnerable people continually refused them, and as such, officers believed they did not want help.
- 2) Social services were notoriously difficult for vulnerable people to access. Officers provided examples such as inconvenient operating hours, system inefficiencies, and the lack of services that were able to provide immediate care to someone in crisis. When vulnerable people could not access resources or treatment, police and TPOs felt like when vulnerable people *did* want help, officers had virtually no options to do so.
- 3) Many officers believed that since many unhoused vulnerable people are dealing with significant mental health issues, they were not in a place to better themselves and/or be continually successful in treatment, especially with some services' use of technology that vulnerable people may or may not have access to.

Despite unofficially tasked with managing—and at times, like Ian said—"solving homelessness," police officers and TPOs are not a formal part of the care system. While some officers wished to do more to help those they frequently interacted with, they felt unable to do so with limited infrastructure and ability to refer vulnerable people to services that would actually provide the resources and/treatment they needed. The City and EPS' respective COTT and HELP units increased resources and time available to help vulnerable people on transit, yet they were often busy with their own caseload and could not always assist patrol officers, who did not have the same time and resources to help others afforded to them.

Due to patrol officers' disconnect from other elements in the care system, all police officers *and* TPOs felt able to do was displace vulnerable people from various areas in the transit system, a process they recognized was ineffective, contradicted their intentions/efforts to support people, and unhelpful for the vulnerable people themselves, who were constantly shuffled from place to place. These factors combined left officers with *injured dignity* (Sennett & Cobb, 1973) and the distinct feeling of being left to deal with vulnerable people's homelessness and mental health and addiction issues in downtown and on transit without support from the broader system. To combat these negative feelings, some officers proposed developing an integrated care facility that would provide centralized and streamlined care for vulnerable people, regardless of whether they truly wanted the help. While the implementation of compulsory treatment could have negative impacts on the unhoused, officers expressing the need for one highlighted the intense frustration they felt when attempting to help vulnerable people within Edmonton's current care system and their desire for improved social services and enhanced system integration.

Chapter Six: Conclusion

Police officers and TPOs, the law enforcement agents tasked with providing transit safety in Edmonton, experienced a *dual failure* in their official and unofficial policing duties, as they 1) felt unable to ensure a safe transit experience for passengers and 2) could not help vulnerable people find suitable alternatives to staying on transit property. Providing a systems view (von Bertalanffy, 1950), officers reported on their inability to provide safety and protection on transit due to limited authority allowed to them by their respective governing bodies and heightened negative public scrutiny. This left them unable to enforce proper behaviour. They also felt the criminal justice system was not providing sufficient consequences, especially for habitual violent offenders. Simultaneously, officers experienced a profound inability to improve vulnerable people's situations despite a clear desire to. Elements within the broader system (e.g., shelters, treatment centres, healthcare) were either inaccessible or unavailable, especially in crisis situations. Additionally, many vulnerable people deemed the services (especially the shelter) undesirable/inappropriate, which almost all officers agreed with. As such, many officers' offers to bring them to alternative spaces other than transit were met with outright refusals. In the words of Sennett & Cobb, officers "can be rebuffed only so many times before [they] find...it safer to act on emotionally neutral terms" (p. 233). Among police officers and TPOs, their dual failure fuelled feelings of defeat, futility, frustration, and cynicism.

These findings suggest the urgent and critical need for integration within and between various organizations and institutions to both support safety initiatives and provide support to vulnerable people. Law enforcement will likely always have a place within the care system, even if only to provide safety to service workers and enforce laws when necessary (Beaulieu, 2023; Xavier, 2023; Zakimi et al., 2022). Consistent with earlier research, officers neither want to be

the primary actor dealing with vulnerable people (Lane, 2019) nor do they feel effective when doing so (Butler, 2022; Xavier, 2023), highlighting officers' need and desire for increased collaboration between all elements within the criminal justice system, including law enforcement and social agencies. The Community Outreach Transit Team TPOs felt the most effective when dealing with vulnerable people on transit because they had the social service partnership, expertise, and time to truly help people, which contradicts other research arguing that law enforcement-outreach worker partnerships are fundamentally incompatible (Bar-On, 1995). The markers of a successful partnership between such agencies include set responsibilities, information and wisdom sharing, and a shared goal (Hudson & Hardy; 2002; Wildridge et al., 2004), all of which were present in COTT. Aligning the goals of law enforcement and social service agencies with a focus on improving public health could benefit law enforcement officers, as it may increase feelings of effectiveness, which this study exemplifies, as well as encourage compassion satisfaction and reduce turnover intention (Gomes et al., 2022). Under a public health approach, trauma professionals and people who use drugs may also benefit (Bucerius et al., 2023; Klose & Gordon, 2023). However, strides toward operationalizing such a framework should include the perspectives of vulnerable individuals to mitigate the potential production of new forms of securitization within the care system (Russell et al., 2022).

Limitations

This work fills a critical gap in the Canadian literature, gathering police officers and transit peace officers' perceptions and experiences of policing transit. There are a few notable limitations. As I mentioned in Chapter Two, police officers and TPOs are two of three law enforcement agents who provide safety and security on transit. Including transit security officers in the study would not have been feasible due to the nature, scope, and timeline of this project.

112

Most police officers and TPOs identified as Caucasian and as such, this study may have missed salient nuances regarding race/ethnicity and differing experiences of policing transit. Additionally, this study was cross-sectional and only gathered data during a single point in time. Transit safety—and the perception of transit safety—is dynamic and ever-changing, requiring officers to adapt to fluctuating circumstances. As such, these findings may not reflect the thoughts and experiences of all police officers and TPOs in Edmonton. Views from other police officers and peace officers in agencies across Canada may provide additional and varying insights.

I believe it is necessary to highlight that interviews took place between November and February, some of Edmonton's coldest months. Several officers expressed how winter months on transit were characterized by a higher workload, as vulnerable people would often seek shelter in the stations and centres during cold weather. It is possible that officers' heightened feelings at the time of data collection have influenced my data in way they may not have if I had interviewed them at a different point in the year. However, the experiences officers shared have provided rich insights into how they navigate (or fail to navigate) their official and unofficial duties during increased challenges.

Directions for Future Research

As this study focused on how law enforcement officers perceive and experience their role on Edmonton's transit system, it would be illuminating to gather data from vulnerable people who frequent transit spaces. They could provide additional insight into the realities of navigating various social services and potentially shed light on why transit may be a more desirable location to spend time as opposed to other places in the city. Their perspectives could be an important

113

piece to inform our understanding of both transit safety (e.g., perceptions/experiences of police/TPOs) and how the social system could be improved (e.g., mitigation of access barriers). The perspectives of other actors within the care system, such as social service or healthcare workers, would also be crucial to better understand the practices, policies, and agency intricacies that may pose barriers to vulnerable people's service access, as well as contribute to the conceptualization of the care system role for police officers and TPOs.

In response to a fatal stabbing on an Edmonton LRT platform, Canada's proposed bail reform law, Bill C-48, has received notable attention in Alberta (Johnson, 2023b; Ropchan, 2023). Should the bill be passed, it would establish new situations where a 'reverse onus' would apply in a bail hearing. For example, there would be an assumption that a person who has been accused of committing a violent offence, and who has previously been convicted of another violent offence within the last five years, would be detained, unless they can demonstrate to the court why they should be released (Government of Canada, 2023). Given how participants expressed considerable consternation over Alberta's current 'catch-and-release' bail system and its deleterious effects on transit safety, it would be pertinent to gather the perspectives of law enforcement officers after the bill's implementation to see if/how their experiences of ensuring safety on transit have changed.

References

- Abramovich, A. (2012). No safe place to go-LGBTQ youth homelessness in Canada: Reviewing the literature. *Canadian Journal of Family and Youth*, 4(1), 29-51.
- Abramovich, A. (2017). Understanding how policy and culture create oppressive conditions for LGBTQ2S youth in the shelter system. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *64*(11), 1484-1501.
- Adams, E. A., Parker, J., Jablonski, T., Kennedy, J., Tasker, F., Hunter, D., ... & Ramsay, S. E. (2022). A qualitative study exploring access to mental health and substance use support among individuals experiencing homelessness during COVID-19. *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(6), 3459.

Alberta Substance Use Surveillance System. (2023). Acute substance deaths overview: Counts of drug poisoning deaths by month. *Alberta Substance Use Surveillance System*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://healthanalytics.alberta.ca/SASVisualAnalytics/?reportUri=%2Freports%2Freports %2F1bbb695d-14b1-4346-b66ed401a40f53e6§ionIndex=0&sso_guest=true&reportViewOnly=true&reportContextB ar=false&sas-welcome=false

- Amato, S. (2022a, Apr 27). Sohi says the latest LRT attack 'really scares people away' from transit, asks for provincial help. *CTV News*. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/sohi-says-latest-lrt-attack-really-scares-people-away-from-transit-asks-for-provincial-help-1.5879358
- Amato, S. (2022b). Edmonton moves forward on decriminalizing 'simple personal possession' of drugs. CTV News. Accessed July 10, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/edmontonmoves-forward-on-decriminalizing-simple-personal-possession-of-drugs-1.5857543
- Anchan, M. (2023, Sep 2023). Edmonton using \$5M provincial grant to address transit safety concerns. CBC News. Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-using-5m-provincial-grant-toaddress-transit-safety-concerns-1.6967200
- Anderson, J. T., & Collins, D. (2014). Prevalence and causes of urban homelessness among indigenous peoples: a three-country scoping review. *Housing Studies*, 29(7), 959-976.
- Anderson, K. A., Simpson, C. D., & Fisher, L. G. (2012). The ability of public library staff to help homeless people in the United States: Exploring relationships, roles and potential. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 20(2), 177-190.
- Anderson-Baron, J. T., & Collins, D. (2019). 'Take whatever you can get': practicing Housing First in Alberta. *Housing Studies*, *34*(8), 1286-1306.
- Antoneshyn, A. (2023, Mar 15). Crime within Edmonton's transit system continues to escalate, despite new efforts by police and their partners. *CTV News*. Accessed September 6, 2023.

https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/crime-within-edmonton-s-transit-system-continues-to-escalate-despite-new-efforts-by-police-and-their-partners-1.6314014

- Atkinson, R., & Flint, J. (2001). Accessing hidden and hard-to-reach populations: Snowball research strategies. *Social Research Update*, *33*(1), 1-4.
- Back, A. L., Deignan, P. F., & Potter, P. A. (2014). Compassion, compassion fatigue, and burnout: key insights for oncology professionals. *American Society of Clinical Oncology Educational Book*, 34(1), 454-459.
- Baek, D. (2016). The effect of public transportation accessibility on food insecurity. Eastern Economic Journal, 42(1), 104–134. https://doi.org/10.1057/eej.2014.62
- Baig, F. (2022). 'Too much disorder:' Edmonton's Chinatown businesses keep doors locked—all day. *The Toronto Star*: Accessed August 30, 2022. https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2022/05/31/edmonton-mayor-and-alberta-justiceminister-to-meet-to-discuss-downtown-crime.html
- Baillergeau, E. (2014). Governing public nuisance: Collaboration and conflict regarding the presence of homeless people in public spaces of Montreal. *Critical Social Policy*, 34(3), 354-373.
- Bardwell, G., Austin, T., Maher, L., & Boyd, J. (2021). Hoots and harm reduction: a qualitative study identifying gaps in overdose prevention among women who smoke drugs. *Harm reduction journal*, 18(1), 1-10.
- Bardwell, G., Strike, C., Altenberg, J., Barnaby, L., & Kerr, T. (2019). Implementation contexts and the impact of policing on access to supervised consumption services in Toronto, Canada: a qualitative comparative analysis. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *16*(1), 1-9.
- Barker, T. C., & Robbins, M. W. (1963). A history of London transport: Passenger travel and the development of the metropolis. Vol I, England: George Allen and Universe Ltd.
- Bar-On, A. (1995). They have their job, we have ours: Reassessing the feasibility of police-social work cooperation. *Policing and Society: An International Journal*, 5(1), 37-51.
- Bartkowiak-Théron, I., & Asquith, N. L. (2012). The extraordinary intricacies of policing vulnerability. Australasian Policing: A Journal of Professional Practice and Research, 4(2), 43-49.
- Baumer, E. P., & Lauritsen, J. L. (2010). Reporting crime to the police, 1973–2005: a multivariate analysis of long-term trends in the National Crime Survey (NCS) and National Crime Victimization Survey (NCVS). *Criminology*, 48(1), 131-185.
- Bear Claw Beaver Hills House. (2021, Feb 14). *Edmonton kicking out human beings in -33c* [Video]. Facebook. https://www.facebook.com/103497141486463/videos/419404769365699

- Beaulieu, C. (2023). Fair in unfair circumstances: Police officers' perceptions of homeless encampments. Master's thesis. University of Alberta.
- Beckerman, A., & Fontana, L. (2019). Issues of race and gender in court-ordered substance abuse treatment. In *Drug Courts in Operation* (pp. 45-62). Routledge.
- Beckett, K. (2016). The uses and abuses of police discretion: Toward harm reduction policing. *Harv. L. & Pol'y Rev., 10, 77.*
- Berardi, L. (2018). Shots fired: Experiences of gun violence and victimization in Toronto social housing. PhD dissertation. University of Alberta.
- Billings, S. B., Leland, S., & Swindell, D. (2011). The effects of the announcement and opening of light rail transit stations on neighborhood crime. *Journal of Urban Affairs*, *33*(5), 549-566.
- Black, M. (2022a). Troubled transit: State of Edmonton's LRT system frustrates, shocks riders. Global News. Accessed August 14, 2022. https://globalnews.ca/news/8784747/troubledtransit-edmonton-lrt-safety-crime/
- Black, M. (2022b, Oct 28). University student randomly bear-sprayed outside Edmonton transit centre. *Global News*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/9235244/university-student-bear-sprayed-edmonton-transitcentre/
- Blumberg, D. M., Papazoglou, K., & Creighton, S. (2018). Bruised badges: The moral risks of police work and a call for officer wellness. *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health and Human Resilience*, 20(2), 1-14.
- Boothby, L. (2022). 'Avoid fear': Edmonton's transit safety and police response must be based on facts, says criminologist. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed August 27, 2022. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/avoid-fear-edmontons-transit-safety-andpolice-response-must-be-based-on-facts-says-criminologist
- Boothby, L. (2023). Edmonton switches on extreme cold weather plan for homeless residents. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/localnews/edmonton-switches-on-extreme-cold-weather-plan-for-homeless-residents
- Bradford, B., & Quinton, P. (2014). Self-legitimacy, police culture and support for democratic policing in an English constabulary. *British Journal of Criminology*, *54*(6), 1023-1046.
- Brallier, S., Southworth, S., & Ryan, B. (2019). Rolling forward: addressing needs in the homeless community. *Journal of Social Distress and the Homeless*, 28(2), 186-192.
- Brantingham, P., & Brantingham, P. (1995). Criminality of place: Crime generators and crime attractors. *European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research*, *3*, 5-26.
- Bratton, W. J. (2015). Broken windows and quality-of-life policing in New York City. *New York Police Department, New York, NY.* 1-41.

- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2012). Thematic analysis. *American Psychological Association*, *2*, 58-71.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2022). Thematic analysis: A practical guide. Sage.
- Breakey, W. R., Fischer, P. J., Kramer, M., Nestadt, G., Romanoski, A. J., Ross, A., ... & Stine, O. C. (1989). Health and mental health problems of homeless men and women in Baltimore. *JAMA*, 262(10), 1352-1357.
- Bride, B. E., Radey, M., & Figley, C. R. (2007). Measuring compassion fatigue. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 35(3), 155-163.
- Browne, K. (2005). Snowball sampling: using social networks to research non-heterosexual women. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 8(1), 47-60.
- Bucerius, S. M. (2021). Pragmatics of crime ethnographies. In: S. M. Bucerius, K. D. Haggerty,
 & L. Berardi (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of ethnographies of crime and criminal justice* (pp. 60–83). Oxford University Press.
- Bucerius, S. M., & Haggerty, K. D. (2019). Fentanyl behind bars: The implications of synthetic opiates for prisoners and correctional officers. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 71, 133-138.
- Bucerius, S. M., & Urbanik, M. (2019). When crime is a "young man's game" and the ethnographer is a woman: gendered researcher experiences in two different contexts. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 48(4), 451-481.
- Bucerius, S. M., Krahn, H., Haggerty, K. D., Berardi, L., & McNeilly, R. (2023). Policing the Overdose Crisis. *Kriminologisches Journal*, 55(3), 180-195.
- Bucerius, S. M., Oriola, T. B., & Jones, D. J. (2022). Policing with a public health lens–Moving towards an understanding of crime as a public health issue. *The Police Journal*, 95(3), 421-435.
- Bureau, B., & Glachant, M. (2011). Distributional effects of public transport policies in the Paris Region. *Transport Policy*, *18*(5), 745-754.
- Butler, A., Zakimi, N., & Greer, A. (2022). Total systems failure: police officers' perspectives on the impacts of the justice, health, and social service systems on people who use drugs. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 19(1), 48.
- C40 Cities Climate Leadership Group. (2021). Making COP26 count: How investing in public transport this decade can protect our jobs, our climate, our future. *The International Transport Worker's Federation*. 1-17. Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.c40.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/ITF-C40-joint-report-Making-COP26-count-Nov-2021-EN.pdf

- Callender, M., Knight, L. J., Moloney, D., & Lugli, V. (2021). Mental health street triage: comparing experiences of delivery across three sites. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 28(1), 16-27.
- Campbell, D. J., O'Neill, B. G., Gibson, K., & Thurston, W. E. (2015). Primary healthcare needs and barriers to care among Calgary's homeless populations. *BMC Family Practice*, *16*, 1-10.
- Campeau, H. (2016). Policing in unsettled times: An analysis of culture in the police organization. PhD thesis. University of Toronto.
- Carcach, C. (1997). Reporting crime to the police. *Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice, 68,* 1-6.
- Carroll, A. P. (2010). Come as you are: negotiating neoliberal governmentality at a homeless shelter for women and children. PhD dissertation. University of British Columbia.
- CBC News. (2014). Edmonton police to begin patrols on LRT. *CBC News*. Accessed August 14, 2022. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-police-to-begin-patrols-on-lrt-1.2710171
- CBC News. (2020). City taking steps to address problems caused by homeless people on buses, LRT trains. *CBC News*. Accessed September 8, 2022. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/public-safety-edmonton-transit-issues-1.5519090
- CBC News. (2020, Feb 22). Our running tracker of the impact of the Alberta budget. *CBC News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/calgary/ucp-cuts-budget-funding-united-conservative-party-jason-kenney-1.5371156
- CBC News. (2021). Edmonton Chinatown business owners ask city for extra security. *CBC News*. Accessed August 30, 2022. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmontonchinatown-city-security-1.5917677
- Ceccato, V. (2013). *Moving Safely: Crime and Perceived Safety in Stockholm's Subway Stations*. Maryland: Lexington Books.
- Ceccato, V., Langefors, L., & Näsman, P. (2023). The impact of fear on young people's mobility. *European Journal of Criminology*, 20(2), 486-506.
- Chacon, C. (2021). Loitering tickets will no longer be handed out at Edmonton transit facilities. *Global News*. Accessed September 6, 2022. https://globalnews.ca/news/8014785/edmonton-loitering-tickets-transit-ets/
- Charman, S., & Bennett, S. (2022). Voluntary resignations from the police service: the impact of organisational and occupational stressors on organisational commitment. *Policing & Society*, 32(2), 159-178.

- Chartrand, V. (2019). Unsettled times: Indigenous incarceration and the links between colonialism and the penitentiary in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, *61*(3), 67-89.
- Chiswell, H. M., & Wheeler, R. (2016). 'As long as you're easy on the eye': reflecting on issues of positionality and researcher safety during farmer interviews. *Area*, 48(2), 229-235.
- Christie, G., Petrie, S., & Timmins, P. (1996). The effect of police education, training and socialisation on conservative attitudes. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Criminology*, *29*(3), 299-314.
- Christmas, H., & Srivastava, J. (2019). Public health approaches in policing. *Public Health England and College of Policing*.
- Cipriano, A. (2022, Feb 21). Cities focus on rising transit crime. *The Crime Report*. Accessed Oct 10, 2023. https://thecrimereport.org/2022/02/21/cities-focus-on-rise-in-transit-crime/
- City of Edmonton. (2021). Community Outreach Transit Team (COTT). *City of Edmonton*. Accessed September 11, 2023. https://www.edmonton.ca/city_government/bylaws/enforcement_officers/communityoutreach-transit-team
- City of Edmonton. (2022a, May 30). Community Outreach Transit Team—an eye for safety and a heart for Edmonton's vulnerable. *City of Edmonton (Transforming Edmonton)*. Accessed September 11, 2023. https://transforming.edmonton.ca/community-outreachtransit-team-an-eye-for-safety-and-a-heart-for-edmontons-vulnerable/
- City of Edmonton. (2022b). Bylaw 8353: Conduct of transit passengers. *City of Edmonton*. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.edmonton.ca/publicfiles/assets/document?path=Bylaws/C8353.pdf
- City of Edmonton. (2023). Providing accessible transit here (PATH). *City of Edmonton*. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://www.edmonton.ca/ets/access-pass#stack140023
- Clark, D. (2002). Neoliberalism and public service reform: Canada in comparative perspective. *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, *35*(4), 771-793.
- Coburn, D. (2010). Health and health care: A political economy perspective. In: T. Byrant, D. Raphael, & M. Rioux (Eds.), *Staying alive: Critical perspectives on health, illness, and health care*, 2nd ed. (pp. 65–92).
- Cohen, S. (1972). Folk devils and moral panics: The creation of the mods and rockers. *London, England.*
- Coleman, T. G., & Cotton, D. (2012). Police interactions with persons with a mental illness: Police learning in the environment of contemporary policing. *Mental Health Commission* of Canada.

- Collins, A. B., Boyd, J., Mayer, S., Fowler, A., Kennedy, M. C., Bluthenthal, R. N., ... & McNeil, R. (2019). Policing space in the overdose crisis: A rapid ethnographic study of the impact of law enforcement practices on the effectiveness of overdose prevention sites. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 73, 199-207.
- Cook, D. (2021). Edmonton police investigating attack on Black Muslim woman at Century Park LRT Station last Wednesday. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed July 4, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/crime/attack-on-muslim-woman-at-century-park-lrtstation
- Cook, D., & Smith, A. (2021). Boyle Street supervised drug-use site to stay closed, George Spady site to keep expanded hours. *Edmonton Journal*. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/boyle-street-supervised-drug-use-site-tostay-closed-george-spady-site-to-keep-expanded-hours.
- Cooper, H., Moore, L., Gruskin, S., & Krieger, N. (2005). The impact of a police drug crackdown on drug injectors' ability to practice harm reduction: a qualitative study. *Social science & medicine*, *61*(3), 673-684.
- Costigan, C. L., Woodin, E. M., Duerksen, K. N., & Ferguson, R. (2022). Benefits and drawbacks of police integration into assertive community treatment teams. *Psychiatric services*, *73*(4), 447-455.
- Cotton, D., & Coleman, T. G. (2014). Canadian police agencies and their interactions with persons with a mental illness: A systems approach. In: *Police Responses to People with Mental Illnesses* (pp. 13-26). Routledge.
- Cowan, D., & Morgan, K. (2009). Trust, distrust and betrayal: a social housing case study. *The Modern Law Review*, 72(2), 157-181.
- Crawford, A. (2003). The pattern of policing in the UK: policing beyond the police. In: Newburn, T. (2nd Ed.) *Handbook of policing*, 136-68.
- Creech, S. K., Johnson, E., Borgia, M., Bourgault, C., Redihan, S., & O'Toole, T. P. (2015). Identifying mental and physical health correlates of homelessness among first-time and chronically homeless veterans. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 43(5), 619-627.
- Crouzet, L., Scarlett, H., Colleville, A. C., Pourtau, L., Melchior, M., & Ducarroz, S. (2022). Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on vulnerable groups, including homeless persons and migrants, in France: A qualitative study. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 26, 101727.
- CTV News. (2023). Edmonton adds 3 additional transit outreach teams with goal of making ETS safer. *CTV News*. Accessed August 8, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/edmonton-adds-3-additional-transit-outreach-teams-with-goal-of-making-ets-safer-1.6496691
- Currie, G., Richardson, T., Smyth, P., Vella-Brodrick, D., Hine, J., Lucas, K., ... Kinnear, R. (2009). Investigating links between transport disadvantage, social exclusion and wellbeing in Melbourne—preliminary results. *Transport Policy*, 16(3), 97–105

- Daly, M., & Yeung, P. (2022, Aug 31). More people than ever are sleeping rough on night buses—and it's going to get worse. *Vice News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.vice.com/en/article/pkgknz/london-homeless-night-bus-cost-of-living
- Darrah-Okike, J., Soakai, S., Nakaoka, S., Dunson-Strane, T., & Umemoto, K. (2018). "It was like I lost everything": the harmful impacts of homeless-targeted policies. *Housing Policy Debate*, 28(4), 635-651.
- Daus, C. S., & Brown, S. (2012). The emotion work of police. In *Experiencing and managing emotions in the workplace*. Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- David, J. D., & Mitchell, M. (2021). Contacts with the police and the over-representation of indigenous peoples in the Canadian criminal justice system. *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 63(2), 23-45.
- Davies, L. E., Brooks, M., & Braithwaite, E. C. (2023). Compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction, and burnout, and their associations with anxiety and depression in UK police officers: A mixed method analysis. *The Police Journal*, 96(3), 509-529.
- Davis, A., & Beckstrom, M. (2023, Mar 14). 'This is an emergency': Public transit riders talk sustainability, social issues. *MPR News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.mprnews.org/episode/2023/03/13/can-public-transit-attract-more-riders-andreduce-crime
- Davis, M. (2006). City of quartz: Excavating the future in Los Angeles. Verso Books.
- De Giorgi, A. (2014). Re-entry to nothing: Urban survival after mass incarceration. *Social Justice Blog*, 5.
- de Paula, H. C., Daher, D. V., Koopmans, F. F., Faria, M. G. D. A., Lemos, P. F. S., & Moniz, M. D. A. (2020). No place to shelter: ethnography of the homeless population in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Revista Brasileira de Enfermagem*, 73.
- Deane, M. W., Steadman, H. J., Borum, R., Veysey, B. M., & Morrissey, J. P. (1999). Emerging partnerships between mental health and law enforcement. *Psychiatric Services*, 50(1), 99-101.
- DeAngelo, G., Gittings, K., Grossman, D. S., & Khalil, U. (2019). Urban transport and crime: evidence from unanticipated mass transit strikes. *Economic Inquiry*, 57(3), 1718-1737.
- Deukmedjian, J. E. (2013). Making sense of neoliberal securitization in urban policing and surveillance. *Canadian Review of Sociology*, 50(1), 52-73.
- DiMario, A. (2022). To punish, parent, or palliate: Governing urban poverty through institutional failure. *American Sociological Review*, 87(5), 860-888.
- Ding, H., Loukaitou-Sideris, A., & Wasserman, J. L. (2022). Homelessness on public transit: A review of problems and responses. *Transport Reviews*, *42*(2), 134-156.

- Donley, A. M., & Wright, J. D. (2012). Safer outside: A qualitative exploration of homeless people's resistance to homeless shelters. *Journal of Forensic Psychology Practice*, 12(4), 288-306.
- Dozier, D. (2019). Contested development: Homeless property, police reform, and resistance in Skid Row, LA. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, *43*(1), 179-194.
- Draaisma, M. (2023, Jan 25). Transit workers union speaks out amid 'out of control' violence, calling for national task force. *CBC News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/amalgamated-transit-union-canada-national-task-force-transit-violence-1.6725074
- Dubey, R. (2023a). Homelessness makes drug crisis visible, nurse says. *Edmonton Journal*. Print copy.
- Dubey, R. (2023b). Alberta sees highest drug poisoning deaths in April, experts say better model needed. *CTV News*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/alberta-sees-highest-drug-poisoning-deaths-in-april-experts-say-better-model-needed-1.6459376
- Dubey, R. N. (2019). Public Places and Crime in Delhi: A Study for Crime Prevention through Place Design. *Annals of the National Association of Geographers, India*, 39(1).
- Dunckel Graglia, A. (2016). Finding mobility: women negotiating fear and violence in Mexico City's public transit system. *Gender, Place & Culture, 23*(5), 624-640.
- Dyer, W., Steer, M., & Biddle, P. (2015). Mental health street triage. *Policing: A Journal of Policy and Practice*, 9(4), 377-387.
- Easteal, P. W., & Wilson, P. R. (1991). Preventing crime on transport: Rail, buses, taxis, planes. *Woden Printers & Publishers*. https://www.aic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-05/cptransport.pdf
- Ecker, J., Aubry, T., & Sylvestre, J. (2019). A review of the literature on LGBTQ adults who experience homelessness. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 66(3), 297-323.
- Edmonton City Council. (2021). City Council Minutes. https://pubedmonton.escribemeetings.com/FileStream.ashx?DocumentId=108377
- Edmonton Police Service. (2019). Human-centred engagement and liaison partnership unit. *Edmonton Police Service*. Accessed September 11, 2023. https://www.edmontonpolice.ca/CommunityPolicing/CommunityInitiatives/NavigationSe rvices/Human-centredEngagementLiaisonPartnershipUnit
- Ericson, R. V. (1982). *Reproducing Order: A Study of Police Patrol Work*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Ewasuk, D. (2022, Nov 26). Edmonton bus drivers share images showing daily realities of working within public transit system. *CTV News*. Accessed October 10, 2023.

https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/edmonton-bus-drivers-share-images-showing-daily-realities-of-working-within-public-transit-system-1.6169957

- Farabee, D., Leukefeld, C. G., & Hays, L. (1998). Accessing drug-abuse treatment: Perceptions of out-of-treatment injectors. *Journal of Drug Issues*, 28(2), 381-394.
- Fazel, S., Khosla, V., Doll, H., & Geddes, J. (2008). The prevalence of mental disorders among the homeless in western countries: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. *PLoS Medicine*, 5(12).
- Feldman, A. (2001). Philoctetes revisited: White public space and the political geography of public safety. *Social Text*, *19*(3), 57-89.
- Flanagan, R. (2008). The Review of Policing: Final Report. London: Home Office
- Figley, C. R. (1995). Compassion fatigue: Toward a new understanding of the costs of caring.
- Fink, C. N., Taylor, B. D., & Loukaitou-Sideris, A. (2005). From policy and response to system design and operations: Inter-governmental transit security planning in the US. *Journal of Public Transportation*, 8(4), 1-16.
- Finlay, L. (2012). Five lenses for the reflexive interviewer. *The SAGE handbook of interview research: The complexity of the craft*, *2*, 317-333.
- Finn, P., & Sullivan, M. (1989). Police handling of the mentally ill: Sharing responsibility with the mental health system. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, *17*(1), 1-14.
- Fischer, B., Turnbull, S., Poland, B., & Haydon, E. (2004). Drug use, risk and urban order: examining supervised injection sites (SISs) as 'governmentality'. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 15(5-6), 357-365.
- Fitzpatrick, S., & Jones, A. (2005). Pursuing social justice or social cohesion?: Coercion in street homelessness policies in England. *Journal of Social Policy*, *34*(3), 389-406.
- Foreman-Mackey, A., Bayoumi, A. M., Miskovic, M., Kolla, G., & Strike, C. (2019). 'It's our safe sanctuary': experiences of using an unsanctioned overdose prevention site in Toronto, Ontario. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 73, 135-140.
- Fournier, A. (2022, Jun 2). In Edmonton's transit stations, outreach teams are bringing help—and hope—to people in need. CBC News. Accessed September 11, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/in-edmonton-s-transit-stations-outreachteams-are-bringing-help-and-hope-to-people-in-need-1.6473252
- Fraser, S. (2004). 'It's your life!': Injecting drug users, individual responsibility and hepatitis C prevention. *Health: An Interdisciplinary Journal for the Social Study of Health, Illness and Medicine*, 8(2), 199-221.
- Fry, A. J., O'Riordan, D. P., & Geanellos, R. (2002). Social control agents or front-line carers for people with mental health problems: police and mental health services in Sydney, Australia. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 10(4), 277-286.

- Geldart, R., Greene, C., Urbanik, M. M., Maier, K. (In Press). "They don't do nothing": Exploring marginalized people who use drugs' experiences with and expectations of private security officers. *Criminology & Criminal Justice*.
- Gerein, K. (2022, Sep 30). Keith Gerein: Homeless Edmontonians deserve not just our compassion, but our creativity. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/keith-gerein-homeless-edmontoniansdeserve-not-just-our-compassion-but-our-creativity
- Global News. (2018, Sep 28). EPS on transit safety and LRT beat team: service calls down, warrant arrests up. *Global News*. Accessed August 25, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/video/4496647/eps-on-transit-safety-and-lrt-beat-team-service-calls-down-warrant-arrests-up
- Global News. (2022, Apr 27). Riders share extent of troubles on Edmonton's LRT. *Global News*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/video/8789274/riders-share-extent-of-troubles-on-edmontons-lrt
- Gomes, G. P., Ribeiro, N., & Gomes, D. R. (2022). The Impact of Burnout on Police Officers' Performance and Turnover Intention: The Moderating Role of Compassion Satisfaction. *Administrative Sciences*, 12(3), 1-18.
- Gordon, A. (2023, May 4). 'They just need a safe place to be:' How public transit became the last safety net in America. *Vice News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.vice.com/en/article/y3wvq5/they-just-need-a-safe-place-to-be-how-public-transit-became-the-last-safety-net-in-america
- Government of Canada. (2020). Building strong cities through investments in public transit. Government of Canada. Accessed August 21, 2023. https://www.infrastructure.gc.ca/plan/ptif-fitc-eng.php
- Government of Canada. (2023, Jun 2). Bill C-48: An Act to amend the Criminal Code (bail reform). *Government of Canada*. Accessed November 7, 2023. https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/csj-sjc/pl/charter-charte/c48.html
- Gowan, T. (2010). Hobos, hustlers, and backsliders: Homeless in San Francisco. U of Minnesota Press.
- Greene, C., Maier, K., & Urbanik, M. M. (2023). "It's just not the same": Exploring PWUD's perceptions of and experiences with drug policy and SCS services change in a Canadian City. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 111,* 103934.
- Greene, C., Urbanik, M. M., & Geldart, R. (2022). Experiences with compounding surveillance and social control as a barrier to safe consumption service access. *SSM-Qualitative Research in Health*, 2, 100055.
- Greer, A., Sorge, J., Sharpe, K., Bear, D., & Macdonald, S. (2018). Police encounters and experiences among youths and adults who use drugs: Qualitative and quantitative

findings of a cross-sectional study in Victoria, British Columbia. *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 60(4), 478-504.

- Griffin, T., & Alhmidi, M. (2023, Jan 26). More than 80 officers to be placed daily on Toronto transit to boost safety. *The Canadian Press*. Accessed October 11, 2023. https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/police-toronto-transit-safety-violence
- Gurney, J. (1985). Not one of the guys: the female researcher in a male-dominated setting. *Qualitative Sociology* 8(1): 42–62.
- Ha, Y., Narendorf, S. C., Santa Maria, D., & Bezette-Flores, N. (2015). Barriers and facilitators to shelter utilization among homeless young adults. *Evaluation and program planning*, 53, 25-33.
- Haldipur, J. (2020). No place on the corner: The costs of aggressive policing.
- Hampshire, G. (2016). Edmonton police LRT patrols net weapons, drugs, hundreds of arrests. CBC News. Accessed August 25, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-police-lrt-patrols-net-weaponsdrugs-hundreds-of-arrests-1.3882375
- Harcourt, B. E., & Ludwig, J. (2006). Broken windows: New evidence from New York City and a five-city social experiment. U. Chi. L. Rev., 73, 271.
- Harris, J. (2023, Oct 4). Seattle-area transit agencies pledge more security, police after recent string of violent attacks. *KOMO News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://komonews.com/news/local/seattle-area-transit-king-county-metro-bus-safetypolice-full-time-positions-law-enforcement-gun-violence-washington-state-investigationwhite-center-pioneer-square-neighborhood-beacon-hill-hammer-attack
- Hauff, A. J., & Secor-Turner, M. (2014). Homeless health needs: shelter and health service provider perspective. *Journal of Community Health Nursing*, *31*(2), 103-117.
- Helfgott, J. B., Hickman, M. J., & Labossiere, A. P. (2016). A descriptive evaluation of the Seattle Police Department's crisis response team officer/mental health professional partnership pilot program. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 44, 109-122.
- Henwood, B. F., Shinn, M., Tsemberis, S., & Padgett, D. K. (2013). Examining provider perspectives within Housing First and traditional programs. *American Journal of Psychiatric Rehabilitation*, 16(4), 262-274.
- Herring, C. (2019). Complaint-oriented policing: Regulating homelessness in public space. *American Sociological Review*, 84(5), 769-800.
- Herring, C. (2021). Complaint-oriented "services": Shelters as tools for criminalizing homelessness. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 693(1), 264-283.

- Herring, C., Yarbrough, D., & Marie Alatorre, L. (2020). Pervasive penality: How the criminalization of poverty perpetuates homelessness. *Social Problems*, 67(1), 131-149.
- Hoglund, A., Kachkowski, M. (2019). LRT Beats overview. Edmonton Police Commission. Accessed August 28, 2023. https://edmontonpolicecommission.com/wpcontent/uploads/2019/06/6.1-LRT-Beats-PP-presentation-Revised-2019-Jun-19.pdf
- Home Office. (2020). Home Office evidence to the Police Remuneration Review Body. Accessed October 24, 2023. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/868761/HO_evidence_to_the_Police_Remuneration_Review_Body_2020-21.pdf.
- Homeless Hub. (2022). Edmonton homelessness. *Homeless Hub.* https://www.homelesshub.ca/community-profile/edmonton
- Homeward Trust. (2023). People experiencing homelessness since 1999. Homeward Trust. Accessed August 29, 2023. https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/homewardtrust/viz/Edmontonhomelessness/Edmon tonHomelessness 1
- Hopper, T. (2023, Apr 13). Canada is seeing violent crime like never before. What's behind the wave of killings and attacks. *National Post*. Accessed September 15, 2023. https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/canadas-violent-crime-wave/wcm/75ce69b5-05a1-4f26-bedf-40c69aa6d710/amp/
- Hora, P. F., & Stalcup, T. (2007). Drug treatment courts in the twenty-first century: The evolution of the revolution in problem-solving courts. *Ga. L. Rev.*, *42*, 717.
- Horn, R. (1997). Not 'one of the boys': women researching the police. *Journal of Gender Studies*, *6*(3), 297-308.
- Horspool, K., Drabble, S. J., & O'Cathain, A. (2016). Implementing street triage: a qualitative study of collaboration between police and mental health services. *BMC psychiatry*, *16*, 1-11.
- Huang, K., Zhang, L., & Liu, J. (2011). Drug problems in contemporary China: A profile of Chinese drug users in a metropolitan area. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 22(2), 128-132.
- Huddart, S. (2017, Apr 17). Seven years on and seven years out: Revisiting "patterns, principles and practices in social innovation". *The Philanthropist Journal*. Accessed October 25, 2023. https://thephilanthropist.ca/2017/04/seven-years-on-and-seven-years-out-revisitingpatterns-principles-and-practices-in-social-innovation/
- Hudes, S. (2019, Sep 5). Coalition of more than 30 groups call on UCP to maintain social services spending. *Calgary Herald*. Accessed October 10, 2023.

https://calgaryherald.com/news/politics/coalition-of-more-than-30-groups-call-on-ucp-to-maintain-social-services-spending

- Hudson, B. & Hardy, B. What is a successful partnership and how can it be measured? (2002) In: Glendinning, C., Powell, M. & Rummery, K. (eds)., *Partnerships, New Labour and the Governance of Welfare*, (pp. 51–65).
- Huerta, F. (1990). The role and responsibilities of transit police. *Law Enforcement Management Institute*. 1-33.
- Huey, L. (2001). Policing fantasy city. Master's thesis. University of British Columbia.
- Huey, L. (2007). Negotiating demands: The politics of skid row policing in Edinburgh, San Francisco, and Vancouver. University of Toronto Press.
- Hui, V., & Habib, K. N. (2016). Transportation related social exclusions and homelessness: What does the role of transportation play in improving the circumstances of homeless individuals. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2664, 1-19.
- Huncar, A. (2023, Apr 6). City leaders will consider UCP request to transfer transit authority to Edmonton police. CBC News. Accessed September 6, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/transit-peace-officer-edmonton-police-ucp-1.6804702
- Ihlanfeldt, K. R. (2003). Rail transit and neighborhood crime: the case of Atlanta, Georgia. *Southern Economic Journal*, 70(2), 273-294.
- Institute for Transportation & Development Policy. (2021). Lessons learned from Jakarta's journey to integrated and resilient transport systems. *Institute for Transportation & Development Policy*. 1-19. Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.itdp.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/MOBILIZE-Jakarta-Case-Study-11.16.21 pages.pdf
- Jaffe, G. & Gowen, A. (2020). The high price of keeping Detroit moving. *Washington Post.* Accessed September 8, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2020/national/detroit-coronavirus/
- Jeffrey, A. (2021). Video shows Edmonton police forcing people out of LRT station into -21 C weather. CBC News. Accessed July 8, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-police-lrt-1.5915065
- Jenkins, B. M., & Butterworth, B. R. (2022). Changing patterns of violence pose new challenges to public surface transportation in the United States. *Mineta Transportation Institute*. 1-26. Accessed September 15, 2023. https://transweb.sjsu.edu/sites/default/files/Security%20Perspective%202022%20%2808. 15%29_0.pdf
- Jerolmack, C., & Khan, S. (2014). Talk is cheap: Ethnography and the Attitudinal Fallacy. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 43(2), 178-209.

- Johnsen, S., & Fitzpatrick, S. (2010). Revanchist sanitisation or coercive care? The use of enforcement to combat begging, street drinking and rough sleeping in England. *Urban Studies*, *47*(8), 1703-1723.
- Johnsen, S., Fitzpatrick, S., & Watts, B. (2014). Conditionality briefing: Homelessness and 'street culture'. Welfare Conditionality: Sanctions, Support and Behaviour Change. 1-7. http://www.welfareconditionality.ac.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2014/09/Briefing Homelessness 14.09.10 FINAL.pdf
- Johnson, B. D., Golub, A., & McCabe, J. (2010). The international implications of quality-of-life policing as practiced in New York City. *Police Practice and Research: An International Journal*, 11(1), 17-29.
- Johnson, J. M., & Rowlands, T. (2012). The interpersonal dynamics of in-depth interviewing. *The SAGE handbook of interview research: The complexity of the craft, 2*, 99-113.
- Johnson, L. (2019, Nov 6). Changes to Alberta AISH program continue to draw fire. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/politics/changes-to-alberta-aish-program-continue-todraw-fire
- Johnson, L. (2023a, Jul 12). Edmonton police urge caution on transit in wake of weekend violence capped by LRT killing. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed August 17, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/edmonton-police-urge-caution-on-transit-in-wake-of-weekend-violence-capped-by-lrt-killing
- Johnson, L. (2023b, Jul 14). Edmonton mayor calls for urgent action federal bail reform after stabbing death. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed November 7, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/politics/amid-increase-in-random-violence-what-bailreforms-are-on-the-table-and-why-are-they-delayed
- Johnston, L. (1993). Privatisation and protection: spatial and sectoral ideologies in British policing and crime prevention. *Mod. L. Rev.*, *56*, 771.
- Junker, A. (2021). 'Building of trust:' Police launch HELP unit, hand in hand with Boyle Street. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed August 8, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/localnews/building-of-trust-police-launch-help-unit-hand-in-hand-with-boyle-street
- Junker, A. (2022). Edmonton police make arrest after senior pushed onto LRT track. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed July 4, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/crime/edmonton-police-investigating-assault-after-senior-pushed-onto-lrt-tracks.
- Junker, A. (2023). Man stabbed at southeast Edmonton bus stop in 'random' attack. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed August 17, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/crime/man-stabbed-at-southeast-edmonton-bus-stop
- Kamalu, N. C., & Onyeozili, E. C. (2018). A critical analysis of the 'broken windows' policing in New York City and its impact: Implications for the criminal justice system and the

African American community. *African Journal of Criminology and Justice Studies*, 11(1), 6.

- Kammersgaard, T. (2019). Harm reduction policing: from drug law enforcement to protection. *Contemporary drug problems*, *46*(4), 345-362.
- Kammersgaard, T. (2021). Private security guards policing public space: using soft power in place of legal authority. *Policing & Society*, *31*(2), 117-130.
- Kane, E., Evans, E., & Shokraneh, F. (2018). Effectiveness of current policing-related mental health interventions: A systematic review. *Criminal Behaviour and Mental Health*, 28(2), 108-119.
- Katz, C. M., Webb, V. J., & Schaefer, D. R. (2001). An assessment of the impact of quality-oflife policing on crime and disorder. *Justice Quarterly*, 18(4), 825-876.
- Kaye, K. (2019). *Enforcing freedom: Drug courts, therapeutic communities, and the intimacies of the state.* Columbia University Press.
- Kelling, G. L., & Wilson, J. Q. (1982). Broken windows. Atlantic Monthly, 249(3), 29-38.
- Keynan, A., Maier, K., Urbanik, M., Greene, C. (Unpublished manuscript). Barriers to Accessing Shelters in Canada.
- Kim, E. K., Cho, I. Y., Yun, J. Y., & Park, B. (2023). Factors influencing neonatal intensive care unit nurses' parent partnership development. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 68, 27-35.
- Kim, J. H. (2020). The case against criminalizing homelessness: Functional barriers to shelters and homeless individuals' lack of choice. *NYUL Rev.*, *95*, 1150-1191.
- Kim, M. M., Swanson, J. W., Swartz, M. S., Bradford, D. W., Mustillo, S. A., & Elbogen, E. B. (2007). Healthcare barriers among severely mentally ill homeless adults: Evidence from the five-site health and risk study. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 34, 363-375.
- Klose, H., & Gordon, F. (2023). Public health approaches to youth involvement in violence: Examining stakeholders' perspectives in Australia and the United Kingdom. *Journal of Criminology*, 56(1), 98-115.
- Kohler-Hausmann, I. (2018). *Misdemeanorland: Criminal courts and social control in an age of broken windows policing*. Princeton University Press.
- Kohn, M. (2004). *Brave new neighborhoods: The privatization of public space*. Psychology Press.
- Kohut, C., & Patterson, M. (2022). Being homeless at the "End" of homelessness navigating the symbolic and social boundaries of housing first. *Canadian Review of Sociology/Revue canadienne de sociologie*, *59*(1), 59-75.

- Konguavi, T. (2021). Edmonton homeless agencies ramp up supports as temperatures plunge. *CBC News*. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-homeless-agencies-ramp-upsupports-as-temperatures-plunge-1.5904572
- Konguavi, T. (2022). Unions call for action from city, police over rising crime, disorder on Edmonton transit system. CBC News. Accessed August 27, 2022. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-transit-unions-rising-crime-1.6308845
- Krause, L. (2022). With rising crime at Edmonton transit stations, unions want police and city to act. *City News*. Accessed August 27, 2022. https://edmonton.citynews.ca/2022/01/09/crime-edmonton-transit-stations/
- Lachacz, A. (2021). Edmonton transit increases security, new community outreach teams to be implemented. *CTV News*. Accessed August 8, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/edmonton-transit-increases-security-new-communityoutreach-teams-to-be-implemented-1.5408498
- Lai, W. T., & Chen, C. F. (2011). Behavioral intentions of public transit passengers—The roles of service quality, perceived value, satisfaction and involvement. *Transport Policy*, 18(2), 318-325.
- Lamb, H. R., Weinberger, L. E., & DeCuir Jr, W. J. (2002). The police and mental health. *Psychiatric Services*, *53*(10), 1266-1271.
- Lane, R. (2019). "I'm a police officer not a social worker or mental health nurse": Online discourses of exclusion and resistance regarding mental health-related police work. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 29(5), 429-442.
- Larsen, L., Poortinga, E., & Hurdle, D. E. (2004). Sleeping rough: Exploring the differences between shelter-using and non-shelter-using homeless individuals. *Environment and Behavior*, 36(4), 578-591.
- Law Commission of Canada. (2006). *In search of security: the future of policing in Canada*. Ottawa: Law Commission of Canada.
- Le Dantec, C. A., & Edwards, W. K. (2008, April). Designs on dignity: perceptions of technology among the homeless. In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on human factors in computing systems* (pp. 627-636).
- Ledberg, A., & Reitan, T. (2022). Increased risk of death immediately after discharge from compulsory care for substance abuse. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 236.
- Legislative Assembly of Alberta. (2022, Feb 17). The 30th legislature second session: Select special committee to examine safe supply. *Legislative Assembly of Alberta*. ESS-97–ESS-116.

 $28 https://docs.assembly.ab.ca/LADDAR_files/docs/committees/ess/legislature_30/session_2/20220217_0900_01_ess.pdf$

- Li, H., Raeside, R., Chen, T., & McQuaid, R. W. (2012). Population ageing, gender and the transportation system. *Research in Transportation Economics*, *34*(1), 39–47.
- Lichtenwalter, S., Koeske, G., & Sales, E. (2006). Examining transportation and employment outcomes: Evidence for moving beyond the bus pass. Journal of Poverty, 10(1), 93–115. https://doi.org/10.1300/J134v10n01_05
- Lininger, T. (2022). After the war on drugs: Challenges following decriminalization. *The* University of New Hampshire Law Review, 20(2), 375-406.
- Litman, T. (2014). A new transit safety narrative. *Journal of Public Transportation*, 17(4), 114-135.
- Loader, I. and Walker, N. (2007) Civilizing Security. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Loader, I., & White, A. (2018). Valour for money? Contested commodification in the market for security. *The British Journal of Criminology*, *58*(6), 1401-1419.
- Loftus, B. (2010). Police occupational culture: classic themes, altered times. *Policing & Society*, 20(1), 1-20.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A. (2012) Safe on the move: The importance of the build environment. In: V. Ceccato (ed.), The Urban Fabric of Crime and Fear (pp. 85–110). New York: Springer, 85–110.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A. (2014). Fear and safety in transit environments from the women's perspective. *Security Journal*, *27*, 242-256.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., Taylor, B. D., & Fink, C. N. (2006). Rail transit security in an international context: lessons from four cities. *Urban Affairs Review*, *41*(6), 727-748.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., Wasserman, J. L., Caro, R., & Ding, H. (2020). Homelessness in transit environments volume I: Findings from a survey of public transit operators. *UCLA ITS*.
- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., Wasserman, J., Caro, R., & Ding, H. (2021). Homelessness in transit environments: Volume II, transit agency strategies and responses. *UCLA ITS*.
- Loyens, K. (2014). Rule bending by morally disengaged detectives: an ethnographic study. *Police Practice and Research*, *15*(1), 62-74.
- Lubitow, A., Abelson, M. J., & Carpenter, E. (2020). Transforming mobility justice: Gendered harassment and violence on transit. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 82, 102601.
- Lubitow, A., Carathers, J., Kelly, M., & Abelson, M. (2017). Transmobilities: mobility, harassment, and violence experienced by transgender and gender nonconforming public transit riders in Portland, Oregon. *Gender, Place & Culture, 24*(10), 1398-1418.

- Lydall, R. (2023, Jul 11). Tube crime soars by almost 40% on pre-pandemic levels. *Evening Standard*. Accessed September 15, 2023. https://www.standard.co.uk/news/transport/london-tube-crime-underground-tfl-fare-dodgers-worst-stations-b1093513.html
- Lynch, J. E., & Tuckey, M. (2008). The police turnover problem: fact or fiction?. *Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management*, 31(1), 6-18.
- Ma, H., Huang, S. Q., We, B., & Zhong, Y. (2022). Compassion fatigue, burnout, compassion satisfaction and depression among emergency department physicians and nurses: a crosssectional study. *BMJ Open*, 12(4), e055941.
- Macdonald, N. (2016, Feb 18). Canada's prisons are the 'new residential schools'. *Maclean's*. Accessed March 6, 2024. https://macleans.ca/news/canada/canadas-prisons-are-the-new-residential-schools/
- MacLean, C. (2023, Mar 2). City plans to hire, train 24 Winnipeg Transit security officers this year, mayor says. CBC News. Accessed September 6, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/winnipeg-mayor-state-of-the-city-1.6766200
- Maiden, J., Georges, J. M., & Connelly, C. D. (2011). Moral distress, compassion fatigue, and perceptions about medication errors in certified critical care nurses. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, 30(6), 339-345.
- Maier, K., Urbanik. M., Greene, C. (2024). "You have to be grateful that they have eyes watching over us": When security guards protect and serve People Who Use Drugs. *Social Problems*.
- Male, M. (2023, Mar 10). Edmonton Police Service sees jump in departing officers in 2022. *Taproot Edmonton.* Accessed October 24, 2023. https://edmonton.taproot.news/news/2023/03/10/edmonton-police-service-sees-jump-indeparting-officers-in-2022
- Manning, P. K. (2010). Policing contingencies. University of Chicago Press.
- Marks, M. (2004). Researching police transformation: the ethnographic imperative. *British Journal of Criminology*, 44(6), 866-888.
- Marsden, M., Nigam, J., Lemetyinen, H., & Edge, D. (2020). Investigating police officers' perceptions of their role in pathways to mental healthcare. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 28(3), 913-921.
- Martino, N., Sanders, C. B., & Dej, E. (2023). The 'regulatory grey zone': bylaw enforcement's governing of homelessness and space. *Policing & Society*, 1-16.
- Marvasti, A. B. (2002). Constructing the service-worthy homeless through narrative editing. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 31(5), 615-651.

- Maxwell, J. A. (2013). *Qualitative research design: An interactive approach*. Third edition. Sage publications.
- Maynard, R. (2017). *Policing Black lives: State violence in Canada from slavery to the present*. Fernwood Publishing.
- McGrail, E., Tinker Sachs, G., Ellison, T. L., Dukes, N., & Zackery, K. W. (2018). Homeless adults, technology and literacy practices. *Journal of Literacy and Technology*, 19(2), 50-98.
- McKenna, B., Furness, T., Oakes, J., & Brown, S. (2015). Police and mental health clinician partnership in response to mental health crisis: A qualitative study. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, *24*(5), 386-393.
- McLean, K. (2011). The biopolitics of needle exchange in the United States. *Critical Public Health*, *21*(1), 71-79.
- McNeil, R., Kerr, T., Lampkin, H., & Small, W. (2015). "We need somewhere to smoke crack": an ethnographic study of an unsanctioned safer smoking room in Vancouver, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, *26*(7), 645-652.
- McNeil, R., Small, W., Wood, E., & Kerr, T. (2014). Hospitals as a 'risk environment': an ethnoepidemiological study of voluntary and involuntary discharge from hospital against medical advice among people who inject drugs. *Social Science & Medicine*, 105, 59-66.
- Mello, S. (2019). More COPS, less crime. Journal of Public Economics, 172, 174-200.
- Mema, S. C., Frosst, G., Bridgeman, J., Drake, H., Dolman, C., Lappalainen, L., & Corneil, T. (2019). Mobile supervised consumption services in Rural British Columbia: lessons learned. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 16(1), 1-9.
- Mertz, E. (2021, Nov 16). Number of homeless Edmontonians has doubled; city facing lack of shelter space this winter. *Global News*. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/8377760/homeless-winter-pandemic-shelter-albertaedmonton/
- Mertz, E. (2022, Nov 29). City of Edmonton activates extreme weather response. *Global News*. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/9311847/edmonton-cold-extremeweather-response-shelter/
- Mertz, E. (2023a, Jul 12). Man killed at Belvedere station identified as 52-year-old husband, father of 7. *Global News*. Accessed August 17, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/9828614/belvedere-lrt-station-stabbing-victim-id/
- Mertz, E. (2023b, Aug 2). Alberta premier's addictions mandate includes controversial involuntary treatment law. *Global News*. Accessed November 4, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/9873164/alberta-addiction-mandate-involuntary-treatment/

- Messing, J. T., Thaller, J., Bagwell, M. (2014) Factors related to sexual abuse and forced sex in a sample of women experiencing police- involved intimate partner violence. *Health & Social Work*, *39*(3), 181–191.
- Metro Vancouver Transit Police. (2023). History. *Metro Vancouver Transit Police*. Accessed August 22, 2023. https://transitpolice.ca/about-us/history/
- Meyer, S. (2011). Seeking help for intimate partner violence: Victims' experiences when approaching the criminal justice system for IPV-related support and protection in an Australian jurisdiction. *Feminist Criminology*, *6*, 268–290.
- Miler, J. A., Carver, H., Masterton, W., Parkes, T., Maden, M., Jones, L., & Sumnall, H. (2021). What treatment and services are effective for people who are homeless and use drugs? A systematic 'review of reviews'. *PLoS One*, 16(7).
- Miller, J. K. (2022). Risks to resilience in operational policing: from trauma to compassion fatigue. In: *The Policing Mind* (pp. 20-48). Policy Press.
- Miller, L. (2000). Law enforcement traumatic stress: Clinical syndromes and intervention strategies. *Trauma Response*, *6*(1): 15-20.
- Monture-Angus, P. (1999). Women and risk: Aboriginal women, colonialism, and correctional practice. *Canadian Woman Studies*, *19*, 24-29.
- Morales, M., Rafful, C., Baker, P., Arredondo, J., Kang, S., Mittal, M. L., ... & Beletsky, L. (2020). "Pick up anything that moves": a qualitative analysis of a police crackdown against people who use drugs in Tijuana, Mexico. *Health & Justice*, 8(1), 1-13.
- Moroz, N., Moroz, I., & D'Angelo, M. S. (2020). Mental health services in Canada: barriers and cost-effective solutions to increase access. In *Healthcare management forum* (Vol. 33, No. 6, pp. 282-287). Sage CA: Los Angeles, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Mosleh, O. & Leavitt, K. (2022, May 14). A night in downtown Edmonton Oilers mania, transit violence, and an opioid crisis in plain sight. *Toronto Star*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/a-night-in-downtown-edmonton-oilersmania-transit-violence-and-an-opioid-crisis-in-plain/article_1d297cca-8b45-5d5e-bcf3-22b96eeb37f2.html
- Mulcahy, K. (2023, Apr 5). Woman stabbed at Edmonton LRT station hours after premier's promise of more police on transit. CTV News. Accessed. September 5, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/woman-stabbed-at-edmonton-lrt-station-hours-afterpremier-s-promise-of-more-police-on-transit-1.6344502
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2019). Integrating social care into the delivery of health care: Moving upstream to improve the nation's health. *The National Academies Press.* 1-178.

- Neale, J., Tompkins, C., & Sheard, L. (2008). Barriers to accessing generic health and social care services: a qualitative study of injecting drug users. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 16(2), 147-154.
- Newell, B. C. (2019). Context, visibility, and control: Police work and the contested objectivity of bystander video. *New Media & Society*, *21*(1), 60-76.
- Newton, A., Partridge, H., & Gill, A. (2014). Above and below: measuring crime risk in and around underground mass transit systems. *Crime Science*, *3*(1), 1-14.
- Newton, A., Partridge, H., & Gill, A. (2015). In and around: Identifying predictors of theft within and near to major mass underground transit systems. *Security Journal*, 27(2), 132–46.
- Nichols, L., & Cázares, F. (2011). Homelessness and the mobile shelter system: public transportation as shelter. *Journal of Social Policy*, 40(2), 333-350.
- Nichols, R. (2017). The colonialism of incarceration. In: *Legal Violence and the Limits of the Law*. 49-67. Routledge.
- Nicholson, Q. (2014). AB: Edmonton Transit & Edmonton Police team up on LRT. *Mass Transit.* Accessed August 14, 2022. https://www.masstransitmag.com/rail/pressrelease/11579937/edmonton-transit-service-ets-ab-edmonton-transit-edmonton-policeteam-up-on-lrt
- Nix, J., Pickett, J. T., Baek, H., & Alpert, G. P. (2019). Police research, officer surveys, and response rates. *Policing & Society*, 29(5), 530-550.
- O'Brien, A. (2023, Feb 23). Violent incidents against Toronto transit riders have gone up 60 per cent in recent years. *CP24*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.cp24.com/news/violent-incidents-against-toronto-transit-riders-have-gone-up-60-per-cent-in-recent-years-1.6285705?cache=%2F7.430242%3FclipId%3D68596
- O'Brien, D. T., Farrell, C., & Welsh, B. C. (2019). Broken (windows) theory: A meta-analysis of the evidence for the pathways from neighborhood disorder to resident health outcomes and behaviors. *Social Science & Medicine*, *228*, 272-292.
- O'Grady, B., Gaetz, S., & Buccieri, K. (2011). Can I see your ID? The policing of youth homelessness in Toronto. *Justice for Children and Youth, and Homeless Hub Press.* 1-94.
- Ondrejková, N., & Halamová, J. (2022). Stressful Factors, Experiences of Compassion Fatigue and Self-care Strategies in Police Officers. *Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology*, 37(4), 892-903.
- Opinko, D. (2020). Breaking: ARCHES announces closure of Lethbridge's supervised consumption site. *Lethbridge News Now.* https://lethbridgenewsnow.com/2020/08/12/breaking-arches-announces-closure-of-lethbridges-supervised-consumption-site/

- Oriola, T., Neverson, N., & Adeyanju, C. T. (2012). 'They should have just taken a gun and shot my son': Taser deployment and the downtrodden in Canada. *Social Identities*, *18*(1), 65-83.
- Paat, Y. F., Morales, J., Escajeda, A. I., & Tullius, R. (2021). Insights from the shelter: Homeless shelter workers' perceptions of homelessness and working with the homeless. *Journal of Progressive Human Services*, 32(3), 263-283.
- Padgett, D. K., & Struening, E. L. (1992). Victimization and traumatic injuries among the homeless: associations with alcohol, drug, and mental problems. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 62(4), 525-534.
- Papazoglou, K., Koskelainen, M. and Stuewe, N. (2019). Examining the relationship between personality traits, compassion satisfaction, and compassion fatigue among police officers. SAGE Open, 9(1).
- Papazoglou, K., Koskelainen, M., & Stuewe, N. (2018). Exploring the role of compassion satisfaction and compassion fatigue in predicting burnout among police officers. Open Journal of Psychiatry & Allied Sciences, 9(2), 107-112.
- Parker, R. D., & Albrecht, H. A. (2012). Barriers to care and service needs among chronically homeless persons in a housing first program. *Professional Case Management*, 17(6), 278-284.
- Parsons, A. R., Kautt, P., & Coupe, T. (2011). Effective policing: Management influence and the commitment of senior police personnel. *Policing & Society*, 21(1), 1-26.
- Parsons, P. (2023, Apr 13). Gang violence among threats to safety for Edmonton homeless population, says researcher. CBC News. Accessed October 11, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/lite/story/1.6808693
- Pearlstein, A., & Wachs, M. (1982). Crime in public transit systems: An environmental design perspective. *Transportation*, *11*(3), 277-297.
- Pedersen, L. (2020). Moving bodies as moving targets: A feminist perspective on sexual violence in transit. *Open Philosophy*, 3(1), 369-388.
- Peedle, A. C. (n.d.). A brief history of the London Transport Police. *British Transport Police History Group*. Accessed August 22, 2023. https://www.btphg.org.uk/?page_id=4181
- Pereira, M., Scott, J., & Beem, A. (2020). Imaginary drug control and the failures of contemporary Australian drug policy. *Contemporary Drug Problems*, 47(1), 29-42.
- Pérez-García, E., Ortega-Galán, Á. M., Ibáñez-Masero, O., Ramos-Pichardo, J. D., Fernández-Leyva, A., & Ruiz-Fernández, M. D. (2021). Qualitative study on the causes and consequences of compassion fatigue from the perspective of nurses. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, 30(2), 469-478.

- Perlman, S., Willard, J., Herbers, J. E., Cutuli, J. J., & Eyrich Garg, K. M. (2014). Youth homelessness: Prevalence and mental health correlates. *Journal of the Society for Social Work and Research*, 5(3), 361-377.
- Phillips, D. C., & Sandler, D. (2015). Does public transit spread crime? Evidence from temporary rail station closures. *Regional Science and Urban Economics*, *52*, 13-26.
- Piza, E. L., & Kennedy, D. (2003). Transit stops, robbery, and routine activities: Examining street robbery in the Newark, NJ subway environment. *Crime Mapping*. 1-24.
- Police Executive Research Forum. (2019). The workplace crisis, and what police agencies are doing about it. Accessed October 24, 2023. https://www.policeforum.org/assets/WorkforceCrisis.pdf
- Poremski, D., Whitley, R., & Latimer, E. (2014). Barriers to obtaining employment for people with severe mental illness experiencing homelessness. *Journal of Mental Health*, 23(4), 181-185.
- Pringle, J. (2021, April 25). OC Transpo Special Constables respond to 3,000 calls for service a year over past two years. CTV News. Accessed September 6, 2023. https://ottawa.ctvnews.ca/oc-transpo-special-constables-respond-to-3-000-calls-forservice-a-year-over-past-two-years-1.5401651
- Prowse, G., Weaver, V. M., & Meares, T. L. (2020). The state from below: Distorted responsiveness in policed communities. *Urban Affairs Review*, 56(5), 1423-1471.
- Punch, M. (1993). Observation and the police: the research experience. In: Hammersley, M. (Eds.) Social research: Philosophy, politics and practice. London: Sage, 181–199.
- Qian, C. W., & Hauser, J. (2022). Perspectives of homeless service providers on their work, their clients, and the healthcare system. *PLoS One*, *17*(5), e0268765.
- Querengesser, T. (2023). Why Alberta is bullying its cities. *The Walrus*. Accessed July 4, 2023. https://thewalrus.ca/why-alberta-is-bullying-its-cities/
- Quinones, S. (2021). *The least of us: True tales of America and hope in the time of fentanyl and meth.* Bloomsbury Publishing USA.
- Rafful, C., Orozco, R., Rangel, G., Davidson, P., Werb, D., Beletsky, L., & Strathdee, S. A. (2018). Increased non-fatal overdose risk associated with involuntary drug treatment in a longitudinal study with people who inject drugs. *Addiction*, *113*(6), 1056-1063.
- Ranasinghe, P., & Valverde, M. (2006). Governing homelessness through land-use: A sociolegal study of the Toronto shelter zoning by-law. *Canadian Journal of Sociology/Cahiers canadiens de sociologie*, 325-349.
- Ratcliffe, J. H., & Wight, H. (2022). Policing the largest drug market on the eastern seaboard: officer perspectives on enforcement and community safety. *Policing: An International Journal*, 45(5), 727-740.

- Ravensbergen, L., Buliung, R., & Laliberté, N. (2020). Fear of cycling: Social, spatial, and temporal dimensions. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 87, 102813.
- Reiner, R. (2000). Police research. In: King, R., Wincup, E. (Eds.), *Doing research on crime and justice*. New York: Oxford University Press, 205–227.
- Reny, T. T., & Newman, B. J. (2021). The opinion-mobilizing effect of social protest against police violence: Evidence from the 2020 George Floyd protests. *American Political Science Review*, 115(4), 1499-1507.
- Reveruzzi, B., & Pilling, S. (2016). Street triage: Report on the evaluation of nine pilot schemes in England. *London: University College London*.
- Riebe, N. (2022, Jun 8). Edmonton city council votes to make loitering, using drugs on transit municipal offences. *Global News*. Accessed June 6, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/edmonton-city-council-transit-safety-crime-1.6482307
- Riebe, N. (2023a, Mar 15). Violent crime calls on Edmonton transit up 53% in one year, police say. CBC News. Accessed September 6, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/violent-crime-calls-on-edmonton-transit-up-53-in-one-year-police-say-1.6780240
- Riebe, N. (2023b, May 2). Tickets spike more than 800% in Edmonton's fare evasion crackdown. CBC News. Accessed October 24, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/tickets-spike-more-than-800-in-edmonton-sfare-evasion-crackdown-1.6825069
- Robinson, T. (2019). No right to rest: Police enforcement patterns and quality of life consequences of the criminalization of homelessness. Urban Affairs Review, 55(1), 41-73.
- Romero, A. P., Goldberg, S. K., & Vasquez, L. A. (2020). LGBT people and housing affordability, discrimination, and homelessness. UCLA School of Law Williams Institute. 1-42.
- Romero, D. (2023, Sep 1). Union says bus driver injured in 'most severe' attack of the year; 2 teens charged. *CTV News*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/union-says-bus-driver-injured-in-most-severe-attack-of-the-year-2-teens-charged-1.6545098
- Ropchan, D. (2023, Aug 1). Alberta, Edmonton police chief call for tighter bail restrictions. *City News*. Accessed November 7, 2023. https://edmonton.citynews.ca/2023/08/01/provinceand-police-chief-call-for-tighter-bail-restrictions/
- Russell, E. K., Phillips, T., Gaylor, A., & Trabsky, M. (2022). 'It is not about punishment, it's about protection': Policing 'vulnerabilities' and the securitisation of public health in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Criminology & Criminal Justice*, 1-20.

- Ryan, S. (2023, Jun 16). Elderly Edmontonian waits nearly 30 minutes for help after bus assault. *Global News*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/video/9775396/elderlyedmontonian-waits-nearly-30-minutes-for-help-after-bus-assault
- Sagram, J., Lee, W., Choi, J., Milloy, M. J., Hayashi, K., DeBeck, K., ... & Kerr, T. (2021). Childhood physical abuse and subsequent violent victimization among people who use illegal drugs in Vancouver, Canada. *PLoS One*, *16*(8).
- Sanders, C. B., & Hannem, S. (2012). Policing "the risky": Technology and surveillance in everyday patrol work. *Canadian Review of Sociology*, *49*(4), 389-410.
- Scauzillo, S. (2023). LA Metro survey: About 600 homeless riders exit nightly when train service ends. Los Angeles Daily News. Accessed August 31, 2023. https://www.dailynews.com/2023/04/28/la-metro-survey-about-600-homeless-riders-exitnightly-when-train-service-ends/
- Scher, B. (2020). Biopower, disciplinary power and surveillance: An ethnographic analysis of the lived experience of people who use drugs in Vancouver's downtown eastside. *Contemporary Drug Problems*, 47(4), 286-301.
- Scherer, J., Davidson, J., Kafara, R., & Koch, J. (2020). Negotiating the new urban sporting territory: Policing, settler colonialism, and Edmonton's Ice District. Sociology of Sport Journal, 38(2), 111-119.
- Scott, H., Bryant, T., & Aquanno, S. (2020). The role of transportation in sustaining and reintegrating formerly homeless clients. *Journal of Poverty*, *24*(7), 591-609.
- Seidman, I. (2019). Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences (5th ed.). Teachers College Press.
- Seim, J. (2017). The ambulance: Toward a labor theory of poverty governance. *American Sociological Review*, *82*(3), 451-475.
- Sennett, R., Cobb, J. (1973). The Hidden Injuries of Class. CUP Archive.
- Shapiro, G. K., Cusi, A., Kirst, M., O'Campo, P., Nakhost, A., & Stergiopoulos, V. (2015). Coresponding police-mental health programs: A review. Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 42, 606-620.
- Shay, E., Combs, T. S., Findley, D., Kolosna, C., Madeley, M., & Salvesen, D. (2016). Identifying transportation disadvantage: Mixed-methods analysis combining GIS mapping with qualitative data. *Transport Policy*, 48, 129–138.
- Shearing, C. D., & Stenning, P. C. (1981). Modern private security: its growth and implications. *Crime and Justice*, *3*, 193-245.
- Shepherd, J. P., & Sumner, S. A. (2017). Policing and public health—strategies for collaboration. *JAMA*, *317*(15), 1525-1526.

- Shmatko, I. (2023). Waiting for Europe: Utopia, narratives of the imaginary west and the materiality of police culture in Ukraine. *The British Journal of Criminology*, *63*(5), 1327-1342.
- Sierra-Arévalo, M. (2021). American policing and the danger imperative. *Law & Society Review*, 55(1), 70-103.
- Siever, K. (2022). UCP cutting \$110M from family, social supports & housing in 2023. Alberta Worker: Accessed August 24, 2022. https://albertaworker.ca/news/ucp-cutting-110mfrom-family-social-supports-housing-in-2023/
- Silverstein, J. (2021). The global impact of George Floyd: How Black Lives Matter protests shaped movements around the world. *CBS News*. Accessed August 18, 2023. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/george-floyd-black-lives-matter-impact/
- Simons, D., Clarys, P., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., de Geus, B., Vandelanotte, C., & Deforche, B. (2014). Why do young adults choose different transport modes? A focus group study. *Transport Policy*, 36, 151-159.
- Simpson, D. D., Joe, G. W., Rowan-Szal, G. A., & Greener, J. M. (1997). Drug abuse treatment process components that improve retention. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 14(6), 565-572.
- Skogan, W. G. (1984). Reporting crimes to the police: The status of world research. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 21(2), 113-137.
- Skogan, W. G. (2006). *Police and community in Chicago: A tale of three cities*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Skogan, W. G. (2008). Broken windows: why-and how-we should take them seriously. *Criminology & Public Policy*, 7, 195-202.
- Slawson, N. (2018). Homeless at Christmas: More than 24,000 people in Britain will sleep rough over the festive season. *Huffington Post*. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/homeless-at-christmas-more-than-24000-peoplein-britain-will-sleep-rough-over-the-festive-season_uk_5c1250a5e4b002a46c14a401
- Small, W., Shoveller, J., Moore, D., Tyndall, M., Wood, E., & Kerr, T. (2011). Injection drug users' access to a supervised injection facility in Vancouver, Canada: the influence of operating policies and local drug culture. *Qualitative Health Research*, 21(6), 743-756.
- Smith, A. (2021). 'Defies logic': UCP to close supervised consumption site at Sheldon Chumir and replace with two locations. *Calgary Herald*. https://calgaryherald.com/news/localnews/it-is-going-to-kill-people-ucp-to-close-calgarys-only-supervised-consumption-site
- Smith, M. (2023, Feb 22). Alberta police chiefs say it's still 'incredibly premature' to decriminalize drugs. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/alberta-police-chiefs-say-its-stillincredibly-premature-to-decriminalize-drugs

- Smith, M. J., & Clarke, R. V. (2000). Crime and Public Transport. *Crime and Justice*, *27*, 169–233. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1147664
- Snow, D. A., & Anderson, L. (1993). *Down on their luck: A study of homeless street people*. University of California Press.
- Soares, R., & Pinto da Costa, M. (2019). Experiences and perceptions of police officers concerning their interactions with people with serious mental disorders for compulsory treatment. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *10*, 187.
- Spicer, S. S. (2010). Healthcare needs of the transgender homeless population. *Journal of Gay & Lesbian Mental Health*, 14(4), 320-339.
- Stafford, L., & Tye, I. (2023). "I have mentally cancelled a lot of trips": Trips not made by disabled people due to public transport inequity in lutruwita/Tasmania. *Journal of Transport Geography*, *111*, 103668.
- Stancel, K., Russo, C., Koskelainen, M., Papazoglou, K., & Tuttle, B. M. (2019). Police moral injury, compassion fatigue, and compassion satisfaction: A brief report. *Salus Journal*, 7(1), 42-57.
- Staples, D. (2023, Apr 5). David Staples: "Unprovoked random attacks": Chilling words drive Alberta's plan to hire more police. *Windsor Star.* Accessed September 6, 2023. https://windsorstar.com/news/crime/david-staples-unprovoked-random-attacks-chillingwords-drive-albertas-plan-to-hire-more-police
- Statistics Canada. (2023, Mar 27). Police personnel and expenditures in Canada, 2022. *Statistics Canada*. Accessed October 24, 2023. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/11-627-m/11-627-m2023014-eng.pdf?st=z6dlMe6p
- Stiles, P. G., & Petrila, J. (2011). Research and confidentiality: Legal issues and risk management strategies. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 17*(3), 333.
- Stolte, E. (2020, Oct 27). These kids won't magically catch up. UCP cuts eliminate years of progress on early education. *Child Care Canada*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://childcarecanada.org/documents/child-care-news/20/10/these-kids-wont-magicallycatch-ucp-cuts-eliminate-years-progress
- Strobel, S., Burcul, I., Dai, J. H., Ma, Z., Jamani, S., & Hossain, R. (2021). Characterizing people experiencing homelessness and trends in homelessness using population-level emergency department visit data in Ontario, Canada. *Health Rep*, 32(1), 13-23.
- Stuart, F. (2014a). From 'rabble management' to 'recovery management': Policing homelessness in marginal urban space. *Urban Studies*, *51*(9), 1909-1925.
- Stuart, F. (2014b, Jun 24). Recent "homeless diversion programs" may actually exacerbate chronic homelessness. *LSE American Politics and Policy*. http://bit.ly/1nZxaLU

- Stuart, F. (2016). Down, Out & Under Arrest: Policing and Everyday Life in Skid Row. University of Chicago Press.
- Stuart, F., & Beckett, K. (2021). Addressing urban disorder without police: How Seattle's LEAD program responds to behavioral-health-related disruptions, resolves business complaints, and reconfigures the field of public safety. *Law & Policy*, *43*(4), 390-414.
- Sturman, N., & Matheson, D. (2020). 'I just hope they take it seriously': homeless men talk about their health care. *Australian Health Review*, *44*(5), 748-754.
- Taniguchi, K. (2022). Edmonton police arrest and charge suspect for two separate LRT assaults. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed July 4, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/localnews/edmonton-police-arrest-and-charge-suspect-for-two-separate-lrt-assaults
- Tay, R., Azad, A., Wirasinghe, S. C., & Hansen, S. (2013). Analysis of the influence of urban rail stations on neighbourhood crime. *International Journal of Urban Sciences*, 17(2), 281-289.
- Teale, C. (2021, Feb 17). Transit workers face growing rate of assaults: 'There's not much we can do'. *Smart Cities Dive*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/transit-workers-face-growing-rate-of-assaultstheres-not-much-we-can-do/594959/
- Tetrault, J. E. (2022). Indigenizing Prisons: A Canadian Case Study. *Crime and Justice*, 51(1), 187-236.
- The Local. (2018, Nov 28). U-Bahn stations, containers, hotels: How Germany helps the homeless in winter. *The Local.* Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.thelocal.de/20181128/u-bahn-stations-containers-hotels-open-to-homeless-people-in-winter
- The Mustard Seed. (2018). The Mosaic Centre's PATH program supplying more than bus passes. *The Mustard Seed.* Accessed August 31, 2023. https://theseed.ca/blog/path-program
- The New York Times. (2020). How George Floyd died, and what happened next. *The New York Times*. Accessed July 12, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/article/george-floyd.html
- Thomas, B. (2023, Feb 24). Calgary welcomes 13 new transit peace officers to help clamp down on disorder. *Calgary Herald*. Accessed September 6, 2023. https://calgaryherald.com/news/local-news/calgary-welcomes-13-new-transit-peaceofficers
- Thomas, W. and Thomas, D. (1928). The child in America. Knopf.
- Tikkala, D. (2022, Nov 1). I've taken trains in many countries. I've only been scared here, on my ride home. CBC News. Accessed September 5, 2023. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/first-person-davin-tikkala-safety-publictransit-1.6620436

- Toronto Transit Commission. (2023). TTC special constables. *TTC*. Accessed August 22, 2023. https://www.ttc.ca/riding-the-ttc/safety-and-security/Special-Constables/transitenforcement-unit
- Tran, P. (2023, Apr 19). Alberta's involuntary addictions treatment law violates Charter rights, expert says. *Global News*. Accessed November 4, 2023. https://globalnews.ca/news/9633088/alberta-compassionate-intervention-act-ethicalconcerns/
- Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada. (2015). Canada's residential schools: The legacy. *McGill-Queen's University Press*.
- Turgoose, D., Glover, N., Barker, C., & Maddox, L. (2017). Empathy, compassion fatigue, and burnout in police officers working with rape victims. *Traumatology*, *23*(2), 205-213.
- Urbanik, M. (2017). "More people are dying": An ethnographic analysis of the effects of neighbourhood revitalization on the lives of criminally involved men. PhD dissertation. University of Alberta.
- Urbanik, M., Maier, K., Tetrault, J. E., & Greene, C. (2023). Hate crime and class vulnerability: A case study of white nationalist violence against unhoused Indigenous people. *The British Journal of Criminology*.
- Urbanik, M., & Bucerius, S. M. (2024). Women in gang research: An overview. In: Pyrooz, D. C., Hensley, J. A., Leverso, J. (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of Gangs and Society*.
- Urbanik, M., Maier, K., & Greene, C. (2022). A qualitative comparison of how people who use drugs' perceptions and experiences of policing affect supervised consumption services access in two cities. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, *104*, *103671*.
- Urbanik, M., Maier, K., & Greene, C. (Unpublished Manuscript). Examining Edmonton's unhoused community's experiences in urban space.
- Urbanik, M., Thompson, S. K., & Bucerius, S. M. (2017). 'Before there was danger but there was rules. And safety in those rules': Effects of neighbourhood redevelopment on criminal structures. *British Journal of Criminology*, *57*(2), 422-440.
- Valiente, C., Swanson, J., DeLay, D., Fraser, A. M., & Parker, J. H. (2020). Emotion-related socialization in the classroom: Considering the roles of teachers, peers, and the classroom context. *Developmental psychology*, 56(3), 578-628.
- Valverde, M. (2005). Taking land use seriously: Toward an ontology of municipal law. *Law Text Culture*, *9*, 34.
- van der Boor, C. F., & White, R. (2020). Barriers to accessing and negotiating mental health services in asylum seeking and refugee populations: The application of the candidacy framework. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 22(1), 156-174.

- van der Poel, A., Barendregt, C., & van de Mheen, D. (2003). Drug consumption rooms in Rotterdam: an explorative description. *European Addiction Research*, 9(2), 94-100.
- van Lierop, D., Badami, M. G., & El-Geneidy, A. M. (2018). What influences satisfaction and loyalty in public transport? A review of the literature. *Transport Reviews*, *38*(1), 52-72.
- van Stokkom, B., & Terpstra, J. (2018). Plural policing, the public good, and the constitutional state: an international comparison of Austria and Canada–Ontario. *Policing & Society*, 28(4), 415-430.
- Vera Sanchez, C. G., & Portillos, E. L. (2021). Insiders and outsiders: Latino researchers navigating the studying of the police. *Race and Justice*, *11*(4), 384-406.
- Villani, M. (2019, Aug 16). Calgary Homeless Foundation facing \$3.2M funding cut from provincial government. *CTV News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://calgary.ctvnews.ca/calgary-homeless-foundation-facing-3-2m-funding-cut-fromprovincial-government-1.4552564
- Villani, M. (2021, Dec 30). Vulnerable Calgarians removed from Sunalta LRT station during cold snap. CTV News. Accessed September 9, 2022. https://calgary.ctvnews.ca/vulnerable-calgarians-removed-from-sunalta-lrt-station-duringcold-snap-1.5722515
- Vo, A. T., Magana, C., Hickman, M., Borquez, A., Beletsky, L., Martin, N. K., & Cepeda, J. A. (2021). Assessing HIV and overdose risks for people who use drugs exposed to compulsory drug abstinence programs (CDAP): A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 96, 103401.
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1950). An outline of general system theory. *The British Journal for the Philosophy of science*, *1*(2), 134-165.
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1968). *General system theory: Foundations, development, applications*. G. Braziller.
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1972). The history and status of general systems theory. *Academy of Management Journal*, *15*(4), 407-426.
- Wachs, M., Fink, C. N., Loukaitou-Sideris, A., & Taylor, B. D. (2015). Securing Public Transit Systems. *Securing Transportation Systems*, 149-175.
- Wakefield, J. (2021, Apr 26). U of A student stabbed at LRT station in latest high-profile violent incident on ETS system. *Edmonton Journal*. Accessed July 4, 2023. https://edmontonjournal.com/news/local-news/u-of-a-student-stabbed-at-lrt-station-inlatest-high-profile-violent-incident-on-ets-system
- Watson, A. C., Ottati, V. C., Morabito, M., Draine, J., Kerr, A. N., & Angell, B. (2010).
 Outcomes of police contacts with persons with mental illness: The impact of CIT.
 Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 37, 302-317.

- Waugh Jr, W. L. (2004). Securing mass transit: A challenge for homeland security. *Review of Policy Research*, *21*(3), 307-316.
- Werb, D., Kamarulzaman, A., Meacham, M. C., Rafful, C., Fischer, B., Strathdee, S. A., & Wood, E. (2016). The effectiveness of compulsory drug treatment: a systematic review. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 28, 1-9.
- West, M. L., Yanos, P. T., Smith, S. M., Roe, D., & Lysaker, P. H. (2011). Prevalence of internalized stigma among persons with severe mental illness. *Stigma Research and Action*, *1*(1), 3.
- Wiebe, D., Richmond, T., Poster, J., Guo, W., Allison, P., & Branas, C. (2015). Adolescents' fears of violence in transit environments during daily activities. Safety and Security in Transit Environments: An Interdisciplinary Approach, 137-155.
- Wild, C., Newton-Taylor, B., Ogborne, A. C., Mann, R., Erickson, P., MacDonald, S. T. (2001). Attitudes toward compulsory substance abuse treatment: A comparison of the public, counselors, probationers and judges' views. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, 8(1), 33-45.
- Wilder Research. (2019). Metro transit riders: A special analysis of data from the 2018 Minnesota homeless study. *Metro Transit*.
- Wildridge, V., Childs, S., Cawthra, L., & Madge, B. (2004). How to create successful partnerships—a review of the literature. *Health Information & Libraries Journal*, *21*, 3-19.
- Wilson, J. Q., & Kelling, G. L. (2017). The police and neighborhood safety Broken Windows. In *Social, Ecological and Environmental Theories of Crime* (pp. 169-178). Routledge.
- Wood, J. D., Watson, A. C., & Barber, C. (2021). What can we expect of police in the face of deficient mental health systems? Qualitative insights from Chicago police officers. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 28(1), 28-42.
- Wu, Y., & Ridgeway, G. (2021). Effect of public transit on crime: evidence from SEPTA strikes in Philadelphia. *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 17, 267-286.
- Wusinich, C., Bond, L., Nathanson, A., & Padgett, D. K. (2019). "If you're gonna help me, help me": Barriers to housing among unsheltered homeless adults. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 76, 101673.
- Xavier, J., Greer, A., Crabtree, A., & Buxton, J. A. (2023). Police officers' perceptions of their role at overdose events: a qualitative study. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, 30(4), 361-372.
- Yankey, M-K. A. (2022). Intersectional inequality: An analysis of police culture in a western Canadian city. Master's thesis. University of Alberta.

- Yavuz, N., & Welch, E. W. (2010). Addressing fear of crime in public space: Gender differences in reaction to safety measures in train transit. *Urban Studies*, 47(12), 2491-2515.
- Youn, S. J., Sauer-Zavala, S., Patrick, K. A., Ahles, E. M., Silvan, Y. A., Greig, A., ... & Shtasel, D. L. (2019). Barriers and facilitators to implementing a short-term transdiagnostic mental health treatment for homeless persons. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 207(7), 585-594.
- Young, J. (2002). Crime and social exclusion. In M. Maguire, R. Morgan, & R. Reiner (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of criminology* (3rd ed., pp. 457–490). New York: Oxford University Press Inc.
- Yun, T. (2023, Feb 3). Nearly 6 in 10 public transit users say they feel less safe commuting after string of violent attacks. *CTV News*. Accessed October 10, 2023. https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/nearly-6-in-10-public-transit-users-say-they-feel-lesssafe-commuting-after-string-of-violent-attacks-1.6258082
- Zakimi, N., Greer, A., & Butler, A. (2022). Too many hats? The role of police officers in drug enforcement and the community. *Policing: A Journal of Policy and Practice*, 16(4), 615-629.
- Zaru, D., & Simpson, T. (2020, Nov 25). 'Defund the police' movement 6 months after killing of George Floyd. ABC News. Accessed September 7, 2023. https://abcnews.go.com/US/defund-police-movement-months-killing-georgefloyd/story?id=74296015

Appendix A: Recruitment Emails

Police Officer Recruitment Email

Subject Line: Invitation to Participate in Collaborative Research Project on LRT

Dear EPS members,

My name is Rachel Geldart, and I am a Master's student at the University of Alberta. Recently, I have entered into a research agreement with the Edmonton Police Service and the City of Edmonton. This research project is titled "Challenges and Rewards of Helping Others: Experiences of Police and Peace Officers in Edmonton's Transit System" and has received ethics approval (ID #: Pro00120686). My supervisor is Dr. Marta-Marika Urbanik, who is a criminology professor in the Department of Sociology and a faculty member associated with the Centre for Criminological Research.

Considering the recent attention to safety on Edmonton's public transit, I am interested in talking to EPS officers (and peace officers) to learn about the experiences and challenges you face in policing in and around the LRT and bus stations. This will be an informal conversation about various topics including, but not limited to, your career path within EPS, your experiences of helping others in relation to public transit, and how you perceive the relationship between police officers and transit peace officers.

For this study, I am hoping to interview 15 EPS officers who are either directly involved with the policing or patrolling of public transit or have previously been involved with work related to the LRT or transit system.

The interviews will be strictly confidential, last 45-60 minutes (during your scheduled work hours), and with your consent, be audio-recorded. If you are interested, I will set up a conversation by phone, Zoom, or in person (whichever you prefer).

Please email me (the principal investigator) at rgeldart@ualberta.ca to set up the interview date, time, and preferred method of communication.

You can email me with any questions you may have, and I will be happy to answer them. Thank you very much and I am looking forward to hearing your thoughts.

Sincerely,

Rachel Geldart MA Student Department of Sociology, University of Alberta rgeldart@ualberta.ca

Dr. Marta-Marika Urbanik Supervisor Assistant Professor Centre for Criminological Research, University of Alberta urbanik@ualberta.ca

Transit Peace Officer Recruitment Email

Subject Line: Invitation to Participate in Collaborative Research Project on LRT

Dear Transit Peace Officers,

My name is Rachel Geldart, and I am a Master's student at the University of Alberta. Recently, I entered into a research agreement with the City of Edmonton and the Edmonton Police Service. This research project is titled "Challenges and Rewards of Helping Others: Experiences of Police and Peace Officers in Edmonton's Transit System" and has received ethics approval (ID #: Pro00120686). My supervisor is Dr. Marta-Marika Urbanik, who is a criminology professor in the Department of Sociology and a faculty member associated with the Centre for Criminological Research.

Considering the recent attention to safety on Edmonton's public transit, I am interested in talking to transit peace officers (and police officers) to learn about the experiences and challenges you face in policing in and around the LRT and bus stations. This will be an informal conversation about various topics including, but not limited to, your career path within ETS, your experiences of helping others in relation to public transit, and how you perceive the relationship between transit peace officers and police officers.

For this study, I am hoping to interview 15 transit peace officers who are either directly involved with the policing or patrolling of public transit or have previously been involved with work related to the LRT or transit system.

The interviews will be strictly confidential, last approximately 60 minutes (during your scheduled work hours), and with your consent, be audio-recorded. If you are interested, I will set up a conversation through Zoom or we can meet in person (whichever you prefer).

Please email me (the principal investigator) at rgeldart@ualberta.ca to set up the interview date, time, and preferred method of communication.

You can email me with any questions you may have, and I will be happy to answer them. Thank you very much and I am looking forward to hearing your thoughts.

Sincerely,

Rachel Geldart MA Student Department of Sociology, University of Alberta rgeldart@ualberta.ca

Dr. Marta-Marika Urbanik Supervisor Assistant Professor Centre for Criminological Research, University of Alberta urbanik@ualberta.ca

Appendix B: Interview Schedules

Police Officer Interview Schedule

- 1. How long have you been a police officer?
- 2. Why did you want to become a police officer?a. How do you think your motivations for joining are reflected in your day-to-day work as a police officer?
- 3. If someone close to you wanted to be a police officer, what would you say to them? a. IF NEG: Why have you remained a police officer?

4. Could you tell me a bit more about your career path? [roles/areas, prior to and while a police officer (if relevant)]

a. What area did you enjoy most?

- b. What area do you want to join? Why?
- 5. In your current role, could you describe what a day on the job looks like for you? a. How has the LRT/ETS/transit affected your work?

6. What are some common safety and disorder issues with the LRT that you've heard about or experienced yourself?

a. Have these issues changed with COVID? How/why?

7. Who do you find yourself helping the most in relation to the LRT?

i. Public safety [however conceived]

ii. Public and Social disorder

iii. Victims of crime [victim offender overlap]

iv. "Harm reduction" approaches to policing

b. How is that help received? Do you think it's valued?

i. PROBE: how do passenger riders view police intervention? How does the vulnerable population view it?

8. Could you share a story of something you're proud of doing as a police officer? [probe about why this moment is proud]

a. Can you tell me about a time you helped someone in relation to the LRT?

9. What do you see as the biggest challenge when working in and around the LRT?⁴
a. Are there any policy constraints that impede working in and around the LRT?

⁴ While the interview schedules for police and transit peace officers are very similar, question 9, 9a), and 9b) were omitted from the interview schedule for TPOs at the request of a City of Edmonton lawyer. Despite the omission, almost all TPOs brought up policy constraints of their own volition.

b. Recently, there was a bylaw change with regards to use and access of LRT stations. Has this affected your job and your ability to help? If so, how?

10. Has Project Connection affected your work? If so, how?

a. PROBE: Have there been more or less or different teams in and around the LRT?

b. PROBE: Have you noticed a change in crime and disorder? How?

c. What can you tell me about your interactions with other EPS teams during Project Connection?

i. PROBE: What kind of resources are available when you're out on patrol?

ii. PROBE: Have you ever gotten support from other teams? Could you tell me more about that?

iii. PROBE: How do you communicate with other officers?

d. Overall, what worked well and what could be improved about how Project Connection was rolled out?

11. I've heard the EPS and ETS work closely in respect to transit safety. What do you think is working well, in this respect?

- a. What role do you think transit peace officers should play in ETS safety?
- b. What role do they play in actuality?
- c. How do you see the relationship between their role and your role as a police officer?
- d. Do you think peace officers share that perception?
 - i. PROBE: Are there any challenges to this relationship?
 - ii. PROBE: What could be done to improve these relationships?

12. What are your thoughts on the recent media coverage that calls to make the LRT safer?

a. How do you navigate pressure from the media given the restraints of policing?

b. How are you navigating pressures from the public? Especially considering the current conflicting perspectives related to city safety?

13. In your opinion, what can be done to make the LRT, or transit more generally, safer?

14. Is there anything you think I've missed in the questions I've asked you?

15. Do you know any other police officers who you think might be interested in participating in this study?

Transit Peace Officer Interview Schedule

- 1. How long have you been a peace officer?
- 2. Why did you want to become a peace officer?a. How do you think your motivations for joining are reflected in your day-to-day work as a peace officer?

3. Could you describe what a day on the job looks like for you?

4. What are some common safety and disorder issues with the LRT that you've heard about or experienced yourself?

a. I've heard that LRT has changed pretty drastically over the years, is that something you've also experienced?

- b. Have these issues changed with COVID? How/why?
- 5. Who do you find yourself helping the most in relation to the LRT?

i. Public safety [however conceived]

ii. Public and Social disorder

iii. Victims of crime [victim offender overlap]

iv. "Harm reduction" approaches to policing

b. How is that help received? Do you think it's valued?

i. PROBE: how do passenger riders view peace officer intervention? How does the vulnerable population view it?

6. Can you tell me about a time you helped someone in relation to the LRT?

a. Could you share a story of something you're proud of doing as a peace officer? [probe about why this moment is proud]

7. What do you see as the biggest challenge when working in and around the LRT?

8. Are you aware of Project Connection? Has it affected your work? If so, how?

a. Do you feel there is a need for more/fewer/different teams in and around the LRT?

b. Do you think there has been a change in crime and disorder? Why?

c. Have you had any interaction with EPS teams during Project Connection? What about other peace officer teams?

i. PROBE: What kind of resources are available when you're out on patrol?

ii. PROBE: Have you ever gotten support from other teams? Could you tell me more about that?

iii. PROBE: How do you communicate with other officers?

d. Overall, what worked well and what could be improved about how Project Connection was rolled out?

PROBE: perception about HSOC [EPS's Healthy Streets initiative]

9. I've heard that the City and EPS work closely in respect to transit safety. What do you think is working well, in this respect?

a. What role do you think police officers *should* play in ETS safety?

b. What role do they play in actuality?

- c. How do you see the relationship between their role and your role as a peace officer?
- d. Do you think police officers share that perception?

i. PROBE: Are there any challenges to this relationship?

ii. PROBE: What could be done to improve these relationships? [roles/approaches eitherETS or EPS could implement]

12. What are your thoughts on the recent media coverage that calls to make the LRT safer?

a. How do you navigate pressure from the media?

b. How are you navigating pressures from the public given existing constraints to your job and the current conflicting perspectives related to city safety?

13. In your opinion, what can be done to make the LRT, or transit more generally, safer?

14. Is there anything you think I've missed in the questions I've asked you?

15. Do you know any other peace officers who you think might be interested in participating in this study?

Appendix C: Interview Information Sheet

Challenges and Rewards of Helping Others: Experiences of Police and Peace Officers in Edmonton's			
Transit System			
Investigator: Rachel Geldart, Sociology	Supervisor: Marta-Marika Urbanik, Sociology		
Address: HM Tory Building, University of Alberta Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2H4 Email: rgeldart@ualberta.ca	Address: HM Tory Building, University of Alberta Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2H4 Email: urbanik@ualberta.ca		

My name is Rachel Geldart and I'm a Master's student from the University of Alberta. I'm doing a study on peace officer experiences of working in or around the LRT and public transit (Ethics ID #: Pro00120686). The findings of this study will be used to provide knowledge and insight into the experiences of how police *and* peace officers help others in relation to the LRT while also navigating safety concerns. The purpose of the study is to gain a greater understanding of the potential challenges both officers face while patrolling public transit and surrounding areas. I hope that the information collected from this study will help to better understand how police and peace officers view their helping role, their experiences of policing public transit, and any challenges that impede their work. I believe that you may have some valuable knowledge about this topic, and I would greatly benefit from having your views shared for this project.

First of all, I want to thank you for talking to me. If you agree to participate in an interview, we will conduct an open-ended interview where I ask you general questions and you tell me as much or as little about the topic as you like. This interview would take place in a location of your choosing and your identity will never be recorded. The interview times would vary depending on how long you would like to talk with me and could range from 30 minutes to 2 hours, although the average interview length will likely be around an hour. All data that is collected from you will be encrypted. However, you are free to end the interview at any time. It is your choice whether you want to participate in these interview, or just casually talking, you will be able to tell me as much or as little as you like about any topics we discuss. You will also have the chance to bring up topics that are important to you and that you would like me to know about. I am very interested in your experiences and perceptions of working in relation to the LRT. Please <u>do not</u> feel rushed or pressured to answer the questions. I have lots of time and I will sit and talk to you for as long as you'd like.

Before you decide about participation in my study, I want to tell you some very important points.

1) Your participation in an interview is **completely voluntary**. You don't have to participate if you don't want to, and you can stop the interview at any time without penalty. Also, you can

refuse to answer certain questions that you don't want to answer. You can stop the interview at any time to ask me questions, to take a washroom or drink break, or for any other reason. My goal is to have the interview feel more like a natural conversation rather than a formal discussion.

- 2) Even if you agree to be in the study today but change your mind later on, you can withdraw your information from my study up to two weeks following the interview, without penalty. You can call or email me within two weeks and I will delete your interview and any other information and not use it in my thesis research (this includes audio interviews, notes from conversations, fieldnotes and observations and anything else connected to you). My contact information is provided above. If you wish to withdraw your participation at any point after the initial two weeks, you may do so without penalty as long as I have not yet published anything related to your contribution in my study.
- 3) The information that you give me will be kept **completely confidential** and will be handled in compliance with the standards set out by the University of Alberta.
 - a. Your name will not be put on any of the material that I collect. Instead, I will give you a code name, or pseudonym, that only I will know. This way, nobody will ever be able to tell who you are except me.
 - b. While *voice recordings are not anonymous*, they will be de-identified as much as possible and no one will ever listen to them except for me.
 - c. If I decide to publish anything from our interview today, or use the information in a presentation, only your code name will appear. In other words, even if I know (or you tell me) your real name, I will never use it in anything that I publish or present.
 - d. The information that you provide is completely confidential. I will not give this information to other people. I will be the only person who has access to your information.
 - e. Data will be kept in a secure location for a minimum of 5 years following the completion of the research project. When appropriate, the information will be destroyed in a way that ensures privacy and confidentiality.
- 4) If you consent to being recorded for interview purposes, the information that is collected on tape will be transcribed after the interview is over and then the tape will be erased. The purpose of tape recording the interview is to make the process go a bit faster because I won't have to physically write down your answers. It will also help me record exactly what you say and how you say it, word for word. If we tape record this interview, to protect your privacy, I will ask you <u>not</u> to say your name while you are being recorded. Even if you don't want to be tape-recorded, I still invite you to be interviewed.
- 5) Aside from legal risks, by participating in my study you may also be exposed to psychological or emotional stress, particularly when discussing a past experience on the job that may have involved any violence or victimization. In addition, there is also the possibility that participating in this research may lead to a potential loss of social status in front of others.
- 6) There are multiple benefits of your participation in the study. Personally, you may find the experience of being able to discuss aspects of your work with an objective researcher as reflective and enjoyable. Additionally, your participation in the study may help guide policy

and practice changes in law enforcement. It is possible however, that there may not be direct benefits of participating in the interview.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

The plan for this study has been reviewed for its adherence to ethical guidelines by a Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta. For questions regarding participant rights and ethical conduct of research, contact the Research Ethics Office at reoffice@ualberta.ca.

Appendix D: Verbal Consent Form

Do you have any questions about the interview process before we begin?

Now, I'd like to keep a record that we talked about the research process and that you agree to participate in it. I will circle 'yes' or 'no' for the following questions and then sign my own name on this document. I won't write down your name or ask you to sign anything.

Do you understand that you have been asked to be in a research study?	Yes	No
Have you received and read the Information Form?	Yes	No
Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in taking part in this research study?	Yes	No
Have you had an opportunity to ask questions and discuss this study?	Yes	No
Do you understand that you are free to refuse to participate, or to withdraw from the study at any time, without consequence, and that your information will be withdrawn at your request?	Yes	No
Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you? Do you understand who will have access to your information?	Yes	No
Do you agree to participate in the interview today?	Yes	No
May I tape-record the interview?	Yes	No

I, Rachel Geldart, have read the participant this form, offered them the opportunity to ask questions, and have answered any questions that they have asked.

Dated this _____ day of _____ 20___.

Signed:

Thanks for agreeing to participate in my study. Before this interview, you were given a consent form outlining the things we just talked about. As you saw, it described how your participation in the study is completely voluntary and that I will keep all of the information I collect completely confidential. My contact information is on that information sheet. If you have any questions about this study, please contact me at any time.

The plan for this study has been reviewed for its adherence to ethical guidelines by a Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta. For questions regarding participant rights and ethical conduct of research, contact the Research Ethics Office at reoffice@ualberta.ca.

Let's begin today's interview.